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IMPROVING EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES
FOR LOW-INCOME CHILDREN

TUESDAY, JULY 29, 1997

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in room

SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senators-Jeffords, chair-
man of the committee, presiding.

Present: Senators Jeffords, Coats, Hutchinson, Murray, Reed,
Lieberman, and Hutchison.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR COATS

Senator COATS [presiding]. Good morning. The subcommittee on
Children and Families will come to order, and the hearing will
commence.

I am going to be brief in my opening remarks, as I am looking
forward to hearing from our two panels of distinguished witnesses.

First let me welcome all of you here. It is a pleasure to have the
opportunity to address what I believe is one of the most important
domestic issues of our time.

Senator Kennedy had intended to be here, as had a number of
our colleagues on both the Democrat and Republican sides. How-
ever, as you may know, with the unfortunate passing of former
Justice Brennan, a memorial service is taking place this morning
at 10 o'clock in downtown Washington, and so some of the work of
the Senate has been suspended, and a number of Members have
obligations and a desire to attend that memorial service. I hope you
do not take the lower than normal attendance here today as an in-
dication of lack of interest in this subject. There is great interest
in the subject, and our timing was unfortunate.

We did not feel it was appropriate to postpone the hearing since
our witnesses flew in from different parts of the country last night,
dodged thunderstorms to get here and, given a frantic schedule to
finish both the tax bill and the balanced budget bill this week, we
really were not able to find a suitable time to reschedule this hear-
ing.

I do want to thank my colleague, Senator Hutchinson, who has
shown a very keen interest in this subject, and my partner in crime
here, Senator Lieberman, who has joined me over the last several
years in promoting various proposals dealing with school choice,
and I thank him for being present here today.

(1)
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We are here to discuss a very serious problem. In cities through-
out this country, our public schools are no longer offering a quality
education in a safe environment for our children. Instead, many of
those children are compelled to attend schools that are doing noth-
ing to prepare them for a promising future and may actually put
their lives at risk on a daily basis.

The seriousness of this situation cannot be overstated. Those of
you who have studied or worked in the system understand the
tragic impact of this situation on families and children. In many
cities, we now have a public school system that routinely denies
educational opportunities to those students who are most in need
of those educational opportunities. The system fails to challenge
them in their school work and insults their dignity by passing them
year after year, allowing them to arrive at graduation day unable
to fully participate in the work force or go on to further education.

The situation is even more dire because not only are many chil-
dren grossly undereducated; they often see and experience violence
during their school day that many of us cannot imagine. It is safe
to say that if this were the educational environment being offered
to students in the suburbs, the educational reform movement
would look more like a revolution.

Against this backdrop, there is virtually no argument now over
whether urban education has really failed. We no longer ask our-
selves is there something wrong, but rather, left, right and center,
are asking: What are we going to do to fix an obvious problem that
is getting worse every year?

In response to this question, we have convened this hearing.
During the last 30 years, numerous reforms have been proposed,
yet despite well-motivated and even well-funded efforts, the des-
perate plight of our inner-city schools continues to worsen.

We are here today to look at one of the most intriguing and con-
troversial reformsschool choice. As many of you are aware, the
concept of school choice has been debated for some time but has
only recently begun to gain any real momentum and serious consid-
eration in the education reform debate.

Today we will be looking at what is happening around the coun-
try concerning school choice programs. We have among our wit-
nesses today three important but very different types of experts
who can speak directly to this growing local movement which seeks
to empower families in the inner city.

It is a fact that this is a growing local movement, for this issue
is no longer merely the subject of education reform conferences, but
has achieved a popular momentum among the very people it would
benefit. School choice is anything but an elitist issue these days.
Recent studies, such as the one conducted by the liberal Joint Cen-
ter for Political and Economic Studies finds that minority support
for public-funded scholarships has increased to 65 percent for His-
panics and 55 percent for African Americans.

One of the best indicators of the strength of local support for in-
creased educational opportunities for children is the privately-fund-
ed scholarship programs that have sprung up all over the country
since 1991. These private scholarship programs have made a tre-
mendous contribution to the futures of over 13,000 low-income chil-
dren in just the last 6 years.
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The two publicly-funded scholarship programs in Milwaukee and
Cleveland are very popular in the communities which benefit the
most from these programs. For example, in Milwaukee, surveys in-
dicate that 95 percent of African Americans support scholarships
for low-income children.

The overwhelming need of so many inner-city students for safe
and effective schools has shifted the moral burden of proof to those
who insist on the coercive assignment of poor children to failed
schools. Even the most optimistic reformers of urban public edu-
cation admit that progress will only be measured in decades, leav-
ing an entire generation of young people languishing in the hope-
less educational status quo.

In the meantime, opponents of school choices are saying in effect
that the loss of a generation of students is unavoidable. I cannot
disagree more strongly. School choice offers a solution to parents
now. it does not assume that we lose another generation of stu-
dents, but rather that a high-quality, safe education should be
available to all students immediately.

I fully expect there to be disagreement on the types of reform
that should be implemented, but the one common goal that we
should be able to pledge ourselves to is that our children's future
is of paramount concern, and this preeminent concern for children
must take precedence over the continuation of any particular sys-
tem of education.

The system is there to serve the children; the children are not
there to continue to maintain a system which by all measures is
failing those students. We must reorder our priorities.

Today, let us endeavor to put partisan bickering aside and truly
discuss how we can immediately respond to the concerns of parents
who actually fear for the safety of their children in the public
schools, who are distressed that their children are not receiving an
adequate public education, but have no other alternatives.

I would like to ask my colleague Senator Lieberman if he has
any opening statement to make.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LIEBERMAN

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thanks to
members of the committee, Senator Hutchinson, Senator Reed.

I appreciate very much your leadership in this and so many
other good causes, and I am honored to be your cosponsor on some
of the school choice legislation that has been introduced.

I am going to stay for a while, and I appreciate your giving me
the opportunity to come here for a kind of "therapy" before I go on
to the campaign finance investigation at 10 o'clocksomething ele-
vating in my day here at the beginning.

So if I may briefly simply say "amen" to what you have said, this
is a very important hearing today in what seems like the long
march to adopt school choice scholarship programs around the
country. After all, education is at the heart of our hopes for our
children, for our country, for our culture, and our education system
is simply not working for millions of our children today.

The question is what are we going to do about it. A lot of us
started out in the school choice movement in an attempt to create
some choices for parents, but also to create some competition for
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the public school system, which always will be the center of our ef-
forts to educate the overwhelming majority of our children. As time
has gone on, I think we have become familiar with the quality of
our schools in so many of our poor areas, whether it is in the Dis-
trict of Columbia, or Hartford, Bridgeport, New Haven in Connecti-
cutHartford, where the schools have been taken over by the
State, in a way somewhat comparable to the takeover of the school
system and the Government here in Washington by the Control
Boardand we have seen that this is not only an attempt to create
some alternatives and competition and see if we can learn from the
successes that are going on outside the public school area in edu-
cating poor children, but the school choice scholarships are a life-
line for kinds who are trapped today in schools that are unsafe and
are simply not teaching themthey are a force for regression in
their own lives.

We have devoted enormous energy and enormous amounts of
money to trying to improve the public schools, both the quality of
the buildings, the safety of the schools and, most important of all,
the quality of the education going on there. But that is a long-term
effort, sadly, and in the mear time, what about the millions of our
children who are trapped in schools that are simply not educating
them? What about their futures? What about their hopes? What
about our hopes as a society for them?

That is why I say the school choice scholarship program. today
has become not merely a source of innovation in the school system,
but it is a lifeline for a lot of kids whose lives will otherwise be se-
riously damaged and hampered while we are trying to improve the
public schools where they are being educated today.

Too often here in Washington, this effort has been seen as either
between Republicans and Democrats, or between religious conserv-
atives and teachers' unions. I am here to say that there are Demo-
crats on the choice side, too. But what is more important, Mr.
Chairman, about the hearing and the witnesses that you have
brought here to Washington today is that they make the point that
you have made in your opening statement. As so often happens in
our country, Washington is going to be led by the people, by what
is happening in the States, not vice versa.

What is happening in the States is that parents are demanding
a better way for their kids, and for now, in the short term, these
school choice scholarships are that better way. So you have brought
them here; you have shown us that there is a human face out
there, that we are not alone, that this is not just a battle among
interest groups here in Washington. There is a lot at stake for the
public.

We know that here in Washington. There was a fascinating poll
a while ago that showed strong support for school choice scholar-
ships, but what was fascinating to me was that the poorer the re-
spondents to the poll were, the more their kids were in the public
schools, the more they wanted the school choice scholarship option.
Ironically, the opposition to the proposal came mostly from people
in the District who were better off and whose kids were not in the
public school. Too often, I find this. Ideologically, intellectually,
people fight this idea, but too often, the people fighting the idea do
not have their kids in the public schools.

8
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So we are going to keep battling this, and those of you out be-
yond the Beltway are going to push us to do it. Senator Coats and
I have had several bills in on this subject. This year, we were privi-
leged to have one of our national school choice demonstration
projects included as part of S. 1, the Rephblican leadership edu-
cation bill. And in this, we are just saying, hey, maybe we are
wrong, but is anybody going to feel so self-satisfied about the state
of our public schools today and the quality of our children's edu-
cation that we are not going to be willing to at least experiment
with this idea? And in our proposal, we have a very intensive, inde-
pendent review of how it works.

I mean, let us not be defensive, folks. This is a crisis involving
millions of our kids and their future. Let us try it.

And the second proposal that will be part of this year is to focus
in on the District of Columbia, our Nation's Capital, and offer an
amendment which will provide at least 2,000 kids here every year
with a school choice scholarship so they can make a choice.

So Mr. Chairman, thank you for your great leadership on this,
and thanks to those who have come from across America to tell us
and Congress generally that this is an idea whose time has come.
Why? Because our children's future demands it.

Thanks very much.
Senator COATS. Senator Lieberman, thank you. I just want to let

you know that should you need a break from your next assignment
at the campaign finance hearings, you are welcome back any time.
We will be here for a couple of hours, and we will save a seat for
you.

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you. I hope I can come back.
Senator COATS. Senator Reed, do you have a statement?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR REED

Senator REED. Mr. Chairman, I will just say that I am pleased
that you are holding this hearing. We all share a common hope
that, through our efforts, we can improve public education. I think
we have different views of how we can carry out that great aspira-
tion.

There are movements in every community now with Goals 2000
to try to improve public education, providing opportunities to give
local stakeholders a chance to come together and look at public
education. The concern that many have about voucher programs is
that they would take from the Federal level and even from the
State level the limited resources necessary to truly fix public edu-
cation and would allow some students to leave the public system
without making the public system better.

So I am very eager to listen to the testimony today, and I com-
mend you for having the hearing. This is an important topic, and
I think Senator Lieberman's comments and your comments express
the sense of the people, a great frustration and a yearning for fun-
damental change; and if that is not satisfied in some way, I think
we will have a decline in support for public education, which would
ultimately seriously harm its standing in the community.

So I thank you for the hearing.
Senator COATS. I thank you and appreciate your participation

this morning.
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Senator Hutchinson has indicated to me that he does not have
an opening statement, but in reflection, perhaps you would like to
say a few words.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HUTCHINSON

Senator HUTCHINSON. I will only say thank you for calling the
hearing, and I will add my "amen" also to what you have said and
what Senator Lieberman has said.

I have long been convinced of the value of school choice pro-
grams. I think that as we hear the testimony today, there will be
some interesting questions as to what the proper Federal role
might be.

I think it is clear as we look at educational experience in this
country that there is very little relationship to the amount of
money we are spending and what the educational product and the
test scores might be, and that the greatest things we can do to help
the public schools is to give them the proper competition and give
parents the optimum choices. That I think is the goal of this hear-
ing today, and I look forward to the testimony and again thank you
for your leadership on this issue.

Senator COATS. Thank you.
With that, we will now call our first panel to the table. This

panel is represented by Dr. Howard Fuller, who is director of the
Institute for the Transformation of Learning at Marquette Univer-
sity in Milwaukee, WI; Pam Ballard, a parent from Cleveland, OH;
Alieze Stallworth, on behalf of the District of Columbia Congress
of Parents and Teachers, from Washington, DC; and Barbara
Lewis, head of Families Organized for Real Choice in Education,
from Indianapolis, IN.

We welcome all of our witnesses. We would ask you to summa-
rize your remarks. Your full statements have been provided to us.
I had the privilege of reading those statements yesterday, and your
entire statement will be made part of our official record. To the ex-
tent that you can hit the highlights in your testimony, that will
leave us more time for questions and discussion of this issue.

We will start with Dr. Fuller and go right down the line. Dr.
Fuller, welcome, and thank you for participation.
STATEMENTS OF HOWARD FULLER, DIRECTOR, INSTITUTE

FOR THE TRANSFORMATION OF LEARNING, MARQUETTE
UNIVERSITY, MILWAUKEE, WI; PAM BALLARD, PARENT,
CLEVELAND, OH; ALIEZE STALLWORTH, ON BEHALF OF THE
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA CONGRESS OF PARENTS AND
TEACHERS, WASHINGTON, DC; AND BARBARA S. LEWIS,
PRESIDENT, FAMILIES ORGANIZED FOR REAL CHOICE IN
EDUCATION, INDIANAPOLIS, IN
Mr. FULLER. Senator Coats and other members of the committee,

thank you very much for this opportunity to testify on issue related
to improving educational opportunities for low-income children.

I will take your advice and try to summarize my statement, and
the main points I would like to make are the following.

No. 1, I think the issue is not the destruction of public education.
The issue is how is it that we ensure that all of our children have
the possibilities of learning. And in pursuing that objective, it is my
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opinion that we have got to pursue a dual strategy. We have got
to work hard to make changes within the existing system, and at
the same time, we must pursue alternative strategies outside the
existing system. And I think that included in these outside-the-sys-
tem strategies should be a program that provides publicly-financed
scholarships to poor students.

And although there must continue to be strong support for public
education, it is in the final analysis not the system that is impor-
tant; it is the students and their families who must be primary. We
must ask the question what is in the best interests of the children,
not what is in the best interests of the system. And in my profes-
sional opinion, the interests of poor students are best served if they
are truly given choice which permits them to pursue a variety of
successful options, public and private.

I want poor black parents, poor parents of all color, for that mat-
ter, to have the same options for their children that those of us
with money have. I always find it interesting that people who have
taken care of their children stand so adamantly against giving poor
parents the same opportunity to take care of theirs.

So I would summarize my statements with five points.
No. 1, for almost 20 years, I have struggled in various ways to

improve learning opportunities for poor children. My support for
choice is a continuation of that struggle.

No. 2, I do not support any type of choice program that would
increase the competitive advantage of individuals who already have
resources.

No. 3, my support for choice is aimed at helping to create an en-
vironment of change both within and outside of the existing sys-
tem. I want to see improvement across the entire spectrum of
learning opportunities for poor children. I do not want to destroy
the public segments of those environments. I do, however, want to
empower poor parents to give them the capacity to influence the di-
rection of change that is needed.

No. 4, education is inextricably linked to a person's ability to
function as a responsible, independent citizen; yet for many chil-
dren, particularly poor children of color, a quality education re-
mains a distant dream. If we believe in the fundamental American
premise of equal opportunity, we must offer poor children the
chance to have the best possible learning opportunitiesa chance
most of us take for granted for our own children.

And number five, more than any other community in the coun-
try, Milwaukee is experimenting with the kind of system that Dr.
Kenneth Clark envisioned, as I talk about in my full statement.
Thousands of low-income children are attending schools of their
choice because of private scholarships and publicly-funded vouch-
ers. Within the last year, researchers from Harvard, Houston Uni-
versity and Princeton have identified substantial gains in the aca-
demic achievement for students who have stayed in the program
for at least 3 years.

Parents are satisfied. Some local officials say the program has
been a "wake-up call" to them. This is the type of public school re-
form that I think will make a difference for our poorest children.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify on this important issue.

11
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Senator COATS. Dr. Fuller, thank you. We look forward to dis-
cussing this issue with you during the question session.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Fuller follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. HOWARD FULLER

Senator Coats: Thank you very much for this opportunity to testify on issues re-
lated to improving educational opportunities for low-income children.

I am and always will be a strong supporter of public education. However, I believe
our public education systems must change. In promoting change we should heed the
advice Dr. Kenneth Clark gave to us more than 27 years ago. He said, "public edu-
cation need not be identified with the present system of organization . .. Public edu-
cation can be . . . defined in terms of a . . . system which is in the public interest."
For more than 14 years, prior to becoming the Superintendent of Milwaukee Public
Schools in June of 1991, I was a consistent and constructive critic of that system's
discriminatory practices against poor Black childrenpractices that had the collec-
tive impact of miseducating and under educating literally thousands of our children.
I gain no solace from the fact that in spite of the hard work and good intentions
of thousands of dedicated educators the system continues not to work for a signifi-
cant percentage of Milwaukee's poor non white children.

Based on my observations and visits to a variety of school systems in this country
I do not believe that the Milwaukee's system is unique. There are far too many
school districts serving our poorest children, a disproportionate number of whom are
nonwhite, that are failing to educate the majority of those children. It is crucial for
the sake of these children that fundamental and radical changes be implemented.
I believe a two-pronged strategy is warranted. There must be efforts to change the
system from within. There must at the same time be a pursuit of alternative strate-
gies outside of the existing system. Included in the "outside of the system" strategies
should be a program that provides public financed scholarships to the poorest stu-
dents.

Although there must continue to be strong support for public education, in the
final analysis, it is not the system that is important, it is the students and their
families that must be primary. We must ask the question, "What is in the best in-
terest of the children ?' not "What is in the best interest of the system?" In my pro-
fessional opinion, the interest of poor students are best served if they are truly given
choice which permits them to pursue a variety of successful options, public and pri-
vate.

I want poor black parentspoor parents of all colors, for that matterto have the
same options for their children that those of us with money have. Why should poor
parents be told to remain in schools that do not woW and then be told that if we
give them the resources to leave, it might destroy the system? Again, I raise the
question, what is the major concern here, the students and their parents or the sys-
tem?

I believe the educational systems in this country are essentially organized to meet
the needs and protect the interests of those who woW in these systems, not the
needs and interests of the children and families the systems are supposed to serve.
For the sake of our children, WE MUST CHANGE!!!

As we look to the next century, we must develop ways to ensure that all of our
kids can learn anything, anytime, anyplace. So our structures, curriculums, teaching
and learning processes, and our funding mechanisms must help prepare our kids
for that kind of reality.

During my four year tenure as Superintendent, I supported a whole range of ideas
and concepts aimed at improving learning opportunities for all of our childrenin-
cluding charter schools, the flexibility to close down failing schools, public/private
partnerships, rigorous curriculum standards, innovative schools from within, decen-
tralization, and site-based budgeting. I found hundreds of administrators, teachers,
and support staff in the Milwaukee Public Schools who supported these ideas. They
believe, as I do that the system must be transformed radically if all of our children
are to be effectively educated.

Educational systems we have in this country will not achieve this mission if the
current configuration of power is allowed to remain in tact. I believe these systems
remain fundamentally mired in the status quo. Powerful forces conspire to protect
careers, contracts, and current practices before tending to the interests of our chil-
dren. I firmly believe, based on my study and experience, that parental choice which
will be made possible by the type of scholarship program being proposed is an im-
portant tool to aid in the effort to change the current situation. I believe choice is
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a key element in the quest for the alternative strategies I mentioned earlier in my
remarks. Again, Dr. Kenneth Clark spoke to this very point when he stated:

Alternativesrealistic, aggressive, and viable competitorsto the present public
school systems must be found. The development of such competitive public school
systems will be attacked by the defenders of the present system as attempts to
weaken the present system and thereby weaken, if 'not destroy, public education.
This type of expected self-serving argument can be briefly and accurately disposed
of by asserting and demonstrating that truly effective competition strengthens rath-
er than weakens that which deserves to survive. Given this definition, it becomes
clear that an inefficient system of public systems is not in the public interest:

a system of public schools which destroys rather than develops positive human
potentialities is not in the public interest.

a system which consumes funds without demonstrating effective returns is not
in the public interest;

a system which insists that its standards of performance should not or cannot
be judged by those who must pay the cost is not in the public interest;

a system which says the public has no competence to assert that a patently de-
fective product is a sign of the system's inefficiency and demand radical reform is
not in the public interest;

a system which blames its human resources and its society while it quietly ac-
quiesces in, and inadvertently perpetuates, the very injustices which it claims limit
its efficiency is not in the public interest.

It is within this general context then that I support choice for poor parents. I real-
ize that there are many people who have philosophical and for political differences
with this concept. But, for me it is a very crucial part of the overall effort to radi-
cally transform learning opportunities for poor kids.

In closing I want to make five points:
1. For almost 20 years I have struggled in various ways to improve learning op-

portunities for poor children. My support for choice is a continuation of that strug-
gle.

2. I do not support any type of choice program that would increase the competitive
advantage of individuals who already have resources.

3. My support for choice is aimed at helping to create an environment of change
both within and outside of the existing system. I want to see improvement across
the entire spectrum of learning opportunities for poor children. I do not want to de-
stroy the public segments of those environments. I do, however, want to empower
poor parents to give them the capacity to influence the direction of the change that
is needed.

4. Education is inextricably linked to a person's ability to function as a respon-
sible, independent citizen. Yet for many children, particularly poor children of color,
a quality education remains a distant dream. We must, if we believe in the fun-
damental American premise of equal opportunity, offer poor children the chance to
have the best possible learning opportunitiesa chance most of us take for granted
for our own children.

5. More than any other community in the country, Milwaukee is experimenting
with the kind of system Dr. Kenneth Clark envisioned. Thousands of low income
children are attending schools of their choice, because of private scholarships and
publicly funded vouchers. Within the last year, researchers from Harvard, Houston
university and Princeton have identified substantial gains in academic achievement
for students who have stayed in the program at least three years. Parents are satis-
fied. Some local school officials say the program has been a 'Wake up call" to them.
This is the type of public school reform that will make a difference for our poorest
children.

Thank you for this opportunity to testify on this important issue.
Senator COATS. Pam Ballard is from Cleveland, OH. Senator

DeWine has a conflict this morning and sent his regrets; he has an
interest in this subject but has, like all of us, three things going
on at the same time. He told me to send his best wishes and
thanks to you for your willingness to testify, Pam, and we look for-
ward to your testimony.

Ms. BALLARD. Thank you.
I would like to say good morning to everyone. I am a single

mother of four children, and I live to be a good mother. I am cur-
rently a county home day care provider.
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I consider myself an undereducated high school graduate of the
Cleveland public school system, and this is strongly why I am here.
I know that my third-grader, whose name is Antonice, and she is
8, can pretty much read better than I can.

After being in the Cleveland public schools and having a child
who attended Cleveland public schools, my daughter was listed a
behavior problem. She was a "D" or "F" student in all subjects. Her
grades in citizenship were horrible. She did not want to go to
school. She had no interest in school, and she had no friends. She
would cry uncontrollably while at school. The students would hit
her, kick her and mistreat her.

My daughter has been to four different schools. The schools said
that Antonice had a behavior problem and that she should be coun-
seled. I told them that she was receiving counseling by a family
minister, and they told me that that was not good enough.

I had all but given up on the Cleveland public school system. I
felt the Cleveland school system had failed me and my child. I had
hoped for many years to find a school in the system that would
help improve my child for the better rather than for the worst.

Now I have two children in the scholarship and tutoring pro-
grams, a kindergartner and a third-grader. They attend Hope
Central Academy. My daughters have made a big change. I feel
their learning schools have improved, and they have prospered
greatly.

My kindergartner started at Hope Central Academy on December
4, 1996, not knowing "A" to "Z". Now she knows her alphabet, can
read and even do math, all within a few months' time.

My 8-year-old's behavior and grades are wonderful thanks to her
teachers and her principal, whose wonderful teaching and guidance
helped me get my daughter's behavior headed in the right direction
in order for her to learn.

I really feel that Hope Central Academy was and is the role
model for my children's future. I am very grateful for the progress
that my children have made attending Hope Central Academyall
of this with the help of the Cleveland scholarship and tutoring pro-
gram.

I wish lots of other scholarship and tutoring programs were
available to children so that they, too, could see and make the dif-
ference by attending a private school. I wish everyone could know
how beneficial the Cleveland scholarship and tutoring program is
for children and families. Many cannot afford to send their children
to private schools for financial and other reasons.

I prayed day in and day out for Antonice's life to change. Now
I can truly say that both of my daughters' lives and futures have
grown and advanced in a much healthier and happier way.

As a single parents, I thank Governor Voinovich, Ms. Holt, and
Mr. Brennan, for giving the scholarship and tutoring program con-
tinued support. It makes a difference. I see that difference every
time I watch my two daughters at play, studying, reading, and
learning.

The scholarship and tutoring program opens up opportunities for
the future of our children. We need this change. Please keep the
scholarship and tutoring program alive. It is a beginning, and we
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all need new beginnings. It has helped keep me and my daughters
live.

All children need help. Thank you for giving me and my daugh-
ters that opportunity. And I thank God for, programs like this.

The goal of private schools like Hope Central Academy is to serve
the children, love them, teach them, and treat them respectfully.
What makes the program work is the teachers and the students.

The only thing that needs to be changed about the program is
to make it available for all students. We need more funds for schol-
arships and programs for our children all over the country. The
scholarship and tutoring program opens up opportunities for the
future of our children. We need a change in the Cleveland school
system. The scholarship program is just the first step to the suc-
cessful education of all students.

Once again, I would like to say that Hope Central Academy is
and was my last hope.

Thank you.
Senator COATS. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Ballard follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAMELA BALLARD

I am a single mother of four children and I live to be a good mother. Currently
I am a county home daycare provider.

I consider myself an undereducated high school graduate of the Cleveland public
schools system. I know that because my third grade child within a year's time aster
being in a private school reads better than I can.

Two of my children attended Cleveland public schools. One of my children,
Antonice, age 8, while enrolled in public school was hit, kicked, punched and called
names by other students. She was a "D" and "F" student in all subjects. Her grades
in citizenship were horrible. She did not want to go to school, had no interest in
school and did not have any friends. She would cry uncontrollably while at school.

The school said Antonice had a behavior problem and should be counseled. I told
them she was receiving counseling from the family minister. The school said that
was not good enough.

I had all but given up on the Cleveland public school system. I felt the Cleveland
school system had failed me and my child. I'd hoped for many years to find a school
in the system that would help improve my child. For the better rather than for the
worse.

Now I have two children in the Cleveland scholarship and tutoring program. A
kindergartner and a third grader. They attend Hope Central Academy School. My
daughters have made big changes. I feel their learning skills have improved and
prospered greatly. My kindergartner started Hope Central Academy December 4,
1996. Not knowing "A" to "Z". Now she knows her alphabet, can read and even do
mathall within a few month's time!

My eight year old's behavior and grades are wonderful, thanks to her teachers
and her principal, whose wonderful teaching and guidance, helped me get my
daughter's behavior headed in the right direction. Because of them, she is learning
now.

I really feel Hope Central Academy was and is the role model for my children's
future. I am very grateful for the progress my children have made attending Hope
Central Academy All this with the help of the Cleveland scholarship and tutoring
program.

I wish lots of other scholarship and tutoring programs were available to children
so that they, too could seeand make the differenceby attending a private school.
I wish everyone could know how beneficial the Cleveland scholarship and tutoring
program is for Cleveland children and families. Many cannot afford to send their
children to private schools, for financial and other reasons.

Please, don't stop the funds for the Cleveland scholarship and tutoring program.
Our children's and even their children's future will rely heavily on the support, con-
fidence, and growth they receive given the chance to attend a private school through
the scholarships and tutoring provided by the program.
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I prayed day in and day out for Antonice's life to change. Now, I can truly say
both my daughter's lives and futures have grown and advanced in a much healthier
and happier way.

As a single parent I thank you Governor Voinovich, Mrs. Holt, and Mr. Brennan,
for giving the scholarship and tutoring program continued support. It makes a dif-
ference. I have seen that difference. I can feel that difference in my heart every time
I watch my two daughters at play, studying, reading, learning.

The scholarship and tutoring program opens up opportunities for the future of our
children. We need this chance. Please keep the scholarship and tutoring program
alive. It is a beginning and we all need new beginnings. It has helped keep me and
my daughters alive. All children need help. Thank you for giving me and my daugh-
ters that opportunity. And I thank god for programs like this.



Plain Dealer

July 25, 1997

School voucher pro
to continue during appeal

PLAIN DEALER BUREAU

COLUM/3US The Ohio Su-
preme Court yesterday allowed
the Cleveland voucher program
to continue in the coming school
year While state officials appeal a
lower-court ruling that declared
it unconstitutional.

Without comment, the Supreme
Court granted the state's motion
for a stay while the case is ap-
pealed.

"We think that's an extremely
positive development," said Gov.

George V. Voinovich's spokes-
man, Michael Dawson.

The program, which gives poor
parents publicly funded tuition
vouchers to send their children to
private and religious schools, was
ruled unconstitutional in May by
the 10th District Ohio Court of
Appeals.

The court said the program vio-
lates the separation of church and
state clauses in the U.S. and Ohio
constitutions.

1 7
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Senator COATS. Alieze Stallworth represents the District of Co-
lumbia Parent-Teachers Association and the National PTA. Alieze,
we are pleased to have you here.

Ms. STALLWORTH. Thank you, Senator. Z am a member of those
organizations, but I am here today in my role as a parent. I have
three children who attend DC. public schools who are being well-
educated, contrary to popular belief. My daughter attends Coolidge
Senior High School, not Banneker, where students received over $3
million in scholarships this year. There are schools in this city that
are working.

My concern is for all children, that all children receive a quality
education. That will not be achieved through voucher programs.
The solution is not to throw a few crumbs to a society that needs
help for all.

Sitting here today, I represent not the upper-income families who
are privileged to send their children away and hope that 1 day the
Senate will pass a tuition tax credit; nor am I poor enough to re-
ceive a voucher. I represent the majority of American whose chil-
dren will remain in public schoolsregardless of the programs that
you all create, the majority of us and our children will be there.

I also look at the programs in the inner city as using children
as experimental lab rates. I have watched and read lately about
the failure of busing, the hoax behind magnet schools, where 500
spaces exist in Prince George's County that cannot be filled by
black children. I have also read statistics and wonder why today
why aren't the majority of those children using the vouchers in
Cleveland black. Why aren't their parents present? To my knowl-
edge, fewer than one-fourth of the parents in Cleveland who have
taken advantage of this program are black.

I would like to see everyone sitting at the table, and for a fair
conversation, I would also like to see the parents in the Milwaukee
schools whose children, for whatever reason, are no longer using
voucher scholarships but have returned to public schools, and those
parents of children who were in the schools that have folded. I
would like to see them be part of this conversation because the only
way to have an honest question is not to have panels set up with
three for and one against. I think we must have a fair, honest con-
versation coming from Capitol Hill.

And as I look at the articles in yesterday's and today's Times and
see the panels, the one thing I have come to realize is that black
people of America have come to symbolize to politicians what is
wrong with our country. We are portrayed as poor and unable or
unwilling to help ourselves, and therefore are brought out as the
ones who need to have the most support. We are not the majority
of the poor people in America; we are a small percentage. I think
we need to talk about all of our children.

I do know that there are failures in the public schools, but that
needs to be addressed through other programs. If everyone sitting
in this room today believes that religious and private schools are
more successful, we need to find out why. Is it because they have
the opportunity that public schools do not have, to have smaller
classroom size? The tighter our budget gets in the District of Co-
lumbia because of budget cuts in our education funding, the larger

18
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our classes are. But we are still comparing our teachers with pri-vate school teachers. Our schools are being compared, when ourteachers and students have a ratio of 35-to-one, to schools thathave a ratio of 15-to-one.
Let us make it a fair playing field. The Federal Government

needs to look at programs that link successful public and private
schools and their staffs with low-performing public schools andoffer them the opportunities and provide the funding for summertraining institutes for the staff at those schools and year-around
staff development. Those are the types of proposals that I would
like to see coming out of Capitol Hill. Those are the types of pro-grams I feel will support all of our children, not letting parents be
satisfied that "me and mine" are being taken care of, because ourjob is to take care of all children. Our society is where it is todaybecause all children are not being cared for. All undereducated chil-
dren are not poor. They all need your help. The majority of thesechildren need your help.

In the District of Columbia just recently, Congress did not fund$21 million, part of which would have gone to repair the buildings.They are struggling this summer in our school system to come upwith funding just to fix the roofs. And I thank Senator Jeffords,who is sitting here this morning, for his efforts on our behalf to get
our buildings repaired. That is the type of support we need.We also have charter programs in our schools. DC. has a largenumber of choice programs operating currently in our schools. Wedo not need vouchers. We do not need programs that will continue
to suck dollars away from our public schools. We need funding toassist us in fixing the buildings. If our teachers need more training,give us funding so we can offer the kind of training they need. Andif our children need to be in smaller classrooms, help us providethat. Give them the funding they need for that.

Everything that is wrong with the system is not funding, but itdoes involve proper training of not only teachers, but of parents.We the parents need to be trained. We need to know what goodwork looks like, because when we are assuming that our children
are getting A's and B's, and that that is good work, we may notalways know that; but if we have the support from Capital Hill notto continue the destruction of public school education, which bene-fits all, and to support our efforts, the efforts of citizens who meetnightly and weekly in Washington, DC., who are not wealthy, whodo have children attending schools in every ward in this cityandI have spoken to them from one side of the river to the other onthe issue of vouchersthey all agree that we need to have support
that will improve this school system for all children.

I thank you for having these conversations, and as I said, in thefuture, I would like to see a fairer, more honest conversation on theissue of vouchers.
Thank you.
Senator COATS. Thank you, Alieze.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Stallworth follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALIEZE STALLWORTII

Good Morning. I am Alieze Stallworth, an active member of the District of Colum-bia PTA, and a representative of the 6.5 million member National PTA. As a parentof three children in the District of Columbia public schools, I remain committed to
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securing successes from our public education system. Like the many other PTA
members, my goal is to ensure that a quality public education is available not only
for my children, but all school-age children who attend public schools. Toward that
end, the PTA believes that public money should not pay for vouchers that fail to
lead to public school improvement and help a select few. Instead, tax revenues
should finance public education that is accountable to the public, unlike non public
schools.

Over a century ago, our society made a promise to its citizens to provide a quality
public education to all children. We cannot renege on the commitment. That respon-
sibility must not be abandoned by individual citizens nor policy makers. Granted,
the task of maintaining a quality public education system may be difficult. The chal-
lenges confronting some public schools are varied and complex, commanding an even
greate\r commitment on the part of parents, community leaders, and elected officials.
This is"our civic obligation.

Vouchers appear to be an easy answer, a simple solution, but in fact the reality
is that sstaimng a voucher program is both costly and administratively burden-
some. Moreover, at the federal level every education program is underfunded. If our
society does not adequately support the public school system, how can we afford to
support two systems . . . a public and a private?

Lost in the voucher debate is the issue of what are America's public policy prior-
ities for making public schools better. The money and political will expended to cre-
ate, sustain, and expand voucher programs could be directed at improving public
schools, yielding positive reforms, and spurring the likelihood of enhanced academic
successes.

The focus of this hearing is on vouchers for low-income communities. I agree that
low-income neighborhoods need sound solutions to fix the problems that some public
schools confront. Vouchers, however, are not a sound solution. Vouchers fail to pro-
vide incentives for strengthening neighborhood public schools and neglect the real
needs of public school students. Vouchers not only fail to contribute to the overall
improvement of community public schools, but also encourage citizens and policy
makers to abandon these important democratic institutions. In truth, voucher pro-
grams will hurt neighborhood public schools.

In fact, S. 847, the District of Columbia Student Opportunity Scholarship Act, and
its House companion bill, H.R. 1797, do nothing to help all students in the District's
public schools. These bills provide about 2,000 vouchers, but there are 78,000 stu-
dents in the District of Columbia public schools. Consequently, these measures for-
sake 76,000 students. What happens to those students left behind? Education re-
form can only succeed if all students benefit.

Similarly, voucher schemes on a national scale will serve a select few. There are
about 46 million public school students in the United States. By the year 2006, a
projected 3 million more students will enter the public education system. If Con-
gress passes a private school voucher proposal, how many of these children will get
a voucher? More importantly, how many children will not? Again, what happens to
the vast majority of children who remain behind in schools that must operate with
fewer funds and supplies? How do we help them? Vouchers do not provide the an-
swers.

All this is not to ignore or minimize the problems that do exist. But claims that
the District of Columbia is a wholly failed system are misleading and inaccurate.
As you know, last November, the congressionally created District of Columbia Con-
trol Board put into place a Board of Trustees to oversee the District's public schools
and appointed General Becton as chief executive officer. In April the General testi-
fied before a Senate committee and reported that of the 157 schools in the District,
the Board of Trustees has identified 23 schools in need of help. This is fewer than
one quarter of all the District of Columbia public schools.

The solution to making these poor schools better is finding solutions to fix the
problems, not abandoning them by diverting tax dollars into vouchers for nonpublic
schools. If student safety is a difficulty, then make the schools and the neighboring
communities safe. If the schools lack computers and books, supply them. If teachers
need additional training or families need support services, then schools should pro-
vide them. If building need repairs, then renovate them. Use the public schools
where there are measurable successes as models for education reform initiatives in
poor performing public schools.

Effective public schools require strong and sustained investment. Take the billions
of dollars that would finance a private school voucher plan and use these resources
to bring the deficient schools up to the same level as the good schools. Unfortu-
nately, this is seldom the approach taken. For instance, when members of Congress
were deliberating over the proposed voucher plan to the FY 1996 District of Colum-
bia appropriations bill, Sen. Jeffords suggested that as a compromise the $5 million
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dollars earmarked for District of Columbia vouchers be put into a fund to pay for
much needed repairs to District of Columbia public school buildings. That rec-
ommendation was soundly rejected by voucher supporters who said that it is money
for vouchers or nothing. Several months later, every local media outlet covered the
story of how the courts refused to allow several "unsafe" District of Columbia publicschool buildings to open on time for the fall semester. Why would Congress refuse
to put $5 million into public school repairs, but be willing to use that same money
to send a few children to private and religious schools?

Likewise, last month, Congress rejected a plan to add to the emergency supple-
mental bill more than $21 million for public school repairs and the police force inthe District of Columbia. On the same day, voucher supporters held a rally on the
Capitol steps to announce the introduction of the District of Columbia voucher bill
that would funnel $45 million of taxpayers' dollars into vouchers for private and re-ligious schools.

Instead of benefiting private and religious schools, this $45 million could be usedfor infrastructure repairs, teacher training, smaller class sizes in the city's publicschools. If we are to have pride in our Nation's capital, then one goal should be to
ensure that every neighborhood District of Columbia public school provides young-sters with a high quality education.

The remedies will not always be simple, but success is achievable. Most Ameri-
cans support public schooling and are willing to help bring about successes in theirneighborhood public schools. Nationwide there is a growing resurgence of parent
and community activism focused on enhancing the opportunities public schools pro-vide students. Parents and concerned citizens are uniting to make good schools bet-
ter and put the not-so-good schools on par with others. They know that the commit-ment is a long-term investment, not a short-term venture.

Last fall the National PTA and four other children's group commissioned a 1996post-election survey of voters. Those polled showed enthusiasm for a number of edu-
cation reform proposals. PTA believes these ideas are better than vouchers. They
were most supportive of unpaid leave for families to attend parent-teacher con-ferences or doctors appointments, a ceiling on the number of students in classes,and an increase in the federal government's level of funding. They also wanted to
see standards for the physical upkeep of schools, an investment in technology for
our schools, and expanded funding of preschool programs.

Public school proponents realize that money is not the only answer. However, a
critical factor of how well a school does is tied to the resources available. Moreover,
how well students do is often reflective of the value that others place on school suc-cess. Most frequently, students gain the perspective on success from parents orother important adults in their lives. We as a society send messages to young people
as well. What is the message elected officials and community leaders send to youngpeople when they dismiss troubled public schools as so lacking in value that the
only alternative is to help a few students escape to non public institutions? For the
thousands of students who remain in those schools, the unspoken message is we donot value them or their education. Why should young people compete for academic
success, when adults no longer strive to make the school, where these studentsspend the majority of their day, a priority?

Most Americans want government to maintain its commitment to providing youth
with a quality public education, not divert limited public revenues into private andreligious schools. Let's move on from the voucher debate, because the voucher issue
is not about giving all families choices or improving or reforming public schools.Look at every voucher proposal ever introduced and the goal remains the same: get-
ting the public to use tax dollars to finance private and religious schools. Vouchers
are bad public policy for numerous reasons.

Another important aspect in this debate is that of local control. Accompanying fed-
erally imposed vouchers for the District of Columbia, or any other low-income com-munity, is the erosion of the long-held tradition that the local community has con-
trol over education policy. District of Columbia residents have spoken out againstvouchers. During the 104th Congress, the District of Columbia PTA worked in coali-
tion with clergy, educators, and community activists to help keep a voucher proposal
from being adopted as part of the FY 1996 District of Columbia appropriation bill.
Several years ago, when the voucher issue went before the voters, the District's resi-
dents overwhelmingly defeated a voucher referendum. Imposing vouchers on theDistrict residents does so against their will.

In June, at a press conference announcing the District of Columbia voucher bills,the provoucher supporters referenced a recent survey of 400 District of Columbia
residents as proof there is widespread support for vouchers. Yet, the poll fails to askthe obvious question: would the survey respondents support or oppose vouchers? In-
stead, the pollsters told those being polled that there was a "school choice" plan and
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then asked how this plan should be financed. They NEVER asked those being sur-
veyed if they agreed or disagreed with the plan in the first place.

In addition, the survey shows that when asked what should be the top priority
for improving the quality of education in the District of Columbia schools, 28 per-
cent said teaching the basics, 20 percent said raising teacher pay, 19 percent want-
ed more money spent per pupil on instruction and materials, and 19 percent didn't
know. A mere 11 percent said "allow parents to have more control over where their
child attends school?'

District of Columbia residents' aversion to vouchers is shared by the rest of the
country. While vouchers is a much debated topic, most Americans continue to op-
pose them. No state has authorized an education voucher proposal. In those states
where vouchers faced a public referendum or a vote in the state legislature, voucher
plans failed: Last fall, over 65 percent of Washington State voters rejected a voucher
ballot. In the United States, only two cities (Cleveland and Milwaukee) have adopt-
ed voucher plans. These proposals were passed by policy makers, not by ballot ini-
tiatives or referenda. Not only do these proposals lack full community support, but
both plans remain entangled in court battles. Yet, vouchers for non public schools
continue to be the centerpiece of nearly every recent federal education reform pro-
posal. Why is the solution to helping public school students to put money into non
public schools?

Throughout the country, as in the District, there are many good public schools
doing an excellent job preparing youngsters for higher education and employment.
Despite assertions to the contrary, numerous sources of data show that nationwide
educational achievement has improved, particularly among minority students. Since
the mid-1970s, student scores on the SAT and ACT continue to rise. These gains
have occurred at the same time that student enrollment from diverse cultural and
ethnic backgrounds and from lower socio-economic backgrounds has increased. Fur-
ther, high school students are taking more challenging courses, more students are
graduating, and more students are enrolling in college. A May 1996 USA Today edi-
torial stated that "tests show students are learning more. They're taking tougher
courses. Fewer need remedial work. Even fewer are dropping out. And they're piling
up medals in international competitions."

In this city, there are success stories as well. There are many parents who believe
their children are getting a high quality education at the city's public elementary
and secondary schools. In the District, numerous students are graduating with hon-
ors. For instance, District of Columbia public school students won awards in the
international contest of Odyssey of the Mind. At my daughter's high school, students
were awarded over $3 million in scholarship assistance to attend college. Last week,
the Washington Post reported that the Duke Ellington High School Jazz Band in
the District is the only jazz band in the country selected to attend an international
competition.

The District also provides noncompulsory, full-day, early childhood education pro-
grams for children in pre-K and kindergarten. This early childhood program is
viewed by many to be a model program for the rest of the country. Actually, as news
reports have indicated, there are many parents from neighboring states who are ille-
gally sending their children to the city's public schools because they believe the pro-
grams are high quality.

These kinds of effective programs exist in District of Columbia public schools and
should be encouraged. But vouchers do not enhance competition among public
schools or between public and non public schools. Public and private schools operate
under a different set of regulations. Public schools adhere to policies related to
standards, access, curriculum, teacher certification, and nondiscrimination. Private
schools are frequently exempt from these requirements. Public schools must take
students, while private schools select whom they will teach. Further, public schools
that cannot adequately serve students with their current budgets will not be able
to compete any better with fewer public resources. Not only will schools lose the
money that goes with the student, but most likely schools will lose program funds
awarded on a formula basis.

Voucher programs are not about parental choice, but about the non public school's
choice. Private schools are selective and have admissions criteria that students must
meet. Parents only get to apply to the school; the school chooses whom will be ad-
mitted. The term "choice" sounds appealing, but in fact vouchers are a cruel hoax
on many parents whose children will not gain admittance to the schools they choose.
Private schools can refuse to accept students based on their academic performance,
gender, and religion, as well as physical and language abilities. Society would be
taking a giant step backward to allow public money to finance schools that discrimi-
nate against students on the basis of gender, religion, or disability.

o
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Furthermore, vouchers that flow to religious schools are unconstitutional. Over 85percent of all students enrolled in private schools attend sectarian institutions.
Vouchers will pay for religious instruction and advance the sectarian mission of the
schools, which violates the constitutional guarantee of church and state separation.

In sum, vouchers provide no benefits to public schools. The real beneficiaries are
private schools. Voucher proposals create an enormous financial windfall to privateschools and the students in those schools.

In closing, I note that education policy must be about helping all children, not a
select few. Public schools are the cornerstone of our democracy. Public schools pro-mote the ideals of democracy, equity, and opportunity. Public schools were created
to give every child a chance to learn and succeed. They are there to promote cultural
and racial diversity and advance citizenship. And we should do all we can to ensure
that neighborhood public schools provides a quality education for all children.

Senator COATS. Finally, our last witness on this panel is Barbara
Lewis, who joins us today from Indiana. Barbara is the mother of
three children, one of whom had the opportunity to participate in
a privately-funded education choice charitable trust program that
was established in Indianapolis.

Barbara is also the president of Families Organized for Real
Choice in Education, a grassroots parents' group she has organized
in Indianapolis in support of publicly-funded scholarships for allfamilies.

Barbara, welcome. We look forward to your testimony.
Ms. LEWIS. Thank you, Senator Coats, and I thank the sub-

committee for having me here.
The reason I am here is to speak about school choice, and as Ms.Stallworth was saying, we are not for just the funds to send ourchildren to private schools. We are here to give parents the right

to send their children to whatever public or private school they
choose for their children that will best suit their needs for their
children's futures.

I became involved with choice because I had one child who wasbeginning school age. I sent him to Head Start and kindergarten
even though it was not required in Indiana for parents to do so.I did this to better prepare him for the classroom environment. I
taught him ABC's, his numbers, his phone number and address at
home, and I expected the school to reinforce this at school, but I
did not get that. He played all day instead of learning what he
should have learned in the public school system.

I had the opportunity to send him to a township school. The first
township school he attended, I was happy with, but due to cir-
cumstances beyond our control, we had to move out of that town-
ship. I was able to find a school close to the new house we moved
into, but when they realized we were an African American family,
we were told that our child could not attend that school becausehe would have to be bussed to a township school miles away fromour home.

I was very angry and confused over why I could not send mychild to a school 2 blocks away from our home, and instead, he had
to be bussed in the early hours of the morning to a school miles
away that we knew nothing about.

My son began to struggle in this school. He was not getting the
attention he needed. I constantly got reports that he was an above-
average student just not meeting his potential. At no time did ateacher ever try to set up a parent conference with me to see what
we could come up with to help my child.
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I requested extra credit work, and I tried to set up meetings with
the teacher, to no avail. I could never get in touch with the teacher.
I began to lose hope. I felt that my child's gifts were being wasted.
I have two other children, and my children mean the world to me.
I was looking to the public school system to give them an education
and to better their future, to make sure they had a chance in life
to better their lives. But that was not happening. My son was los-
ing interest. He did not want to go to school. He was not happy.

Fortunately, in 1991, school choice came to Indianapolis. It was
not a gift from the legislature. It came in a privately-funded pro-
gram called the Educational Choice Charitable Trust. I saw the
possibility of saving my child's future.

I applied for choice. It only offered to pay 50 percent of the tui-
tion up to $800, which is a small fraction of what taxpayers pay
for public schools per child. Alphonso was accepted, and I put him
in Holy Cross Central Catholic School. That was my choice. I could
have sent him to whatever school I wished.

I must admit there was a period of transitionculture shock, you
might call it. He had to get used to the discipline; he had to get
used to doing homework; he missed his old friends. But Alphonso
began to learn about learning, to respect the kids around him and
his teachers, he began to learn about citizenship, discipline and
doing his lessons.

The values I was teaching him at home were finally being rein-
forced at school. I am pleased to say that Alphonso's story is a
happy one. My son blossomed into an honor roll student, a student
council leader, and a football standout. He has been accepted into
highly competitive Cathedral High School, and his head is defi-
nitely on straight. I am very proud of my son. I am very proud of
the education that he has received from the schools that I have
sent him to.

If there is a sad part of this story, it is that a lot of other parents
in Indiana who are hoping for choice and who want the same thing
for their children's futureto be able to send them to schools that
will help them in their future endeavors for their children's edu-
cationare not able to get this help because the Choice Charitable
Trust does not have funds to cover everyone. There are over 1,000
children right now in the trust program; there are another 800 or
so on a waiting list.

School choice is not a new issue. People of financial means have
always had this choice of where they would send their children, to
what school. They could afford to move where they wanted, and
they could afford the tuition for private schools, while lower-income
families with the same hopes and dreams for their children and
their children's futures are denied the choice, and they should not
be.

We are in the early stages of pulling our organization together.
It is called FORCE, Families Organized for Real Choice in Edu-
cation. We had planned to have a membership of 100 by Septem-
ber, but there was an article written about us in the Indianapolis
Star, and since then, we have looked at our goals rising. Our mem-
bership will surpass the 100 mark by September, and we will lobby
the legislature to allow school choice.

24.
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We see no reason why the parent who chooses the food her chil-
dren will eat, the clothes her children will wear and the doctors herchildren will see should have nothing to say about the school the
child will attend. It is time that ordinary parents were able to say,"I can take my business elsewhere," as Millions of parents to everydayat least, the ones that can afford to.

We take inspiration in the story of Polly Williams, an African
American legislator from Milwaukee, who has crusaded for pub-licly-funded school choice scholarships in that State. We take hopein the apparent groundswell of interest in our community for an or-ganized approach to parent power to insist on the right to protect
their children's future.

We note that opinion surveys show that all segments of popu-lationAfrican American, Caucasian, Hispanic American and oth-
ersconsistently favor the right for parents to choose their schoolsand direct the money to those schools that meet the needs of their
children.

For the next few months, FORCE will be developing its member-ship, formally incorporating, and speaking out on behalf of our
cause, publicly-funded scholarships for all children. We do notknow a lot about the political processwe are guilty of being unso-phisticatedbut we are committed, and we are unafraid.

Again, I want to thank you for letting me speak today on schoolchoice.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Lewis follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BARBARA S. LEWIS

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee: My name is Barbara S. Lewis.I am pleased to appear before you on behalf or the parents in Indiana who are inthe process of organizing a formal advocacy groupFamilies Organized for RealChoice in Education. I wish to especially thank Senator Coats for inviting me toshare these developments in Indiana. Needless to say as a mother of three children,and a three-days a week office worker at Charles Schwab and Co. Inc., I am notthe experienced and sophisticated spokesperson you no doubt often have before you.But I will speak from the heart to tell you who I am, how and why I came to joinwith other parents to seek school choice legislation, and why we believe it is impera-tive that all families should be able to take charge of the schooling of their own chil-dren through publicly funded scholarships.
A few years ago my child attended Indianapolis Public and Township Schools.That school system has been in long decline, especially in the inner city. I sent mychild to Head Start and Kindergarten even though it is not required in Indiana, Idid this to better prepare my son for the classroom environment. I was very dis-appointed because all he did was play all day. I sent him in hopes of getting rein-forcement of what I was teaching him at home, his ABC's, his numbers, his addressand phone number and he did not get that, but there was no were else I could turn.The first Township School my son attended in Lawrence I was happy with mychild had homework everyday the teachers cared, my son had good friends but dueto circumstances beyond my control we moved out of Lawrence Township. I founda house not far from a school I thought my child would attend, but when called toenroll my son in that school I was questioned about the race of my family and whenI said we were an African-American family I was informed my son could not attendthe school just a few blocks away from our new home, instead he would be busedmiles away to another township.
I was very angry and confused by this, Alphonso began to struggle. I began toget comments on his report card that he was an above average student but he justwasn't meeting his potential they never set a parent teacher meeting with me. Icould never catch the teacher to set up a meeting myself. Alphonso is a good boyand an excellent student, but he was giving up and losing interest. He and my othertwo kids mean everything to me, and I could see his gifts being wasted, his chance

to make something of himself going down the drain. I wanted desperately to finda better way. But I couldn't afford to move to the suburbs. And I couldn't afford
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to put him in a private school. It appeared we were stuck, with the "take it or leave
it" schools we were offered.

Fortunately in 1991 school choice came to Indianapolis. It was not a gift from the
legislature. It came from a privately funded program called The Educational
CHOICE Charitable Trust. I saw the possibility of saving Alphonso's education and
his future, and I applied. Choice offered to pay 5CI percent of the tuition up to
$800.00, a small fraction of what taxpayers pay for public schools per child.
Alphonso was accepted and I entered him in Holy Cross Central Catholic School.
I must admit there was a period of transition, culture shock you might call it. He
had to get used to the discipline and the homework, he missed his old friends. But
Alphonso began to learn about learning, to respect the kids around him and be re-
spected, to learn about citizenship, discipline, and doing your lessons. The values
I was teaching him at home were finally being reinforced at school.

I am pleased to say, Alphonso's story is a happy one. My son blossomed into an
honor roll student, a student council leader, and a football standout. He has been
accepted into highly competitive Cathedral High School, and his head is definitely
on straight. I am very proud of my son.

If there is a sad part of this story, it is that not every mother in my situation
can get the help I got. The CHOICE Trust has limited funds. There are about 800
youngsters on the waiting list, and many more I am sure would apply if funding
were available.

I began talking to other parentsordinary people who believe our schools are not
helping to put our children on the road to a better life. As we talked, we saw that
the political forces in our state had never seen the need to consider the voice of
urban parents, because it had never been heard. None of us know a lot about poli-
tics, but we do know we are responsible for our children and government is opposed
to be responsible to us.

School Choice is not a new issue people of financial means have always had this
choice of where they would or could send their children to school. They could afford
to move were they wanted, they could afford the tuition for private schools, while
lower income families with the same hopes and dreams for their childrens' future
are denied that Choice and they should not be.

We were in the early stages of pulling our organization together, when a writer
from the Indianapolis Star heard about our meeting , she attended a meeting and
published an editorial just last July 8. If I may, I would submit a copy of that edi-
torial as part of the record.

The editorial included our telephone number, and since that time several dozen
parents have responded by telephone or mail, seeing our efforts as a beacon of hope.
They want to be a part of that voice our legislators must begin to hear. We are not
concerned about the big money on the other side. We are ready to insist, as our mis-
sion statement says, to see that all families should have the right to choose the pub-
lic or private school that will allow that child to succeed. We believe parental choice
will restore the family's primary role to the education of our children, regardless of
income, race, religion or location, and to ignite a rebirth of the schools in Indiana.

We see no reason that the parent who chooses the food her children will eat, the
clothes her children will wear and doctors her children will see, should have nothing
to say about the school the child will attend. It is time ordinary parents were able
to say "I can take my business elsewhere"as millions of parents do every day, at
least those that can afford to.

We take inspiration in the story of Polly Williams, the African-American legislator
from Milwaukee, who has crusaded for publicly funded school choice scholarships in
that State.

We take hope in the apparent ground swell of interest in our community for an
organized approach to parent power to insist on our right to protect our children's
future.

We note that opinion surveys show that all segments of the populationAfrican-
Americans, Caucasians, Hispanic Americans, and others consistently favor the right
of parents to choose their schools and direct the money to those schools that meet
the needs of their children.

In the next few months, F.O.R.C.E. will be developing its membership, formally
incorporating, and speaking out on behalf of our cause, publicly funded scholarships
for our children.

We do not know a lot about the political process. We are guilty of being unsophis-
ticated. But we are committed, and we are unafraid. Again, on behalf of the parents
of F.O.R.C.E., I thank you for this opportunity to present our story.
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Pushing school choice
hen Alphonso Harrell enrolls at Cathedral High
School this fall: he will be fulfilling not only his
mother's dreams but the cep:mations of all who

believe school choice means a better cducatiOn (or ituter-city
students. . .

For the past stx.years.:Alphonso has received tuition
support from the Educational CHOICE Charitable Trust pro-
granriaunched.by.J. Patrick Rooney of Golden Rule insur-.
anoCo. The money allowed -his mother to remove him from
Indianapolis Public Schools where he was 'falling through
the cracks' so he could go to:Holj(Cresti Catholic School on:...
the iity's Near Eastside.

Ater a rocky startAlptionso blossomed Into an honor toll
. student football standout and

kpew grass-mOii,
organization
10,31# thelegisla- ..-;.!_tetvfelptionsos;oth"j' '13a;ha-

: f- P .,r t2trsaraevoportvnitlo
thaliklphOnso,and her other. two

program; eltildren-have enjoyed through
CHOICEAcwis is president ofa .

.heiv.itasi-rooti organization that
will lobby the legislative fdr-a publielY funded liaouefier
pmgram to help parents paifoeprivateSchcasi The group is
called FORCE. Families Organized-for-Real Cholcein Educa,
lion. and wants to recruit 100 members by September.

-47tus Is something ( strongly believe in." says Lewis. who
btcame frustrated with the-public system when Alphonso
was in second grade and had to catch a bus at 6:30 a.m. to be
sent.to a township school miles away. "Rigbt,now. If. you live
in 1FS-andthaverio mciney. you have no choice :

The riming :for such a . group. Coilidnybe:better: Satisfaction
with IPS 'Seemt at .an'aiMirrielaw and*Ueal support for
choices growing: erty:three governors support some type of
scFiooi choicezandtlio nation has-at least.31'prwate scholar-
ship.programs like Golden Rules.

In Milwaukee. which has the longest-running school
choke experiment. studies show significant academic skid,
madby inner-city students sent to private schools after
three years. Although a taxpayer-funded expansion of the
program was struck down by a Wisconsin court advocates
are poised to implement it should they win on appeal.

. Inindlana. Gov.. Flank 013annon supports choice atom

. puhlie schools. but not private ones. Teacher union °ono:4-
tiOn.has killed all choice Wits in.nicentlegtsianve sessions.
thisigli the legal hurdles apixar.tnate daunting than the
political 0124,3. klipSonertra of Prucherscontend.lits unpinst
lutionalto usetax dollars for
Supporters liken a voucher silica* the poSt7Worid War II
bill. which funded college educattatitidiE!+eierana

,....9.e.copularttYjar "lAiszperturasth,
ita.l.r.tciiVgcog0 r:iimfirfids.13,71
Eultle'lL9PIRIStm catur41414*-i

-.000'eb0ati#4,0y-4.4'. mow,

171'IxelrbY;chimter-442acwileii;cnYAizcOtgftted-iiig01education of tomorrow's work force?:Whars.beer missing t
the voice of Inner-city parents fcd tip with the condltion-of
their schools.

That certainly describes Lewis. Who says she doesn't
understand cities who predict private school vouchers ail
destroy public cducation.-Sheencourages.folks who agree
with-her to call FORCE at 726-7962: "We don't have choir
now and. the public school,system isdestroying itself.'

She's right but It will take a massive display of suppon
break the teachers union domination of this Issue. If FOR
an become a genuine political force by the 1998 legislator
choke backers may finally stand a fighting chance.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Join
the

F.,0R.CE.,
Eamities garganized for
Real choice in Education

WE ARE PARENTS,
and WE'RE FE%UP
With TAKE IT OR
LEAVE IT SCHOOLS,

We want schools that do.l.
teach, that do protect our
children, that do prepare
them for a literate future
with opportunity.

HOW ABOUT YOU???

Whatis F.O.R.C.E.?
Families Organized for Real Choke in
Education ( F.O.R.C.E.) believes that all
families should have the right to choose the
public or private school that will allow
their child to succeed.

We believe parental choice will restore the
family's primary role in the education of
our children, regardless of income, race,
religion, or location, and to ignite n rebirth
of Indiana's schools.

What will we do?
F.O.R.C.E. will identify, recruit, inform,
train, .and organize concerned Hoosier
parents for one, and only one purposeto
promote legislation in support of real

school choice.

F.O.R.C.E. parents will write and visit
legislators to express their support for
school choice, testify at hearings
concerning choice legislation, write letters
and articles for local newspapers, and
recruit other parents to join F.O.R.C.E.

F.O.R.C.E. will pit parent power against
the DIG MONEY that has a vested interest
in denying parents this choice. We will
make sure that when school choice nguiu
comes before the Legislature, that the
voices of parents are heard.



School fieport Card
Failing to Make the Grade

1e:ciao/iv of our schools has declined steadily
ryears-- nmeasured by standard tests, by drop-out

Les, by literacy rates, and by preparation for
ork or college. One of the saddest examples has

en the long-term decline of the Indianapolis
sbfic Schools, where the economically disadvan-

,..ged are trapped, parents and students alike, in a
system with no competitive reason to change. The

schools too often leave students with little hope to

build a brighter future.

Yet faced with performance, failures for year.c,
our school authorities have only excuses. No
child who brought home a report as bad as these
schools get, would dare offer excuses so lame

. .

Ailowine school fundint. to follow the parent's
choice would create badly needed competition,
and would eive Public schools the Incentive to
Plane um

Who Is in Charge Here?

Every conscientious parent Mites great carc in
choosing the food her child will cat, the clothing
her child will wear, the doctor her child will visit.
But our legislators consistently believe that same
parent sbouhl have no choice about the school the
child will attend.

pis lime for DOICOIS to say 9 can take Inv
business elsewhereeven if I am not a person of
means, Prepare my child to my satisfaction. or
j will find a school that will

School Choice is on the Move
Across the Country

The IVisr vnsin Legislature has responded to the brave

crusade of Polly Williams, an African-American legis-

lator Gum Milwaukee, who saw the cruel boar, of

schools that did nut teach. Today a limited school
choice program is under way in AfilwouAce, while a
broader programs open to all students and all private

schools is being tested in the courts.

In Ohio, the legislature has created a school choice

pilot program in Cleveland, and the lower court has

upheld its con.stitutiunality

In Vermont, school choice has always existed eat cer-
tain rural areas of Vermont, including religious

schools, until the courts banned, then approval, their
inclusion.

Recent court decisions have suggested that a govern-
ment programs that has a legitimate &al (education),

and is neutral as to religion (the parents direct the
stale scholarship), would not be struck down as an
unconstitutional establishment of religion by the gov-
ernment. \'c have every reason to hope and believe
this reasoning will govern school choice.

School Choice Works

School choice works in Indianapolis where 1,014 in-
ocr-city children qualified in 1996-97 fin. a matching
scholarship from the Edocational C11010E Charitabli
Trust, a privately fiusded school choice .program
launched in 1991. In fall, 1997, 29 Other cities will
have C110101.-like programs with almost 14,000 stu-
dents enrolled, nod an additional 40,000 on waiting
lists

29

On July 8, 1997 The indianatiolis Star in an cJ

tonal focused on how such a scholarship had a
lowed the mother of young Alphonse, Harrell
remove him from Indianapolis Public Schoo

"where he was (nllinr throity6 the auks," so
could to to Holy Cross Catholic Schog

"Alphonso blossomed into an honor roll studeo
football standout and council leader." Now he In
been accepted into competitive Cathedral IIit
School, and is realizing his mother's fondest hopes

But there arc 800 other students, aLo from Pantiles

of modest means, still waiting for a chance at d
Inked scholarship help Alnlionso's mother
Barbara Lewis. President of F.O.R.C.E., nth
believes that every family shotild have the polio
of a nubticlp funded scholarship to use in or ou
side thepublic school system;

Such publicly funded plot:tarns arc operating .

Milwaukee and Cleveland today The Star said,
Milwaukee, which has the longest-running seho
choice experiment, studies show significant ac:
dartie strides made by inner-city tiudents sent I

primate schools , "

Get Involved Now!
Your Child Will be the Winner!

If you want to put parents back in charge of on
children's education, join F.O.R.C.E. today. Ju
au out the form on the back and, mail it I

F.O.R.C.E. at 1'. 0. Buz 44069, 111 call (317) 721

7962 and juin bands with parents just like yon
Don't worry about the BIG hIONEY folks nth
stand its our way. Your child is worth the battle.

We deserve a CHOICE
Our children deserve a CHANCE.
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Senator COATS. Barbara, thank you very much, and thanks to all
of our panelists for their contributions.

Dr. Fuller, you served formerly as the Superintendent of Public
Schools for Milwaukee, and as such are in a unique position I think
to evaluate the role of public schools versus the role of private
schools, and you talked about maintaining two objectives. One is to,
through an internal process, strengthen the public schools, and the
second is to offer alternatives outside.

How would you respond to Alieze Stallworth's comments about
the fact that choice as an alternative to public schools would result
in taking away the best students, leaving the public schools in a
worse situation than they are now, and the other comments she
raised? As someone from your perspective of having served in both,
what would you say to her?

Mr. FULLER. I would say to her what I say to everyone elsethat
I think that as long as you maintain the power relationships as
they currently exist in school districts, where the power of change
is fully in the hands of those people who work in the system, with
all due respect to her, for that significant number of students who
are not achieving, this system is not going to change deeply enough
and quickly enough to deal with those kids.

My view is fairly simple. It is that if you are in a system, as I
was as a superintendent, demanding change, but everyone there is
clear that whether a single child learns or not, everybody is going
to get paid, if everybody is clear that in schools that have never
educated kids, each year, you are going to put more kids in there,
there is not one, single thing I can do about, and all the rhetoric
in the world is not going to change that.

What I am saying is simply this. I think you have got to have
a series of options for parents. I support charter schools. I support
site-based managementthat is real site-based management. I
support anything that changes the options for parents. But I am
here to say that if one of those options is not choice that gives poor
parents a way to leave, the kind of pressure that you need inter-
nally is simply not going to occur.

So that when I listen to people like Ms. Stallworth, I appreciate
where she is coming from, but from my perspective, after 20 years
of fighting this, I just think that if you do not have this possibility
there, if people do not begin to understand that if we do not begin
to treat these people better, not only will they leave, but they will
take the money with them, you are simply not going to get the
force that you need for change. I believe that the people inside the
system who are fighting for change need this type of leverage.

And I would end, Senator, by saying that the interesting thing
about choice is that no one can force the parents to use the option,
so that if the system is serving people well, why are they worried
about losing the dollars, because it is a choice, and if people feel
that the school system is not serving them well, they will simply
leave.

In a study that we didand I think that John Witte's stuff
would back this upbecause of the way the voucher program is de-
signed in Milwaukee, the people who have used the program are,
number one, the poorest parents; and number two, they are the

3 0
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parents whose kids are doing least well in the system/ It has been
the opposite of this argument that people make that you are going
to get this brain drain. Why would you get a brain drain if people
are satisfied with what is happening in the school system?

The people who are leaving are the people whose kids are doing
least well. That has been documented. That is not an anecdote;
that is a documented fact.

So I would argue that how you design the program will go a long
way toward determining who can use the program, and I do not
think that what you are going to get is, quoteI always find this
interesting"all of the best people leaving," because if you look at
most urban school districts in the country today, people are about
20 years late making that argument, because the people with
money and resources have already left. So I always find these argu-
ments interesting.

Senator COATS. Alieze, do you want to respond?
Ms. STALLWORTH. Definitely. I find it first of all interesting that

it was stated that I said the brightest children would be drained
off. I do not remember saying that this morning.

Mr. FULLER. And I did not say you did.
Ms. STALLWORTH. No, no, no. That was to the Senator. I did not

say that. That was not my statement this morning. I did not talk
about the level of intelligence of any students.

My whole platform is that I want all children to benefit from
school reforms. I am by no means against choice. Washington, DC.
will have and does have a charter school program. We also have
site-based management. And this year, I have been very pleased
with the new administration giving parents and communities the
opportunity to sit at the table with them and be part of the discus-
sion of our academic program, asking us what we do and do not
like about it. And they have taken to heart and put it into their
plans our comments and our feelings and concerns for our children.

To say that that would drain the brightest children would mean
that my children would go, because they are very bright; but they
will not be a part of your program, so you will not be draining the
brightest children. My concern is that it will not support and im-
prove education for all children. All children will remain my focus.

Senator COATS. Alieze, what would you say to someone like Pam
Ballard, who tried to make it work for her family in the public
school system in Cleveland, and she tried four different schools
within the public school system, and each one of them failed her
child miserably; and yet when she had the opportunity to get out-
side of that system, there were dramatic changes. What would you
say to her? Can you look at her and say, well, you have got to make
this work within the public system because we do not want to allow
you the choice of getting outside this system even though you have
tried four schools, and all four of those have failed your child?
What would you tell her?

Ms. STALLWORTH. I would tell her that as a parentbecause I
have a child who has special needs, and she went to different
schools alsoone of the options that DC. public schools offered
and it is available to a lot of parentsis that we can go around,
and we can look at our schoolsI do not know about the Cleveland
school systembut it if were deemed that she had a special need,
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then I as a parent could go to the system and demand and take
it to hearing and get her a private placement.

I would also ask a question. In the new private schools, what is
the ratio of teachers to students?

Senator COATS. Well, let me ask you this
Ms. STALLWORTH. That is an important thing that I think needs

to be discussed. I would like to know the ratio of teachers to stu-
dents compared to the public school ratios.

Senator COATS. I think all the statistics show that the ratio is
much smaller, but what they also show is that the private schools
achieve a smaller ratio with far less money available per student
than the public schools. So I guess the question that has got to be
asked is why is the money not getting through the system, down
to the child, to provide smaller classrooms, to provide incentives for
teachers.

Most large inner-cityin fact every one that I have looked at
public school systems spend two to three times the amount of
money per child as the private systems, and yet the ratios are
much larger. So that many parents I speak to are basically saying
it is not a factor of moneyI happen to be familiar with Holy Cross
School in Indianapolis, and the amount of money they spend per
student is about one-half to one-third of what the public schools
spend, and yet they have smaller classrooms and have dem-
onstrated better results. The difference is they do not eat up huge
portions of money in administrative costs of a bureaucracy that
does nothing to further the education of children.

Ms. STALLWORTH. And then we have got to begin a discussion of
the responsibilities that the public schools have to all students; the
responsibility that school systems such as DC. have to our special
education students, which takes up a big portion, because we have
got to provide all services under the IDEA Act that the Govern-
ment requires. That is also calculated into our per-pupil costthe
maintenance of our facilities, the fact that we take in all children
who come. We are not selective. Public schools have the respon-
sibility of taking care of all children.

Senator COATS. Right. I have heard that argument, but Dr.
Fuller said the irony here is that it is the poorest students, some-
times it is the students with the most problemsclearly, in Pam's
case, the public schools probably breathed a sigh of relief when you
took your child out of the public schools because they probably
thought this child was taking up a lot of time and a lot of cost, and
yetwell, Pam, I should give you a chance to respond.

Ms. BALLARD. Here is a picture of my family. This is my family.
This is what I live for outside of God. When my daughter Antonice
went to school, she did not smile; she did not know how to love;
she did not know how to feel. She had no life in her. She was
drained as a child.

No kid should have to suffer. It is not the fact that it is a private
school; it is just a school with 30 students in a classroom that tried
to teach her and love her and guide her in the right direction. The
teachers and principals were not against me as a parent. They
were not against my child. They took this child who was supposed
to be a horrible behavioral problem child kid and turned her in a
new direction. Now she is willing to learn.
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I would like to say that I have worn my knees .out praying for
a change. My daughter had no interest in school. She had been to
four different public schools. She had a satisfactory out of one,
school, and that is a lot, due to reasons of having to move or what-'
ever.

Like I said, it is not about money. It is about the love and the
care of children, and I as a parent and a lot of other parents in
Cleveland feel that the Cleveland public school system does not
offer their children love. There is not one Cleveland public school
that I know about that you can walk into and feel as warm and
loved as my daughter and I have at Hope Central Academy.

I live for this, and I pray that it continues. It is not about stop-
ping the Cleveland public school system. It is a possibility that
they may get on the bandwagon and do something. That is the pur-
pose of the voucher or scholarship program, and that is what I
truly feel.

I have read in the papers of the improvements in the Cleveland
public school system since this program came about, and I am very,
very grateful for it. It would probably have never happened if we
had not had this opportunity or experiment for the poor children,
or children period.

Thank you.
Senator COATS. Mr. Fuller.
Mr. FULLER. Senator Coats, first of all, I want to say to Ms.

Stallworth that I really appreciate her tenacity and her views
about all children, and I want her to know that although we may
have a difference on this issue, I do not consider her the enemy be-
cause she wants to do what is right for her kids. And I want you
to know that I personally appreciate that.

I want to make a couple of points. No. 1, it is true that public
schools accept all children. It is not true that they keep all of these
children. Every day as a superintendent, I was signing forms to get
rid of kids that we did not want, for whatever reason, and we had
no problems contracting with private vendors to take care of prob-
lem kids. So this idea that the public schools have to keep every-
body and serve everybody is true in terms of admissions; it is not
true in terms of sustenance. And just as people make the argument
that kids leave private schools and go back to public schools, every
day, kids are also leaving public schools or being put out of public
schools, and there are all of these "alternative" programs, many of
which are operated by private vendors, that we have no problem
sending those kids to. We need to be honest about that on both
sides of this equation.

No. 2, it is true that money is important. Although I disagree
with Jonathan Kozel on some things, I think it is hard to argue
that if you are spending $11,000 per child when another district
only has $5,000, that it does not make a difference. It does make
a difference. The question, though, is how do these dollars get
spent. The question is where do these dollars go in terms of serving
kids.

What I would argue is that what vouchers or the choice pro-
grams allow us to do is to have dollars follow students. But I want
the largest amount of dollars to follow those students, because in
my opinion, one of the things that choice schools and charter

42-625 0 - 97 - 2 3'3 BEST COPY AVAILABLE



30

schools suffer from is the lack of access to resources, start-up dol-
lars, lower levels of per-pupil expenditure that, over a long period
of time, will have an impact because it makes it harder to maintain
good teachers because you have turnover, you have a variety of
problems, a number of them centered around financial issues. So
I do think that the financial issues are important in the long run
to serving kids, but the issue, philosophically, is do the dollars be-
long to the system or do the dollars belong to the parents and kids,
and should those dollars follow children who make other choices.

So I end up fighting on both sides of thisfighting for equity, but
fighting for giving parents the right to make the choices on where
to use those dollars. And I think that that is an important element
of this.

The third point I want to make is that those of us who are really
trying to fight for all children will be there for changes throughout
the total spectrum. In other words, if there is something positive
happening in the existing system, we need to celebrate it, we need
to highlight it. Even as we are talking about increasing options for
parents whose kids are not being successful, we have to see that
all as one battle. It is not one against the other; it is the same bat-
tle, in my opinion.

Senator COATS. Thank you. My time has more than expired, and
I apologize to my colleagues.

We are privileged to have the chairman of the Labor and Human
Resources Committee, Senator Jeffords, with us.

Senator Jeffords, you did not have the opportunity to make an
opening statement; if you want to do that, you are welcome to. We
are pleased that you are participating in the hearing and also
pleased to have you because of your long record of interest in edu-
cation and in improving education for all children.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am very pleased to
be here. This is an extremely important hearing. I sort of stand in
the middle on the question of choice. Our State has choice, but we
have quite different demographics than others. I am also deeply
concerned about the public school system and being able to improve
it.

I listened very carefully to your testimony, and as you know, I
am deeply interested in the Washington, DC. schools. This is our
Nation's Capital, and yet we have, as far as the kids go, the worst
results academically of any metropolitan area. We also have the
highest amount of money spent per pupil of any school district. So
it is very difficult to determine just want needs to be done. Obvi-
ously, we have a need for $2 billion just in code repairs to the
school system, so something has been wrong for many years as far
as doing what ought to be done; and we need to figure out how to
get out of that mess.

What I would like to know from you is what we can do now, with
General Becton in charge, both to improve the professional develop-
ment of our teachers as well as to get the school system to provide
the kind of education that the children need, so that there is not
this almost desperate desire and need for school choice. The thing
that bothers me about school choice is the question of where it
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brings you. Especially in Washington; DC., if you go to the end re-
sult that every child has a choice, does the public school system
then disappear, or just where do we end up?

I do not have a problem with choice in the sense that I think it
has really caused the teacher community and the school community
to understand that they have got to make improvements. But I
would ask you what you can do or are doing to see that we improve
the standards in the schools, and what needs to be done? With the
results we see right now, this is very difficult. As you know, I have
started a program called Everybody Wins, where we have volun-
teers from the House and Senate going into two schools. We have
seen dramatic improvement because of the involvement of people
who are willing to sit with the kids and help them read.

What else needs to be done? How can we turn the city around?
Ms. STALLWORTH. Well, the first thing is to really hold those who

have been put in place by the Control Board, our board of trustees
and General Bechton accountable for doing the job that they have
been sent in to do.

As to my efforts, I am on quite a few committeesand they are
all volunteer jobs; I do not work for anyone but my community. I
am on the committee that is looking at the education plan, and
what I insisted on there is that they have something that address-
es the needs of our secondary children. Even when you look at
some of the voucher programs, many programs focus on elementary
school children. We have children in middle high, junior high and
high school who are suffering also. So my insistence and the insist-
ence of people in the community should be that they look at and
assess where the children are and provide them with the services
they need and to keep the community involvedand I thanked you
earlier for your involvement in the DC. public schoolsto motivate
more people to come into the public schools and become involved
and see that their involvement with the children creates change,
and to offer programs such as the one I mentioned earlier. If we
really believe in our hearts and we all know that there are success-
ful public and private schools within our city and our immediate
area that could be linked in a partnership with DC. public school
teachers where there is low performance.

We now have 23 targeted assisted schools, which I think is a
great effort. I think the effort of putting principals on a one-year
contract, and if their performance is not sufficient, we now have
provisions in place where you can get rid of low-performing admin-
istrators and teachers.

Those are the types of things that we need to do for all children.
Those are the types of programs that need support. As you know,
our school buildings are in terrible disrepair, and on the same day
that there was a rally here for the announcement of the Senate
voucher bill, there was also a decision not to provide the system
with the money that would help with our school improvement.
Those facilities must be repaired, and they are not all just in the
poorest neighborhoods. The poor facilities are all over the city just
because there have been years of lack of repair. And as we know
from a program that specifically focused with Senator Moseley-
Braun, they showed Ohio schools and the terrible disrepair that
they were in. 'I think that those are beginningsto help fund staff
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development programs that would truly link successful program
with public school programs and therefore benefit all children, and
take a long, hard look at funding in this country because these'
schools are becoming dilapidated all over the countryprograms
would provide for the improvement of facilities. We know that our
issues are not all monetary issues, and that is why there is the in-
sistence on proper teacher training. And when we talk about DC.'s
performance on some standardized tests, one thing I did notice was
thatin the media, they have mentioned the NAEP testone of
the things I also noticed is that we are talking about a national,
standardized test based on what is done nationally at the fourth
grade level. When you look at our curriculum for the fourth grade,
those are skills that our students learn in the fifth grade, and
therefore, when you test them at the fourth grade, are you really
testing DC. on DC.'s curriculum?

One thing we are working on, and I am part of the committee
on curriculum and assessment, is linking our standards more close-
ly with national standards, thereby helping our students have a
curriculum that is on the same level of these tests that they are
being asked to take.

The CHAIRMAN. This is the Nation's Capital, and I am going to
urge the administration begin here with its volunteerism program.
What we need right now, for example is something like America
Reads or what I call Everybody Wins. We have now about 800 vol-
unteers in the city who are helping kids in the primary grades, but
we need 14,000 in order for each child to have someone to help
him. So I am going to continue to bug the White House to dem-
onstrate it here in Washington first because, if we cannot do it
here, we cannot expect anybody else to do it. So I appreciate your
comments.

Dr. Fuller, I was interested in your testimony. I would like to
know whether the choice program is meant not only to assist those
who attend it but also to set a standard for the public schools to
reach, or do you anticipate that the final result would be no public
schools? What do we look toward as far as choice?

Mr. FULLER. Senator Jeffords, it is good to see you again. Let me
say this. I think the problem is in how you define what makes a
school public, because in my mind, this is not about the disappear-
ance of public schools. What this is about is redefining what it is
that makes a school public.

My argument is the same as that of Kenneth Clarkwhat makes
a school public is that it functions in the public interestand that
what we need to do is to look at a different conceptual design than
what we currently have.

For exampleand Paul Hill talks about this in "Reinventing
Public Education"if you could picture separating service delivery
from policymaking, if you have a public body that makes policy,
that determines standards, that decides how we are going to assess
whether or not those standards are being met and determines what
the consequences are going to be, if DC. public schools or any other
public school system has 50,000, 100,000 kids to serve, and this
public body, based on defining those standards, based on laying out
those assessments, laying out the consequences, were to say we are
wiling to have anybody come forward who can educate these kids
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for whom we are responsible, you could have a variety of different
configurations of the existing system that may come forth with a
proposal; you could have charter schools that come forth with a
proposal; you could have so-called choice schools that come through
with a proposal. You could have a variety of different options that
parents could choose from, and the elected public body could estab-
lish its portfolio that would allow these kids to learn.

What I am trying to say to you, Senator Jeffords, is that if you
do not somehow change the existing power relationships, the exist-
ing configurations, no matter how deeply you feel about making
change, it is not going to occur, because the dynamics of the system
are a curb to the kind of change that you want to make. If you
leave it intact, and you operate it under its current form, we are
not going to make the difference that we want to make for all of
the children.

But this need not be and will not be "the end of public edu-
cation." It is redefining what is a public educational system in
1997not what was it in 1860, but what should it look like in
1997, 1998, the year 2000.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I could not agree with you more. I think
we have got to recognize that we have serious problems in the pub-
lic education school system, and it does have to be redesigned to
meet the needs of kids in this age.

You also mentioned documentation with respect to the children
who leave and go into private schools. I am not asking you to pro-
vide it right now. If you could just let me know where I can find
that material, I would appreciate it.

Mr. FULLER. Yes, I will give that to youeven though there will
be contention about these studies later on. Even John Witte's study
admits that the kids who are going into the program in Milwaukee
are kids from the poorest families and that the kids who are going
in there are the kids who are doing least well, not the kids who
are succeeding. So this whole problem that people are raising that
all the good kids are going to, quote, "leave"I always find inter-
esting. The people who are leaving are the people whose kids are
not successful, and those are the people that I think these pro-
grams ought to be designed to serve.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Mr. Chairman, this is an excellent hearing, one of the best that

I have attended, and I appreciate your efforts in putting it to-
gether. I think it really lays out the difficulties we are having in
our school systems, and the question is how do you improve them.
So I thank you very much.

Senator COATS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
We are obviously violating our 5-minute rule here this morning,

but I think it is an issue of such importance that it deserves good,
thorough discussion, and that is what we are attempting to do.

Senator Reed.
Senator REED. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Fuller, you have been involved in the Milwaukee schools for

years. Do you think the State of Wisconsin provides adequate re-
sources for the Milwaukee school system in comparison to other
school systems in the State?
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Mr. FULLER. As the superintendent, I was very clear that I want-
ed equity in financing, and I still believe that. When you look at
the outliners in Wisconsinand we have outliers where you have
11,000, which is the one that is usually, quoted, which is actually
in the rural parts of Wisconsin, where you have the lowest levels
of per-pupil expenditurein my view, we need a system that does
not allow for those kinds of outliers. So I am arguing that we need
additional resources in Milwaukee, but there is no reason to give
us additional resources if the system is going to remain exactly as
it is.

So that when people raise that question to me, my answer is yes,
I want additional resources for poor children, but I also do not
want those additional resources to be used to fund a system as it
currently exists. That is my answer.

Senator REED. So the other systems just across the line from Mil-
waukee, you see, as excellent models of public education?

Mr. FULLER. Depending upon which one of those you are talking
about, I would argue that their kids are doing better on test scores
as a measurement of academic achievement.

Just recently, the latest test scores that came out showed, again,
this continued gap between achievement levels by white kids and
achievement levels by poor kids, most of whom are nonwhite in
Milwaukee. So you have got to conclude one of two thingsthat
these poor kids are incapable of learning or that we have g6t to do
something differently to enhance their learning. I believe that all
children are capable of learning if we as adults can put them in
the right environment to learn.

So based upon your question, my argument would depend upon
which one of these schools districts you are asking me about. Are
you asking me about Nicolet or are you asking me about West
Allis?

Senator REED. Well, I am asking you to make a judgment about
whether you see public education in Wisconsin as_inherently in-
capable of doing the job, or if there are special problems with re-
spect to the City of Milwaukee. Some of those problems, I think
you would agree would be because the resources that other commu-
nities get, you do not get, and in fact you might need even more
resources because you face very particular challenges, probably de-
mographics that are much more low-income than other places,
alsoI do not know all the detailsbut I would assume a prepon-
derance of single-parent families, a preponderance of unem-
ployed

Mr. FULLER. Yes, right.
Senator REED [continuing]. A whole series of social factors that

would argue for significant resources regardless of whether you are
putting them into charter schools, vouchers or anything else.

Mr. FULLER. Right, but
Senator REED. And I guess I would also ask you to make the

judgment as to whether this is equally a severe or even a greater
problem than spending a few million dollars on choice programs.

Mr. FULLER. But Senator, what we have to say is that there is
a "regardless" that you put in there that has got to be revisited.
What I am saying to you is that it is not an issue of "regardless"
of whether or not you have choice, charters, and so on. I am saying
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to you that that has got to be in the mix; that you cannot say let
us have more money, and it is the money that is going to make a
difference regardless of whether you have these other things. I am
saying that you cannot say that; you have got to say both.

Senator REED. Well, let me respond by saying that you also seem
to be saying that unless you have more money, even with choice,
you are not going to succeed as you want to succeed with public.
education in Milwaukee.

Mr. FULLER. I am saying that if we continue to fund choice
schools at a level that is lower than the level that we are funding
the existing schools, the chances of those schools succeeding over
the long-term are not as good. So I am going to continue to fight
for more money for those schools as well.

But if there is something you are trying to get me to say that
I am not saying, tell me, because the point I am trying to make
is that yes, if you want me to say people need more money, yes
yes, I think people need more money, but only if the money is going
to be spent differently.

Senator REED. But Dr. Fuller, we are all struggling with the
issue of why certain public school systems are failing, particularly
urban school systems.

Mr. FULLER. Right.
Senator REED. And one of the reasons, I thinkand weighing

whether it is the most dispositive or the least or somewhere in the
middle is difficultbut one reason is that because of State laws,
State funding formulas, because of boundaries between different
districtsall of these things have contributed in some respects to
the decline of public education in many people's view. And yet the
one solution that seems to be advanced today is that all we have
to do is just create these school voucher programs, and all thoseother problems will disappear.

Mr. FULLER. First of all, Senator, you never heard that come out
of my mouth.

Senator REED. I think we are engaged in a dialogue, and we have
gone a long way to communicate that.

Mr. FULLER. I am like Ms. Stallworththat did not come out of
my mouth. Senator, what I said was very clear. I said that we need
to pursue a variety of reforms, and I argued that one of the reforms
that has got to be in the mix is the reform that gives poor parents
control over dollars. That is what I said.

I also said to you that if somebody comes tome and says if I have
got $11,000 to spend and you have $6,000, it does not make any
difference, I am saying it does make a difference depending upon
how we are going to use those dollars.

Senator REED. One of the virtues which many proponents of
school choice point to is exactly that point, that these school sys-tems are doing so muchthese schools, rather; very few are in sys-temsthese schools are doing so much with so little, that that is
one of their commendable aspects, that they do not have all of this
overhead and so on, so they can survive. In fact, that is one of the
selling points that I think has been mentioned today by the chair-man.

Do you agree with that?
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Mr. FULLER. Well, I head what the chairman said, and I under-
stand the difference between a huge overhead and no over head
and so on. I guess some of my friends in the voucher movement be-
lieve that I am a little bit off on this, because I keep saying that
you have smaller class sizes, for example, in choice schools and
charter schools because they are smaller schools. Almost all of
these schools are very small schools. I do not know of any charter
schools or choice schools in America right now that are large
schools with 2,000, 3,000 kids. And most of the research out there
today talks about the need to establish smaller schoolsnot just
small class sizes, but smaller schools.

So that when you are forming these charter schools and choice
schools, that is what is occurring.

Now, to speak directly to what you are raising, I think you have
got to look at each school system to determine whether or not the
amount of money that they are spending on, quote, "the bureauc-
racy," is out of whack, because if you have a school district with
100,000 kids, for example, as we havewhen I left as a super-
intendent, once I really separated out all of the parts as far as
what is really central administration and what is really school-
based, our central administration costs were about 5 to 6 percent.
For me, the real issue on the expenditure of dollars is when you
get into the high schools, and you start looking at how the dollars
are allocated in high schools, and when you have to allocate dollars
purely on a number of students to a number of adults, and you do
not have the capacity to really be creative in how you use those
dollars.

So one of the advantages that choice and charter schools presum-
ably will have if they do not get regulated to death is the ability
to take existing dollars and use them differently to meet the needs
of the kids.

I would argue that that ought to exist for the existing system,
and one of the things that I would hope is that as charters and
choice and other options model these possibilities, people will begin
to create those same possibilities for the existing system. That is
what I mean by changing the entire system.

Do you agree with that?
Senator REED. I think your insights are very perceptive, but let

us take the next step forward. Let us assumein fact, I think we
already knowthat smaller class sizes, smaller schoolsmaybe not
smaller school buildings, but schools within existing buildingsall
of those things offer great promise. How much would that cost the
City of Milwaukee to do? In fact, I will assume that that is the way
to do it; that is the voucher model. How much would it cost the
City of Milwaukee?

Mr. FULLER. My argument right nowsince I really have not
look at it in the last 2 years in terms of what the cost would be,
because as superintendent, I dealt with those figures every day

Senator REED. I understand, but I mean ball park, what are we
talking about?

Mr. FULLER. My argument would be that what I want to have
happen in the first instance, the changes in the structural possibili-
ties would not require any additional dollars. In other words, to
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allow for choice, charters and whatever in and of itself does not re-
quire additional dollars.

Senator REED. I will take that assumption. Now we have vali-dated that model; we have validated the model that smaller class
size, smaller school size, more flexibility, Which probably would
presume more teachers, frankly

Mr. FULLER. Right.
Senator REED [continuing]. Is the model to pursue. Now, if ourgoal is to fix public education, and we have the remedy, now we

have to apply the remedy to the school system of Milwaukee. How
much extra would that cost?

Mr. FULLER. I do not have an answer to that.
Senator REED. And why don't we do that now?
Mr. FULLER. I do not know the answer to that.
Senator REED. And why don't we do it now?
Mr. FULLER. You will have to ask someone other than me thatquestion. I do not know the answer to that question.
Senator REED. Just one other question. You did make the pointand I think it was a very good pointabout the fact that public

education does let kids gothey farm them out. But isn't there adistinction between accepting a child, working with a child for ayear, 2 years, 2 months even, and then discovering that the child
needs additional public-supported assistance isn t there a dif-ference between that and some voucher programs where in fact the
private schools will say we are not taking your child?

Mr. FULLER. Well, first of all, I do not support any program that
is publicly-funded that will deny entrance to kids.

Senator REED. I am asking you, for instance, in Wisconsin, does
the Milwaukee program allow private schools to say we are nottaking your child?

Mr. FULLER. The way the Milwaukee program is designed, if youare going to participate in the choice program, you have got to takeall children who are eligible to participate in the program.
Senator REED. Are those children with disabilities?
Mr. FULLER. Here is the issue on disabilities. You need to beclear that not all public schools in America accept all kids with alldisabilities. You need to be very clear about that. And the issuehere is if you are going to ask a school to take kids with disabil-ities, are you also going to give them the additional dollars thatcome with educating those children.
You also have public schools in America right now that do nothave the physical facilities to allow all kids in. Even with the IDEAlegislation, you have got to develop a plan where you will begin to

modify your buildings. So you need to be very clear that in no sys-tem in America today do all schools in all of those districts acceptall kids with all kinds of learning problems.
Senator REED. But I think we have to be equally clear that apublic school system has to accept that childmaybe not that onebuilding that the child wants to gobut they have to be in that

system, or fully paid for in some appropriate place.
Mr. FULLER. And the choice schools in Milwaukee that are ac-cepting kids are accepting kids that people would define as having

"ex ed," or exceptional education, needs.
Senator REED. But they could deny children who are disabled?



38

Mr. FULLER. No, no. The only way, Senator, .that you can deny
a child access is if you do not have the capacity to meet his or her
needs. That is the only basis. And that is the basis today.

What I am telling you is that right now, today, there are, quote,
public schools in America that do not accept- kids with all types of
disabilities because they do not have the capacity to meet those
kids' needs.

Senator REED. But on this question of capacity, is that the capac-
ity programmatically or physically, that they do not have the
space?

Mr. FULLER. Programmatic, physical.
Senator REED. So in the school I have started, I do not have a

program for this type of learning disability, and I do not have to
take the child. Is that correct?

Mr. FULLER. What I would say to you, however, is that if the dol-
lars would follow those kids, then you could begin to make arrange-
ments, as public schools have done, to find other schools that will
take those children and have the dollars go with those children.

Senator REED. I think we are getting back as we always do in
these discussions to the dollars and to the point some proponents
say that the virtue of these voucher schools is that they do not re-
quire all of these dollars and opponents saying this is the reason
they do not require those dollars, because they can carefully say we
do not take certain students because we do not have the capacity.

Mr. FULLER. Let me just be clear. The type of voucher program
that I am talking aboutand I want to be real clear on thisif you
accept publicly-funded vouchers, in my view, you should serve all
children.

Now, in accepting those children, you ought to also get the addi-
tional resources that come with those children, and you should
have the capacity if for some reason you cannot serve the needs of
those kids full-time, but there are other kinds of services that you
think you can bring to the children if you have the dollars, to be
able to provide arrangements for that to happen for those children.
That is what I am saying.

Senator REED. I see your point, and
Senator COATS. Senator Reed, this is a constructive discussion,

and I think the point has been made.
Senator REED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator COATS. And while I am trying to keep this open-ended,

we do need to move on. Just to clarify for the record and for you,
Senator Reed, the point I was trying to make with Alieze
Stallworth is not that we should spend less money educating our
children; it is that if the goal is to achieve lower teacher-pupil ra-
tios and smaller classrooms, I guess I agree with Dr. Fuller that
pouring more money into a system that does not direct that money
toward achieving those ratios, but keeps pouring the money into an
existing system that eats it up in a bureaucracy, does not achieve
the goal.

So the point that I think Dr. Fuller has been trying to make and
the point I tried to make with that example is not that we should
spend less, but that we should change the systems in those school
systems that do not constructively use the extra money that is com-
ing in. Some of our school systems have been documented as spend-

4 2
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ing well over 50 percent of their so-called funds per pupil not in
the classroom, not in paying teachers, not in lowering class sizes,
but adding a more bureaucratic structure into the existing system,
and that is the point I was trying to make with my response to Ms.
Stallworth, not that there is a virtue in spending less money per
pupil.

Having said that, we are dangerously pushing time, and we have
a second panel we want to hear from also, and I would be happy
to readdress that question if you wish on the second round.

Senator REED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator COATS. Senator Hutchinson, you were the first one

here--you even beat the chairmanand we have not followed the
scriptural injunction that "the last shall be first." You have been
very patient, and I appreciate that, and if you can stay around for
the second panel, I will make you first, and I will give you my time.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Dr. Fuller, let me pick up on something that Senator Reed was

asking. If I understood correctly, he went through a process in
which he outlined what a model school would look like that is pro-
ducing the right kind of educational product, and we went through
the small classroom, the student-teacher ratio and so forth. If it
were possible to look out there at public schools, private schools,
parochial and all the various kinds of schools, all the options that
are available, and we could find the model classroom that is pro-
ducing the best educational productgood scores, good discipline
and we could overlay that on the public school system and mandate
that that be in place, and we gave them the resources to do that,
but we did not change a monopolistic system as you were referring
to earlier, where the options are not available, would we get the
same results? Would we see the same kind of achievement in that
kind of system, in your opinion?

Mr. FULLER. Senator, I do not think you can overlay what you
just said and leave the current system intact. I think those are mu-
tually exclusive. In other words, if you go out and try to find out
what are the characteristics that exist in successful schools inside
the existing system, private schools, parochial schools, and so on,
and you try to overlay that on the existing system, I do not think
you can, because many of the characteristics that exist are not al-
lowed to exist in the existing system.

Senator HUTCHINSON. And I may have misunderstood, but it
seemed to me that that is what Senator Reed was suggesting, wasthat if we find this, then we have found the solution, and if we
could somehow

Mr. FULLER. Yes, Senator. The interesting would be if that is
true, why haven't we done it. You come to these hearings, and you
end up trying to defend a reason why you want to change some-
thing that is not working, and it is as if somehow you are supposed
to be on the defensive for wanting to change.

So my argument to all of these people who keep talking aboutif we just add more money and so on is if that is the case, why
hasn't this occurred. Why are we having this hearing?

Senator HUTCHINSON. Yes. Well, we have heard a lot about the
need for more resources. Ms. Stallworth talked about that, and
Senator Reed talked about that. In Arkansas, we do not have pri-
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vate school choice. Based upon 450,000 students in public schools,
in 1994, only 10 percent of the eighth-graders under the NAEP test
were proficient in readingonly 10 percent. And in the last 10
years, we have increased public school funding dramatically, and
teacher salaries by 52 percent, and yet we have not seen any kind
of comparable or analogous improvement in test scores.

To me, along with a lot of the other testimony we have heard
today, that is very strong evidence that just by giving schools more
money, without making the kinds of changes that have been sug-
gested and providing more options and more competition, will not
remedy what we are concerned about in our public schools.

Not wanting to put words in your mouth, but in your testimony
as I was perusing itin the amount of time I had to peruse it
you quote Dr. Clark, and you talk about the idea of a public school
system being defined as being a school system in the public inter-
est. I thought that that was a novel idea. And then you say that
"A system which insists that its standards of performance should
not or cannot be judged by those who pay the cost is not in the
public interest."

Well, as a practical matter, without the Milwaukee choice pro-
gram, low-income families would have no choice, and they would
have no means of holding a school to a standard of performance;
is that correct?

Mr. FULLER. My view is that it seems to me there are two main
ways you hold people accountable. You hold them accountableand
I do not mean this in a negative waythrough bureaucratic meth-
ods of holding people accountable. the other way you hold people
accountable is by being able to withdraw your services. What I am
trying to say is that to attack this problem, we need both.

Senator HUTCHINSON. So that in one sense, the bureaucratic ap-
proach would be to lay down new standards and impose new rules
from above.

Mr. FULLER. Right.
Senator HUTCHINSON. The second approach would be where the

parents would say, "I am going to exercise this other option, and
I am going to take my students out and put them over here"

Mr. FULLER. Correct.
Senator HUTCHINSON [continuing]. And that that is going to cre-

ate the kind of incentive to say "we had better get our act together
and make some changes and improve what we are doing."

Mr. FULLER. Correct.
Senator HUTCHINSON. Now, when Chairman Jeffords was here,

he asked you the question whether the goal was for there to be no
public schools. Well, it seems to me that what you have suggested
is that the goal ought to be to have as many options as possible
for parents, or at least a number of options available for parents,
and that the options that survive are the options that are going to
produce and perform, and that if there is not the performance, the
option is not going to be utilized, and that is what will whither
away; and that the survival of the public school system therefore
would be to adjust and perform and produce the product.

Mr. FULLER. My argument is that in order for a school to be pub-
lic, it need not be run by the Government; that that is not the only
option for something to be public. The second partand I want to

44
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be real clear on this, because I do not view any of the options that
I support as panaceas where, in and of themselves, all of a sudden,
everything is going to be wonderful. I mean, just because a school
becomes a charter school does not make it a good school; just be-
cause it is a choice school does not in ana of itself make it a good
school.

So what I am arguing is that we have got to support the changes
that will make a difference for kids both inside and outside the ex-
isting system, but it is the existence of an option outside that will
help you fight to make the improvements inside, because no matter
what people say rhetoric-wise, I can tell you that as a superintend-
ent, you can stand up and talk all you want about what needs to
be done, but if people know that this is the only game in town, that
there is absolutely nothing you can do other than run your mouth
about what needs to happen, it is not going to happen for the ma-
jority of our kids.

But if parents like Ms. Ballard and Ms. Lewis and Ms.
Stallworth all of a sudden have the option to say, Look, if you are
not going to do well by my children, not only am I leavingand
many of you might not care that I am leavingbut when I leave,
these dollars are going to go with me, if that is in the mix, you are
going to have a different conversation about these parents' kids.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Dr. Fuller, as an advocate of private school
choice and options, what do you see as the Federal role, if any, in
promoting these kinds of options?

Mr. FULLER. I do not know. I like the idea of Federal scholar-
ships that would be available to poor parents. I like the idea of the
Federal Government using whatever bully pulpit it has. But to be
very honest with you, I think this issue is going to be fought out
locally, because in America, education is really a State function,
and the reality of this is that our fight is going to be in our States.
And I think it is important, both symbolically and to whatever ex-
tent materially the Federal Government can help, for you to have
these discussions and to talk about the types of bills that Senator
Coats has mentioned. But ultimately, frankly, the way our system
is set up, this is really going to be determined locally.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Ms. Lewis, I think you mentioned that
your organization intends to lobby the legislature. Do you see this
primarily as a State issue, and what do you see as the Federal
role?

Ms. LEWIS. Yes, our group sees it as a State issue. In Indiana,
we are not looking at other school systems as far as your Washing-
ton, DC. system. We are basically concerned about our Indiana stu-
dents. In Indianapolis, the schools are failing the students. Each
year, we have more schools closing and more teachers laid off. We
are looking at whether in 5 years there will even be a public school
for children to go to.

We are more concerned withthe concerned parents of Indiana
are trying to get our children to schools that will prepare them for
a life in which they can succeed..

Yes, we believe it is State to State. What we want to ask here
is, if you have any influence or any power to help us in the State
on the Federal level, to give our State other options to approve this.
That is what we need to knowor what we can do.
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Senator HUTCHINSON. Ms. Stallworth, I have one final question
for you. I think I. understand your objection to the concept of schol-
arships, but we have a number of comparable-type programs for
postsecondary education. In your testimony last year at a joint
hearing of the House Subcommittees on Human Resources and
Early Childhood, Youth and Families, you called educational
vouchers "welfare"welfare for private and parochial schools.
What I am wondering iswe have the Pell Grant and Federal
scholarship programs on the secondary levelwould you character-
ize those important scholarship programs which are available for
private and parochial secondary institutions as "welfare" as well?
And if it works, and if it is good on the postsecondary level, why
not also give that option to low-income families for K through 12?

Ms. STALLWORTH. Well, my opinion has not changed as far as
what voucher programs will do, and

Senator HUTCHINSON. Is it welfare for postsecondarywould it
be welfare for the Pell Grant? Is it welfare for private schools with
the POI Grant?

Ms. STALLWORTH. Well, if we were in a debate about universities
and colleges, I would probably talk with you about that a little
more. But my concern right now is the majority of students who
have not reached that level, and giving all students the ability,
once they get there, if their parents need to apply for those types
of programs, to apply for those programs when they graduate, ma-
triculate, out of our public school system.

And I would like to think that our main goal is still all children
in the public school system, giving them the opportunity to acquire
the education necessary to attend a school once their parents reach
the level of applying for things like Pell Grants. My concern is edu-
cating them well enough so that if the parents find it necessary to
apply for those grants, they will have children well-educated
enough to perform well when they reach that level.

I would also like to make a commentwe have talked a lot about
changes. DC. public schools are changing. We have high schools
that are creating smaller learning communities. One of the things
that we have come up with and that has been mentioned at least
by Dr. Fuller today is having enough teachers and the ability to
pay the teachers to be able to have self-contained, small learning
communities within our schools.

As far as school choice in Washington, DC., I find it interesting
that we have almost every school choice program out there, and for
some reason, it keeps being painted as if we do not, because we
simply do not have vouchers. I think the argument has gotten
down to where vouchers seem to be the only choice, and that is not
true. We have many choices within our schools, and I will continue
to fight so that all children have quality choices. I just do not see
vouchers as "the" choice.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator COATS. Thank you, Senator Hutchinson.
I want to thank the panel. Dr. Fuller, Pam Ballard, Ms.

Stallworth and Ms. Lewis, this has been a very valuable panel, and
you have all made contributions to our record. I think it is very im-
portant that we have had this dialogue and that we have asked the
questions that we have, and I just want to thank each and every
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one of you for your involveinent toward achieving a common goal,
that is, that -we continue to focus on the educational needs of chil-
dren and improve their opportunities for education.

I thank each of you for your lifelong. commitment to that and for
your willingness to testify before us this morning.

Thank you.
Our second panel consists of five individuals. The honorable

Glenn Lewis is a State Representative from- the State of Texas, a
Democrat who represents the City of Fort Worth. We are also privi-
leged to have Professor Alex Molnar of the University of Wisconsin,
Milwaukee, who has taught in that system as a professor of edu-
cation since 1972, and also served as chief of staff for the Wiscon-
sin Department of Public Instruction urban Initiative.

Our third. witness on the panel is Zakiya Courtney, who is the
director of Parents for School Choice, a grassroots organization
founded by parents interested in expanding school choice in Mil-
waukee; Zakiya has also served as executive director of the Urban
Day School in Milwaukee for the last 4 years.

We also welcome Commissioner Dolores Fridge of the Minnesota
Department of Human Rights. Commissioner Fridge is a mother
and a former public school teacher.

And finally, we welcome Dr. Paul Peterson from the Kennedy
School of Government at Harvard University, who has conducted
studies on both the Milwaukee choice program and the Cleveland
choice program. He has also been actively involved in the develop-
ment of e New York City Private Scholarship Program.

I want to thank all the witnesses on the second panel for being
with us to y, and again, given the time that we used in the first
panel, if you could summarize your statements, we will make sure
that your full statements are included in the record and available
to all members; but to the extent to which you can summarize your
remarks and highlight them, it will leave us more time for discus-
sion and questions.

Representative Lewis, why don't we start with you, and we will
just proceed in the order in which I introduced the panel.
STATEMENTS OF GLENN LEWIS, STATE REPRESENTATIVE,

FORT WORTH, TX; ALEX MOLNAR, PROFESSOR OF EDU-
CATION, UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN-MILWAUKEE, MILWAU-
KEE, WI; PAUL PETERSON, PROFESSOR, KENNEDY SCHOOL
OF GOVERNMENT, CAMBRIDGE, MA; AND ZAKIYA
COURTNEY, DIRECTOR, PARENTS FOR SCHOOL CHOICE,
MILWAUKEE, WI; AND DOLORES FRIDGE, COMMISSIONER,
MINNESOTA DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN RIGHTS, ST. PAUL,
MN
Mr. LEWIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, other members of the

committee. I hope no one will be too disappointed if I do not stick
to my prepared text, because everything I wanted to say has been
said by the previous panel.

What I want to talk about now is, more specifically, the legisla-
tion that was proposed in the Texas House of Representatives
which I supported and the provisions in it, and then I will enter-
tain some questions if there are any, because I think it answers a
lot of the concerns that we have about school choice.
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The bill in Texas, which is not law in Texasit failed by one vote
at the House of Representatives; I do not know how well it would
have done in the Senate because it did not get therewould pro-
vide for a pilot programand I emphasize that, a pilot program,
because no one is saying that school choice' is the panacea that is
going to fix all the ills in the public school systemwhat we are
saying is that this is an option worth choosing now, an experiment,
if you will. And experiment is not something that is not new to the
public school system; it is not like we are experimenting with our
kids' futures. That is all we have ever done in the public school sys-
tem as long as I have been familiar with it; it has been one experi-
ment after another, and we have never been averse to trying dif-
ferent things, new testing methods, new teaching methods, new ev-
erything. We have never been averse to doing that before, and I
think it is time we take a look at this.

It would be a limited program that would use only 60 school dis-
tricts in Texasand trust me, 60 school districts in Texas hardly
scratches the surface; Texas is a very large State with thousands
of school districts. It would be a representative group of school dis-
tricts as chosen by the University of North Texas Education De-
partment, which is one of the better education departments at our
State University, to make sure that it is a representative group of
the districts in Texas. Out of those districts that are chosen to par-
ticipate, each child will be given their pro rata share of the school
district's budget, what they spend on each child, and 80 percent of
that would move with the child, wherever the child goes, at the
parents' discretion. Twenty percent would be retained in their as-
signed school because there are certain fixed costs that go on
whether the child is there or not. Eighty percent would move with
the child, and the parents would have the choice of moving him to
another public school or a private school; it would be parental
choice.

And with regard to special needs children, the school districts
would be required to calculate how much they are spending on
those kids now, and however much they are spending is how much
that child's voucher would be worth. So in effect, the special needs
kids would be worth more than the kids who do not have special
needs, and we think that that would create some incentive on the
part of different schools to want to provide programs to provide for
these kids, because they would actually be worth more.

Also, with regard to the schools that choose to participate, pri-
vate schools would not be required to participate. Those that choose
to participate will have to abide by certain agreements. First, they
would have to accept the voucher as full payment for the child.
They could not say, okay, I want the voucher, and give us another
$2,000 before you can bring your child here. They would have to
accept that as full payment if they chose to participate.

Second, if they had more applicants than they had space avail-
able in their school, they could certainly give preference to children
who were in the school previously, and they could give preference
to children who had siblings in the school previously, but over and
above that, they would have to use an approved, random lottery
system to decide which students would get these seats where they
have more applicants than space available.
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Also, under our pilot program, only kids who are currently en-
rolled in public schools could participate, so we are not talking
about people who already have their kids in private schools being
able to redeem their money from the public school system. Only
children who are currently enrolled in public schools would be al-
lowed to participate.

That is briefly it in a nutshell, and I do not want to go on too
long with my opening statement.

Thank you very much.
Senator COATS. Thank you very much. I appreciate you giving us

the details of that program, and we thank you for your work with
education and other issues in Texas.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Lewis follows:]
PREPARED STATEMENT OF STATE REPRESENTATIVE GLENN LEWIS OF TEXAS

I became an advocate for school choice during the 74th Legislative Session of the
Texas House of Representatives during my first term in office. Although I am a
democrat, I was in the minority of democrats, and one of only two African-American
members of the legislature who supported the issue of school choice. A fellow legisla-
tor was pushing this initiative, and instead of just agreeing with him I decided to
take an active role in passing this initiative rather than watching as the debate
moved on I joined the debate, and will continue to do everything to fight for school
choice because in my heart and mind I know it is the right thing to do.

My experience with the public schools in Texas has led me to believe that school
choice is the best way to insure that our children are educated adequately enough
to compete in the twenty-first century. I grew up in Fort Worth, Texasthe same
community that I now represent. There were ten children in my family which was
headed by my mother, who became a single parent as a result of divorce. My child-
hood was not easy, but through it all, my mother consistently reinforced the idea
that an education was key to a better way of life. She, believed that, and convinced
us to believe that if you educated yourself then that education would change your
life; that education would change the life of your children, your grandchildren, and
ultimately, it would change the entire fortunes of your whole family.

Unfortunately if I told my kids these same things and sent them to almost any
of the schools in my district; I would not only be doing them a disservice, I would
be lying to them. A school used to be more than a building with the name "school"
on it. School, at least when I was growing up, was a place where the teachers and
administrators actually cared about the children they taught. It was a place where
the teachers and administrators understood what the children's needs were and
were willing to make the effort to respond to those needs. Public schools have ceased
to be such placesthey no longer respond to the needs of most of the children, the
parents, or the communities which they serve. It could be that public education has
become such a large bureaucracy and is so highly politicized that it is impossible
to respond to the needs of these individuals. Maybe there is a lack of zeal today
on behalf of the school officials which prevents them from truly educating this young
generation. To me, the reasons do not matter; what matters is that the educational
needs vital to the success of our youth are not being met.

Last year citizens in Dallas began bringing guns to the local school board meet-
ings. That is an extreme example of how off the track our educational system has
become. I am not justifying such a drastic act as carrying guns to school board meet-
ings, but these people were desperate to force the school board to be responsive to
their concerns about their children's education. They felt that nothing was being
done to meet the needs of their children and that their last recourse was to bring
guns to school board meetings. The idea that people are that desperate, that hungry
to obtain a quality education for their children is a strong indication that something
is fatally wrong with the present school system. It also reveals just how far off the
mark we have gotten when if comes to educating our children; a service that is sup-
posed to be provided by our government.

I have debated a number of my colleagues who oppose this issue. I have examined
their reasons for saying "NO" to school choice. They have yet to convince me that
leaving the public school "as is" is the best way to serve our children. The opposition
argues that only a few will be allowed to seek an alternative form of education, and
that when they do, they will take their share of the public dollars with them, leav-
ing the rest of the children behind in a school system further depleted by the drain-
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age of resources and talent. It is their view that the schools will perform worse than
they do now. My retort is that they underestimate the resolve of parents and the
community. From the Dallas example I have shown that people value education for
their children and will do whatever they can to obtain a quality education for their
children. However, I don't think we should force people to take up arms to do so.

If you are not convinced that the time for change is now, ask the people you rep-
resent. I have asked my constituents if they want to choose the kind of education
that their children receive. A majority of them said yes. They represent those who
are not afraid to move in a new direction if it means a better education for their
children. It is important to point out that the school system is educating three types
of students. First, there is one group that no matter what type of school you put
-them in, their natural. god-given talents will allow them to succeed. The second
group is the polar opposite: no matter what learning environment you put them in,
they will not be reached. These two groups represent extremes, and consist of only
a few of the students actually in our public schools. The third group represents the
vast majority of public school studentsstudents whose educational environment
and opportunities make the difference in whether they succeed in life or not. And
these are the students that we are failing to reach or losing to crime, drugs, teenage
pregnancy, or truancy. These are the students that we should concentrate on saving.

The bottom line is that a parent should have a choice in the kind of education
and quality of education that their children receive, and the government should pro-
vide them with the ability to send them to the schools of their choice. I strongly
believe that parents ought to be able to have the choice of deciding what schools
to send their kids to. I am aware that all people are not the same, and, therefore,
may not desire the same things for their children. That is why I think it is impera-
tive that we make allowances for some individuality and some creativity within our
educational system. School choice fosters that goal. The idea of sending my children
into a school (where they spend more waking hours than they do at home) in which
I have no control over the curriculum or where my parental input is not welcomed
frightens me.

I believe that this school choice initiative gives us the opportunity to have creative
input in and regain adequate control over the educational system that serves our
children.

Senator COATS. Professor Molnar, thank you for appearing here
today.

Mr. MOLNAR. Senator Coats, thank you for the honor of appear-
ing before the committee.

Let me tell you a little bit about my background. As you men-
tioned in your opening comments, I have been a professor of edu-
cation at the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee for 25 years, and
in that capacity, I have been in and out of Milwaukee public
schools; I have worked with Milwaukee public school teachers; I
have helped educate school administrators not only in Milwaukee
but around the State of Wisconsin.

My particular field of academic expertise is urban education.
That requires me to read and digest an awful lot of research. And
certainly over the last decade or so, the area of urban education
has been an area that has not only been filled with controversy,
but it has been filled with conflicting reports of research findings,
and this is especially the case now in Milwaukee with regard to the
voucher experiment.

I feel very strongly about the Milwaukee public schools and the
job they have been doing for children. My son Alex is a graduate
of Jackie Robinson Middle School in Milwaukee, and I know the
quality of education that he received there.

I also know that it is wise to set out to discuss vouchers in a way
that is nonpartisan. I think it is too often polarized. For example,
in Pennsylvania 2 years ago, it was the Republican legislature that
killed the voucher proposal proposed by the Republican Governor
of Pennsylvania. So I would like to say from the outset that the ex-
tent to which we can continue this as a bipartisan dialogue about
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what is best for the schoolchildren who attend urban schools, most
of them quite-poor, the better off we will all be.

Now, with regard to the matter of research, the Milwaukee
voucher experiment was set up as an experiment. That is one of
the reasons why it passed constitutional muster in the first place
when it was initially challenged, because the U.S. Supreme Court
held that the information that that experiment yielded may be of
some benefit to children in places other than Milwaukee, and
therefore, it allowed what would have been ruled unconstitutional
as a local bill to proceed.

There have been five evaluations of the Milwaukee voucher ex-
periment by John Witte, a political scientist at the University of
Wisconsin in Milwaukee; I have read those research reports. More
recently, there has been a reanalysis of Witte's data, and I want
to emphasis that point. When we talk about the research that has
been reported by Professor Peterson, who shares this panel with
me this morning, and more recent research by Professor Rouse
from Princeton, what we are talking about is a reanalysis of the
data gathered by John Witte, and what we are also talking about
is a different approach to analyzing the data gathered by John
Witte.

Professor Peterson and Professor Rouse each had slightly dif-
ferent methods of approaching those data. It is not the case, as
Professor Peterson asserted in a letter to the editor of The Wash-
ington Post, that his research findings were replicated by Professor
Rouse of Princeton.

Now, I have several problems with the assertions being made on
the part of those who support vouchers based on the Peterson and
the Rouse research, and I would be happy to go into that in detail
under questioning. It has to do with the number of students that
are actually used to derive the results that are reportedin some
instances, we are talking about 26 students. The Milwaukee vouch-
er program has about an 85 percent attrition ratethat is, about
85 percent of the students who started at the beginning of the pro-
gram were no longer there 5 years laterso we have a very, very
small number of students.

And I realize that we have a limited number of tax dollars, and
the budget agreement certainly highlights one thing if it highlights
anything at all, and that is the difficulty of reaching an agreement
on the priorities for spending those tax dollars. To that extent, I
have an answer for Professor Fuller with regard to whose money
is itI believe it is the taxpayers' money. Therefore, I believe that
when we are talking about public school policy and the way in
which we spent money, we are talking about every citizen of this
country, not just people who happen for a period of time to have
their children in public schools. I believe public schools are all of
our concern as citizens and as taxpayers of this country.

Now, then, without going into the details of my criticism of the
analysis done by Professor Peterson and Professor Rouse, let me
just ask: Within an environment in which you have to make
choices and you cannot do everything, why would you choose
vouchers as the way to spend your money?

In Cleveland in fiscal year 1996, the budget for kindergarten
children attending nonmagnet schools was eliminatedit was

r
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eliminated. For the $5.2 million that the voucher experiment cost,
70 percent of those children could have attended kindergarten.
Nineteen hundred children participated in the voucher experiment.
Approximately 67 percent of those children were either kinder-
gartners or private school students; only abdut 33 percent were ac-
tually Cleveland public school students.

What would you say if I said I have a piece of research that did
not involve 100 students or 23 students; I have a piece of research
which the American Academy of Arts and Sciencesin fact, Profes-
sor Mosteller from Harvard University, speaking for the American
Academy of Arts and Sciencescalled "the great education experi-
ment of this century," where 6,500 hundred students, genuinely in
the scientific and precise sense of the words, "controlled and ran-
domized study," found achievement gains for students that were
three times the achievement gains reported by Professor Peterson
in his most optimistic assessment. That is, if we took it at face
value, these achievement gains were three times those achievement
gains. You would probably say: Gee whiz, why aren't we doing
that?

My answer to that is we are not doing that in my judgment be-
cause it costs money to do that. The research I am talking about
is the Tennessee Star study research on the impact of class size on
children, kindergarten through third grade,and those researchers
have been following the effects of that study since 1984. We now
have good long-term data on the lasting impact of this.

I can see the red light, so let me just say one of my degrees is
in history, and during the Second World War, this country did it-
self proud by launching a liberty ship a day to carry war materiel
to wage that war successfully in Asia and in Europe; and I see now
reason why this country cannot muster the political will to build
small schools with small classes, preschool through third grade, all
over inner cities in this country. It would be an investment that
would pay us off over and over and over again. I hope we can get
to the point where we can talk about reforms like that later on in
the panel.

Senator COATS. Thank you, Professor Molnar.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Molnar follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ALEX MOLNAR

Mr. Chairman, Senator Kennedy, and other distinguished members of the Labor
and Human Resources Committee, I thank you for this opportunity to appear before
the Committee today to testify on improving educational opportunities for low-in-
come children.

I am a professor of education at the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee. My most
recent books are The Construction of Children's Character (National Society for the
Study of Education) and Giving Kids the Business: The Commercialization of Ameri-
ca's Schools (Westview/Harper Collins, 1996), which contains a review of the history
of the Milwaukee Parental Choice Program From 1993-1995 I served as Chief of
Staff for the Wisconsin Department of Public Instruction Urban Initiative and from
1992-1995 I served as a member of the Association for Supervision and Curriculum
Development Urban Education Advisory Board.

There is no greater investment that we can make than improving education for
all children. However, political solutions that offer false hope such as private school
vouchers are the wrong answers. Public schools can workand most often they do.
In my judgment, private school vouchers are an impediment to genuine school re-
form.

As testimony, I submit the following article that will be printed in the Com-
mentary section of Education Week on August 6, 1997:
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Once upon a time, the mention of Milwaukee may have conjured up images of
beer, bratwurst, motorcycles, Fonzie the good-hearted delinquent from "Happy
Days," and a couple of working-clasi women called Laverne and Shirley. These days,
Milwaukee is more likely to .be associated with the nation's first private-school-
voucher experiment, a .program whose alleged success is now being touted as a jus-
tifications for establishing similar voucher "experiments" around the country.

Billed as a model urban school reform by its supporters when it was passed in
1990, the Milwaukee Parental Choice Program was supposed to increase file aca-
demic performance of poor children, "empower" their parents, and force the Milwau-
kee public schools to improve, by threatening them with competition. Despite its
small size (no more than approximately 1,600 students have ever been enrolled at
one time) and lack of clear academic benefits, the Milwaukee program continues to
make big waves in educational policy circles. The "success" of Milwaukee's program
is now cited as a reason to support SB 1, the proposed Safe and Affordable Schools
Act, and HR 103, the American Community Renewal Act, both of which seek to pro-
vide federal funds to support private-school-voucher programs. .

Until last year, one of the biggest problems voucher proponents faced when mak-
ing their case was the failure of the five annual evaluations of the Milwaukee pro-
gram, conducted between 1991 and 1995 by University of Wisconsin-Madison politi-
cal science professor John Witte, to find any achievement advantage for students at-
tending voucher schools. However, on August 14, 1996, in a Wall Street Journal op-
ed piece entitled "School Choice Data Rescued From Bad Science," Jay Greene of
the lUniversity. of Houston and Paul Peterson of Harvard University claimed that
their reanalysis of data gathered by. Mr. Witte revealed that, after three to four
years in Milwaukee's voucher program, students scored higher in math and in read-
ing than students who had applied for the voucher program but were not admitted.
According to Messrs. Greene and Peterson, these differences in achievement were
"substantially significant." An important-sounding characterization with no precise
research meaning. (See Education Week, Sept. 4, 1996, and related story, page XX.)

The case for vouchers seemed to strengthen further when a second reanalysis of
the Witte data conducted by Cecilia Rouse of Princeton University purported to
show an academic advantage for Milwaukee voucher students in math. Ms. Rouse's
work was brought to national attention on January 21, 1997, in a Wall Street Jour-
nal op-ed essay by Howard Fuller, Milwaukee's African-American former school su-
perintendent. Mr. Fuller, now a distinguished professor of education at Marquette
University, cited both the Greene, Peterson, and Du reanalysis and the Rouse re-analyses of John Witte's data to argue that "our courts and elected officials need
topursue every path to let this experiment continue.".

Mr. Fuller's views are consistent with the shifting position of some elite opinion
makers on the issue publicly funded vouchers. In a New York Times editorial last
April entitled "Philadelphia School Wars," Brent Staples concluded that if Philadel-
phia Superintendent David W. Hornbeck failed to reform that city's schools, "vouch-
ers could be the next stop." Several weeks later, The New York Times, drawing on
the Greene, Peterson, Du reanalysis of Mr. Witte's data, concluded editorially that
"the Milwaukee data should serve notice on the teacher's unionand large, urban
districts everywherethat if the schools do not improve quickly, vouchers could be-
come irresistible." On May 5, the Annie B. Casey Foundation joined the fray, argu-
ing in its "Kids Count Data Book" that school choice should be among the nontradi-
tional options and approaches considered to increase the school performance of chil-
dren living in poverty. And in his second New York Times editorial on the subject
on May 15, Brent Stapes argued that although "an early study" (presumably JohnWitte's five annual evaluations) showed no academic advantage for Milwaukee's
voucher students, "two better designed studies [actually reanalyses of data derived
from Mr. Witte's study]one from Harvard University, the second from Princeton
showed that the voucher students improved appreciably in math." Disconcertingly,
in the same editorial, Mr. Staples mangled a number of facts about the situation
in Milwaukee, apparently for the purpose of discrediting Milwaukee's public school
systema common tactic among some voucher supporters. He claimed, for example,
that the existence of public Montessori schools is a result of competition from the
voucher program. In fact, Milwaukee has had public Montessori schools since
1976-15 years before the voucher program was implemented. He also claimed that
"half the seats" in some Milwaukee magnet schools were "reserved for whites."
Wrong again. Milwaukee's desegregation guidelines call for desegregated schools to
be between 30 percent and 70 percent African-American, and no school in the sys-
tem reserves "half the seats" for whites.

The problems with the Greene, Peterson, and Du reanalysis of the Milwaukeedata are manifold. For example, their own tables (specifically 4, 5, and 6) do not
support their claims about reading achievement or, in some instances, about math
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achievement either. Furthermore, the number of students involved is so small (as
few as 26 cases) that any claims about the significance of their findings must be
viewed with considerable suspicion. In Ms. Rouse's case, she writes that "... I esti-
mate that private school students gained approximately 1.3 percentage points per
year (in math and reading combined) and the effect has a p-value of 0.063." Since
the standard protocol for statistical significance is 0.05 or lower one must wonder
just what Ms. Rouse has demonstrated. She goes on to say that she "had to impute
the total math score for a significant fraction of Milwaukee public school students,"
that there was "substantial sample attrition in later years," and that her statistical
strategies "cannot substitute for better data." It is hard to see how evidence this
weak suggests that a nationwide experiment with taxpayer-financed vouchers is ei-
ther a good way to improve the quality of education for poor children or a wise use
of public money. Nevertheless, the shift of elite opinion toward vouchers continues.
William Raspberry, for example, picked up the "let's experiment" refrain in a June
16,1997, Washington Post column.

Exotic statistical treatments deployed in an attempt to divine the putative aca-
demic benefits conferred by Milwaukee's voucher program may be useful in confus-
ing editorial writers, but they can reveal nothing about the more important political
lesson to be drawn from Milwaukee's experience with vouchers. That lesson is now
emerging as the coalition that successfully created the voucher program in Milwau-
kee crumbles.

The pro-voucher coalition has always had a diverse cast of characters representing
a volatile combination of interests. The author of the 1990 voucher bill, Annette
"Polly" Williams, an African-American Democratic member of the Wisconsin Assem-
bly, saw her voucher plan as a way of supporting African-American community
schools and weakening the hold that white-dominated institutions had over the edu-
cation of black children. To Michael Joyce, the president of Milwaukee's right-wing
Bradley Foundation, the voucher program represented a step toward the sort of un-
restricted, free market plan first envisioned by economist Milton Friedman. Polly
Williams gave the program legitimacy as an effort to empower poor (primarily Afri-
can-Amencan) parents, and Michael Joyce provided millions of dollars to help keep
the program visible and the public-policy pot boiling. Wisconsin's conservative Re-
publican governor, Tommy Thompson, and Milwaukee's "New Democrat" mayor,
John Norquist, provided a bipartisan cheerleading squad. For Gov. Thompson,
vouchers fit nicely in the general privatisation and deregulatory trajectory he has
charted for Wisconsin's public institutions. For Mayor Norquist, the voucher pro-
gram offers a chance to stem white flightif students attending Milwaukee's over-
whelmingly white Roman Catholic school system become eligible for taxpayer-fi-
nanced vouchers. And for the Catholic Church, vouchers are a potentially vital fiscal
lifeline.

In 1995, with Republicans in control of both Wisconsin legislative chambers and
the Milwaukee business community solidly on board, voucher supporters succeeded
in passing legislation that included religious schools in the program and in remov-
ing all limits on the number of low-income students who could participate. At the
same time, the troublesome evaluation component of the program was eliminated,
effectively destroying the program's value as an experiment, and revealing how cyni-
cally the "let's experiment" argument 15 used by many voucher advocates.

In the midst of this political success, the voucher coalition began to come unglued.
Although the program's expansion to include religious schools was almost imme-
diately blocked in court, the program's maximum enrollment was allowed to rise to
15,000 (only about 1,600 students actually enrolled) and the percentage of voucher
students that a school could enroll was no longer limited. In short order, two new
voucher schools failed, with allegations of inflated enrollment figures and missing
or fraudulent financial data being widely reported. And some voucher parents began
to complain about supplementary fees and demands to raise funds for or provide
services to the schools their children attended, practices that created an economic
barrier for poor parents who wanted to participate in the program.

Shortly after the 1995 expansion of the Milwaukee Parental Choice Program was
ruled unconstitutional by a Wisconsin circuit court on January 15, 1997, Williams
was ready with her own revision of Wisconsin's voucher legislation. Ms. Williams'
bill does not include religious schools and restores provisions intended to better
monitor the fiscal affairs and administrative practices of voucher schools. She was
immediately opposed by erstwhile allies such as the Metropolitan Milwaukee Asso-
ciation of Commerce, the Wisconsin Catholic Conference, and the Bradley Founda-
tion-funded Partners Advancing Values in Education (formerly the Milwaukee Arch-
diocesan Education Foundation) scholarship program. Bradley Foundation President
Joyce (who once claimed that "the Lord God" had led him to support Ms. Williams)
and former Superintendent Fuller, who has close ties to both the Bradley Founda-



51

tion and Milwaukee's white business establishment, remained uncharacteristically
quiet about Ms. Williams' legislative proposals. Even the normally loquacious
Tommy Thompson and John Norquist could find little to say about her efforts.

According to longtime Williams aide Larry Harwell, a takeover of the voucher
agenda by free market ideologues and Catholics would threaten the principles that
have guided the program from its inception. Mr. Harwell is right to be concerned,
but it is too latethe agenda is already out of Polly Williams' hands. An angry Ms.
Williams told the education journal Rethinking Schools "When I formed a coalition
with Tim Sheehy [the president of the Metropolitan Milwaukee Association of Com-
merce] and the Catholic archdiocese, and those people who say they supported us,
I did so because it was a way of helping my parents. I knew all along they didn't
care about my children; They cared about their agenda."

The Milwaukee voucher program has allowed a small number of poor parents to
send their children to private schools, but it has failed to deliver the educational
benefits supporters claimed for it. The most important lesson to be learned from
Milwaukee's experience is not educational, but political. It's a lesson in how the
white power structure has used the Milwaukee program to advance an agenda that
has little if anything, to do with the needs of impoverished African-American chil-
dren. As a disgusted Polly Williams told Rethinking Schools, "If they really cared
about our community the way they say, we would not be in such dire need right
now. They have all the power and money in their hands. They could help make the
conditions better in our community. But they don't."
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IN MY OPINION

PAVE can't have it both ways
Education group should either be

a charity or operate a political front

Its

..Voiconsixr residents should takes entice took at
the role Partners Adyanang Values in Education
tPAVE) plays in the fight over tat ayer-finanoed
vouchers. Formerly the Milwaukee Archdiocesan
Education Foundation, PAVE raises money to pro-

vide scholarship support to low.
income students who want to at-
tend private. non- sectarian or re-
ligious schoois in Milwaukee.

On theme hand. PAVE is a
private chanty with a traditional
charitable mission that appeals
to many people. On the other
hand it is a political front used
to promote the expansion of Mil-
waukee's parental choice pm-
gram to include religious
schools:

Molnar
PAVes aril agenda may

be-mplained by the fact *tails largezbenettacton by
far. is Milivaukees right-wing Lynda and Harry
Bradley Foundation.

Bradley Foundation President Michael Joyce
makes no bones about his support for a taxpayer-
funded prtvate school voucher program% that "lod-
es religious schnob and that has no limit, °tithe in-
come of participating families. The ban an religious
school participation in hofihvaulotes voucher ety-
mn Li, at the moment the biggest obstacle =iod-
ine between Joyce and his goal. This hats° explain
PIVE's import ice to him.

'errs Moe of the Hoover institution at Stanford
University, who writes approvingly about PAVE in
his new book 'Private Vouchers: makes the point
clearly: "Potitically, (the private - voucher
movement) ... adds new force to the larger
movement for school choice nationwide recruiting
new activists. mobilizing nevecinvaituencies, bring-
ing new pressures to bear.'

The sort of universal. unregulated voucher plan-
Joyce favors would havedisastrousconsequemoireine
the impoverished children PAVE claims it wants to
heir. Just consider the numbers. in grades K-12.
thee are about 850.000 children enrolled In public
a:houls. State equalized aid to public schools totals
arcrunmatew s3.130 million, rhos the avoraw
amount or state aid for each child now attending a maw Stokes; of leoreseood h a tireverser sr wiscoona-
aurae school is roughly ?Z,7011 uawawfee eautarmo tummies...

There are about 137.000 children unrolled in pn-
Yak Icit0015 in Wisantinl. if every child currently at-
tending a private school were to receive a state-ti-
nanced voucher, caveat two things would occur: The
state would have to increase education spending by
more than 5500 million to provide 53,700 in aid for
every child now in a private school or if the amount
o f education spending remained constant but every
child nowattenthaga private school had a claim on
it the amount of money spent on each student air-
rendy enrolled in a public school would have to be
reduced by a indenter. than 5500.

Poor child= would be most harmed by such a.
reduction in funding. In Milwaukee, theathool sys-
tem would find itself with more than 150 million less
than il-now has to educes. ib roughly 100.000 stu-
dents.

As a way of promoting the voucher agenda. PAVE
uses its program evaluation to find ways to make the
case that the private schools PAVE students attend
do a betterjoir than Milwenkee public schools. For
example. PAVE claimed in a Se.M press release
that its most recent evaluation showed that'
PAVE's schools have substantially lower rates (6%)
of studentrnobility theodolite Milwaukee public
schools (30%):

The prensrelease leftour.someimportant detella.
For example only 18'elernentary schools serving
about el% of PAVE-supported students in 1995-96-
wereconspared tattle-Inability rautfor all Maurer
kat public rdemereary schools during the preceding
yeas:1994-15. These defiaencies snake the results re-
ported highly questionable at best and meaningless
at worst

To their credit. the authors of the evaluation were
appeopriateh, cements about that findings. They in-
dicated that only PAVE participants who could be
reached by phone were surveyed. thar therdict nor
have a representative sample and that their findings
may be skewed.

Hammen 3UCh caution does not serve PAVE's po-
litical porposeweiL Not Surpnzinghp no hint mdse.
very limited value of the evaluation resultswascon-
tained in PAVE's press release.

Pmviding money to poor families v.antent to send
their children to pnvate schools is laudatory. Using
PAVE to promote a political agenda that will inevi-
tably harm far more poor children than PAVE=
ever help is another matter altogether. PAV E's board
should decide if it wants to run a charity or operate a
political front. It's high time that PAVE stopped hav-
ing it both ways.
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EVEN PRAYER IS UNLIKELY TO SAVE THE EXPANSION OF THE MILWAUICEE
PARENTAL CHOICE PROGRAM

Alec Molnar

A good. many conservatives are probably having night Mears Over developments in San
Francisco. Ir seems char the-city of Sea Franciscomow requires that an entity that contracts with
the city to perform a service must provider the same fringe benefits for domainspartners that it
provides for spouses. In other words gay couples can no longer be-discriminated against by
anyone who does business with the city.

Catholic dogma holds that. homosexuality is &sin. Catholic charities is one of the largest
providers of contract social services in San Francisco. And therein, lies the rub. (Insert name) the
Archbishop oftbc San Franciaop diocese says Catholic. charities can not violate Catholic- religious
teaching by providing fringe benefits to domestic partners Sat Fnuicisco mayor Willie (check
spelling) Brown says that if theCatlsolle Church accepts money front the city of Satt Francisco it
will have to obey the law. In other words,. "render unto Caesar...."

The conflictirc Sart Francisco. helps clarify why Republicans are breaking into. waning
factions over private school vouchers. &mesas access.= tax dollacsasaway of saving religious
schools- unable to raise-enouglr money. front the fitidinkto =viva others See'VOLICalegr as device
for distending public education and driving down its cost However diens arealai those who
fear the specter of government control following closely behind government voucher money. For
them, the story unfolding in San Francisco is their worst *Oman

Given these internal tensions among conservatives it is.not surprising that a. legal
mechanism for spending tax payer dollars without having givernment control over how the
money is spent is the holy grail. for voucher zealots such- as /vfichael fore of the Brady
Foundation and dude:dash* of the Christian Coalition. This is the reason why the arditects of
the law that expanded the Mil waukeeParanal Choice to includereligious schools took great
pains to create the fiction that state aid to sectarian schools participating in program was really
going to parents and was only Indirectly" aid to religious schools where their clildren were
enrolled.

On January- 15 Dane County Ciscuit Court fudge Paula fligginbothans blew this ruse out
of the water when he concluded that the expanded choice program would send millions of tax
dollars to pervasively-sectarian. religious it andhadthat "...the state cannot do
indirectly what it. cannot do directly."

Supporters of the expanded program argued tbathey halms really cepectulto prevail in

frigginbothuns court and would slog on through thw appeals prooesatoward whet their believe
will be victory in the long haul. Maybe However, anyone who readlEgginbotham's deciaion

would skeptical of their claims
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Consider this language of Article, section l8 oftheWisCatnill Constitution:

The right of every parson to worship Almighty God according to the dictates of
conscience shall never be infringed: natsballint

(emphasis
added): nor shall any comrol of, or interfaence with, the rights of conscience be
permitted. or any preference be given by law to any religious establishment, or modes of
worship;
SlIginlieLSIUdillighLOCIlloOlOglialLigglitlinieg(ensPneie added).

Judge Ifiggenbothanr held that the edncationalyirograms ofelementary and secondary
schools run by religious organizations can not be separated from the religious purposes of thosc
organizations and that. therefora they must be considered religious or theological seminaries
under the Wisconsin Constitution. To support his conclusion kfigginhotham quoted from the
mission statements of several sectarian schools that would- have bear eligible to receive taxpayer
dollars under the expanded choice program. Here a some of the examples the judge- died:

The continuing purpose of St. Matthew Ey. Lutheran Church and School is to go and tell
the pure Gospel. of Jesus Christ for the conversion of unbelievers and therstrengthening of
befievea in faith and Christian living

/1 ./ )t, 1111,1111111.0,1111 $$$$$

I I 1 i1,4 1: II./1. I t II, II. ,"-.1 I, "

We believe our school exists to carry oaths-Savior's commandos "go andmake
disciplen..Vairview Lutheran School).

A prospective student whose parents are not members of a church will be considered as
mission prospects (Chris Lutheran assch/Scisiol).

The mission of St. Leo and St. Rose Catholic schools is to sharein the.pazinkt
evangelization effort through providing quality Catholic- education. in gradepre-
kindergarten through eight.

The Yeshiva Elementary School of Nfilwauketwas initiated by mambas of the Orthodox
Jewish Community...in order to provide the accedence in Orthodox Jewish Education
which will prepare can- diddrento attend therfmest seminaries; Yeshivas. and institutions of
Jewish higher learning.

Given these clear religious purposes and given .the clear constitutional prohibition against drawing
money from the state treannytcr benefit "terigious societiesor taigious or theological serninanee
its hard to imaginea wiry of induding religious schools in Milwaidthe's choice program that will
pass constitutional mister in Wisconsin.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



55

HIGH TIME FOR REAL REFORM

Alec Molnar

The tacir assumption lying close to the surface of most of what passes for debate about
improving public schools. is that we can school reform ourselves into a flail employment economy
with a rising standard of living. In the service of this assumption various reformers tell us that
students must master computer technology, pass' rigorous proficiency tests. learn to diagram
sentencet memorize state capitals, cooperate, compete, sound out words ,. be faithful. loyal,.
honest and Makea.smooth.transition front school to-work.. The sad truth is, however, that, no
k- 12 school retbrin will produce hill employment In fact, theFederal Reserve Board is quite
prepared to throw millions of people (even those who can diagram sentences- or know how to use
a computer) out of work by raising interest. rates if the national unernedoyment threatens to dip

below 5 patent.

The wrong headed suppty side labor theory (i.e., give them the training and the jobs will
appear) that energizes so much. school reform rhetoric distorts the civic purposes of public
education and. keeps the focus on. what seta:iota-can not da - create a full employment economy.
As a result corporate America and our political leaders are ablerto escaperesponsibility for doing
nothing about the disastrous. rise in inequality in the United. State:aver the twenty-fiveyears
and the role schools might play in. responding the ongoing.crisis of childhood poverty '-
overlooked.

As imperfect as they are, schools are doings. better job of serving the children who attend
them and the communities in which they are located than either the private sector or most other
governmental agencies. This is. especially true in impoverished. conmainities. In Milwaukee, for
example, the childhood poverty rate has rine faster than any other of the nations fifty largest
cities: The single indicator of child well being in which Milwaukee was not in the lower half of

the fifty cities studied. by thtrAnnieE. Casey Foundeion was the Milwaukee high school drop out

rate. That' s right the high school drop out rate of thennich maligned Milwaukee public schools.

Stung by theCasey study, the Norquist Administration trotted out DavidRienter, its
director of the Department of Administration. to point out that 'These are national problems. ..

That's the pointthars missed. Poverty is basically driven by state and. particularty fedora/

policies, and poverty is driving all of this." No kidding For once. the Norquis. administration

got it right Too- bad they hsvetit figured outthat poverty has soznethieg,to do.with.school
performance. Ot. perhaps more to the point. too bad they continue *nobble on about private

and religious school choice instead of getting behind. school:retie' ma that would actually have an

immediate positive impact on children's well being.

For examplet it would. be herd to find anyone who has epees time stuaying

education that would. not agree that small schools vetnenall classes are
with large classes. Research shows that timber:ants ofsmall clam= in

5 SBEST COPY AVAILABLE



56

children throughout their school careers. However; most parents don't need research reports to
convince them. AO flints being equal, they will choose a small class at. a. small school every time
they get a chance. In fact, supporters of private school choice often mention small classes and
small schools as a reason why they want to send their children to a choice school. Unfortunately,
even if the choice legislation were to pass constitutional muster, in Milwaukee only about 6,500
children could. find places in private and religious schools. What about this others?

It is past the time when empty political gestures like allowing the Milwaukee Common
Council to charter a school or empty headed political rhetoric over "standards" can substitute for
a serious commitment to children and the communities in which they live It is time to start
building small schools for grades k-3 all over Wisconsin. Schools in. which no child will be in a
class with more than 14 other children. Schools that would.be located. close to where children
live so that parents can easily visit and, if they chose, get involved with their child's education.

These small schools would be cheap since they would require no specialized facilities.
They could easily be made handicapped accessible. And they could.be built according to a few
basic architectural plans. Furthermore, building these schools would have the effect of lowering
the enrollment of existing schools. And who would argue that building the schools and starring
them, if property done, would not make a significant contribution to the economic life of the
communities in which they were located. There is plenty of talent inour colleges and universities
and in the business community capable of taking up the challenge of helping to design and plan
these schools. Now that the architect of theBrewers Stadium deal - 7uhr Khmer - is available,
perhaps he would bend his considerable talent and use his innumerable connections for this
important public purpose.

All that is missing is the political imagination necessary to launch the effort Is anyone in
Milwaukee or Madison still capable of dreaming?
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Senator COATS. I think I am going to deviate a little bit from the
order, because I think it might be appropriate to let Dr. Peterson
respond immediately following Mr. Molnar's presentation, since you
were part of that presentation.

So we will just go a little bit out of order and let you respond
at this point and then proceed to Ms. Courtney after that.

Thank you for being here.
Mr. PETERSON. I appreciate the opportunity to testify before this

committee on this exceedingly important issue, and I think it is
really a very important opportunity for the Senate of the United
States to consider one of the most significant issues in the United
States today, that is, the education of minority poor children in our
central cities. There is hardly a problem that is more severe than
that one.

It is really striking when you look at the research how consist-
ently a broad range of studies point to the same conclusion, and
that conclusion is that when poor minority families in central cities
say they want choice, these people are not stupid. They are smart.
They know that the system they have now has failed, and all the
evidence out there suggests they are right to expect that if they are
given a choice, their children will learn more.

Sixty percent of the advantaged whites in this country favor a
choice program according to a recent study at Stanford University,
but 80 percent of the low-income minority families in our central
cities feel this way about choice. So the support is particularly
strong in our central-- cities, particularly strong among minorities,
particularly strong among poor people, and it is particularly strong
for a very good reason. It is strong for the reason that where stu-
dents have a choice, they learn more.

There are studies that go back to the 1970's, beginning with the
great sociologist James Coleman, which showed that poor children
learned more in Catholic schools than in public schools. Tony Bryke
at the University of Chicago found the same thing. Terry Moe and
John Chubb at the Brookings Institution found the same thing.

In Milwaukee, we had an opportunity for the first time to look
at the results from a randomized experiment where a lot of meth-
odological problems can be addressed as they are in medical re-
search. In medical research, you always want to have randomized
experiments before you market a drug. None of the earlier studies
had that advantage, and in Milwaukee, we did have that advan-
tage. Unfortunately, the first study, the one by John Witte, did not
take advantage of the fact that this was a randomized experiment.
Cecilia Rouse's analysis and the analysis that Jay Greene and I did
take advantage of that, and what we found wasand here, Cecilia
Rouse and we agree almost exactlythat very substantial gains in
math scores obtained such that if you could generalize this
throughout the country, you could reduce by one-half the difference
between white and minority test scores in mathematics.

Now, that is not just our study in Milwaukee. We also found that
data in Cleveland are less scientifically well-grounded because we
do not have a randomized experiment in Cleveland, although we
will have more data later on which might shed further light on the
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subject; but the early results from Cleveland are also very positive,
with very striking gains once again in mathematics.

But there are other studies out there as well. there are studies
in San Antonio and in Indianapolis which show similar gains. That
is to say there is a broad range of studies out there.

There is also a new set of studies out about if you go to a private
school are you more likely to complete high school and go on to col-
lege, and one of the most careful of these studies was done at the
University of Chicago by Derek Neal, and he found that the prob-
ability of graduating from college if you are an urban minority stu-
dent increases from 11 percent to 27 percent if you went to a
Catholic high schoolfrom 11 percent to 27 percent. And two other
studies showed the same thing, so that even John Witte, no friend
of choice, says that it indicates a substantial private school advan-
tage in terms of completing high school and enrolling in college.

The evidence is really very substantial. Parents love their private
schools; if given the choice, parents love their private schools.
There is not a study out there that does not say that. And recently,
we have new data that suggeststhat tells usit does not suggest,
it tells usthat private schools are less segregated than public
schools, that fights between racial groups are less in private
schools than in public schools, that cross-racial friendships are
more likely in private schools that in public schools, that kids vol-
unteer more if they go to a private school, that kids think they
should volunteer more, that the schools expect them to volunteer
more. There is a lot of emphasis on volunteering today, and the evi-
dence from a national study shows that private schools are the
mechanism for achieving this.

Now, I do not want to say that we should move overnight to a
wholesome choice program, but I do say this, that when all the evi-
dence points so consistently that you can help out poor minorities
in our central cities, why would you not try to get better data?

Mr. Molnar does not believe any study that has ever found that
private schools are better than public schools. Every, single study
he has read has some flaw, some terrible, terrible defect. And I am
sure he will find that flaw in the studies that are produced in the
future. But more careful studies can be designed. All studies do
have flaws, and one should never rely on any one study to reach
a major policy conclusion. But when you do have a number of stud-
ies that point in the same direction, then let us ask, should not the
United States Congress authorize a very careful study that could
subject this matter to a test or a series of demonstrations around
the country.

This was raised by Senator Hutchinson just a few minutes ago
what is the Federal role. Well, the Federal role in education should
be research to point the way to what can be done by State and local
governments. Only the Federal Government can finance major re-
search activity, and that is what is the appropriate Federal role in
this case.

Since my time is up, let me just conclude by saying that research
is very indicative; it is not definitive at this point in time. Let us
have some more experiments. How can one be against learning
more about a question that is so important to the children living
in our central cities?
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Thank you.
Senator COATS. Thank you very much, Dr. Peterson.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Peterson follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL E. PETERSON

School Choice for Low-Income Residents of Central Cities:

Research Findings and Policy Recommendation
Executive summary
School choice is particularly popular among low-income, minority families living

in central cities. The enthusiasm of low income families is well founded. Recent re-
search suggests that children from poor, minority families are especially likely to
benefit from the opportunity to choose a school, public or private, religious or secu-
lar. Even when taking into account differences in family background, students from
disadvantaged homes score higher on mathematics and reading tests if they attend
private schools. They are also more likely to finish high school and graduate from
college. Their parents are more satisfied with their child's educational experiences.
They are less likely to attend racially isolated schools, more likely to form inter-ra-
cial friendships, and more likely to volunteer for community-spirited activities.

Although recent research suggests many positive benefits from introducing a
school choice program, the studies provide suggestive, not definitive, findings. In the
field of medicine, comparable results from preliminary studies with respect to any
particular treatment program would lead responsible officials to institute a series
of randomized experiments to test the effectiveness of the program. The same re-
sponsible, scientific approach should be taken in the field of education. To enhance
the educational well-being of poor, minority children living in central cities, Con-
gress should set up a series of demonstration programs that can establish defini-
tively the benefits of school choice for this population. There is no better place to
begin than in the District of Columbia, where Congress has a particular responsibil-
ity.

School Choice for LoW-Income Residents of Central Cities:

Research Findings and Policy Recommendation
School choice is particularly popular among low-income, minority families living

in central cities. The enthusiasm of low income families is wall founded. Recent re-
search suggests that children from poor, minority families are especially likely to
benefit from the opportunity to choose a school, public or private, religious or secu-
lar. Even when taking into account differences in family background, students from
disadvantaged families score higher on mathematics and reading tests if they attend
private schools. They are also more likely to finish high school and graduate from
college. Their parents are more satisfied with their child's educational experiences.
They are less likely to attend racially segregated schools, more likely to form inter-
racial friendships, and more likely to volunteer for community-spirited activities.

Critics of school choice claim that many of these findings are due to the family
background of the students attending private schools, not to the quality of the edu-
cational experience in school. But careful studies examining this question indicate
that it is the private schools themselves, not the characteristics of the students at-
tending them, that are the primary source of the benefits gained from enrollment
in private schools. The weight of the evidence is now such that Congress should es-
tablish a series of school choice demonstration programs. Such demonstration pro-
grams could provide more definitive information on the benefits of school choice as
well as the advantages and disadvantages of specific choice programs. The District
of Columbia, for which Congress has a special responsibility, is a strong candidate
for a school choice demonstration program. Students in public schools in the District
are performing poorly, have limited choices, and suffer from severe racial isolation.
Similar demonstrations should also be undertaken in other large, central cities.

School choice demonstration programs in the District of Columbia and elsewhere
should be designed as randomized experiments so that the effects of school choice
on students and families living in large central cities can be carefully evaluated.
Randomized experiments provide the greatest potential for obtaining high quality
information on school choice, because those selected into school choice programs can
be compared to an essentially similar population. Since randomized experiments are
lotteries that treat all applicants for a school choice program equally, they also pro-
vide a fair way of increasing educational opportunities for inner-city families.

63
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As of now, data is available from only one randomized experiment in school
choice, the publicly-funded program in Milwaukee. A privately-funded school choice
program in New York .city, also designed as a randomized experiment, was an-
nounced by Mayor Rudolph Guiliani last spring. Approximately 1,300 students will
be attending the private school of their choice this coming September. Additional ex-
periments designed in ways similar to the one announced in New York City are
needed. Although the data from the Milwaukee experiment suggest that the effects
of school choice on student test scores are positive, results from a variety of school
choice demonstrations are needed in order to see whether and how school choice
should be implemented nationwide.

Recent Research Findings
Recent surveys indicate that school choice is popular among low-income, central

city families. other studies suggest that it can contribute substantially to the edu-
cation of children from low-income families. Following are results from a wide range
of recent studies of school choice.

School Choice Popularity
School choice is particularly popular among the inner city poor. According to a re-

cent nationwide survey of 4,700 respondents conducted by Stanford University, 79
percent of the inner city poor favored a school voucher plan, whereas just 59 percent
of whites living in more advantaged communities favored the idea.1 Sixty one per-
cent of the inner city poor were "strongly", in favor; just 31 percent of the advan-
taged whites were "strongly" in favor. Both the inner city poor and whites living
in advantaged areas agreed that school choice would be "especially helpful to low-
income kids, because their public schools tend to have the most problems." Eighty-
two per cent of the inner city poor and 76 percent of the advantaged whites agreed
with this statement.

Findings from a 1997 national survey of minority and white Americans conducted
by the Joint Center for Political and Economic Studies are consistent with the Stan-
ford study. Although the question wording is different, the Joint Center study also
finds greater support for vouchers among minorities: 65 Percent of Hispanic re-
spondents and 57 percent of African-American respondents supported the idea, as
compared to 47 percent of white respondents.2

Student Performance
The best quality data on the effects of school choice on the performance of low-

income, minority students living in central cities come from the randomized experi-
ment conducted in Milwaukee where students were admitted to choice schools by
means of a lottery. My colleagues and I found that math score differences between
those attending choice schools and those remaining in public schools were slight for
the first two years, but after three years of enrollment students scored 5 percentile
points higher. In the fourth year, they scored 11 percentile points higher. Reading
results were 2 to 3 percentile points higher for the first three years, increasing to
6 percentile points in year four.3 These results suggest that school choice is not a
magic bullet that produces instantaneous effects, but that the benefits from attend-
ance at a private school gradually accumulate over time. 4

1The question was worded as follows: "According to reformers, the general idea behind a
voucher plan is as follows. The parents of each school age child would be eligible for a grant
or voucher from the state, representing a certain amount of tax money. They would have the
right to send their child to a public school, just as before. Or they could use the voucher to help
pay for the child's education at a private or parochial school of their choosing." Information pre-
sented by Terry Moe, Department of Political Science, Stanford University, before the Con-
ference on Rethinking School Governance, sponsored by the Program on Education Policy and
Governance, Kennedy School of Government, Harvard University, June, 1997.

2 David Bositis, 1997 National Opinion Poll: Children's Issues (Joint Center for Political and
Economic Studies, 1997), Table 7.

3Jay P. Greene, Paul E. Peterson and Jiangtao Du, "Effectiveness of School Choice: The Mil-
waukee Experiment," (Occasional Paper, Program in Education Policy and Governance, Kennedy
School of Government, Harvard University, 1997).

4 In a separate analysis, Cecilia Elena Rouse, "Private School Vouchers and Student Achieve-
ment: An Evaluation of the Milwaukee Parental Choice Program," (Industrial Relations Section,
Department of Economics, Princeton University, 1997) found positive benefits of school choice
on math performance but no significant effects for reading; however, this study does not search
for accumulated effects over time and relies upon data that has not been corrected for differen-
tial rates of promotion from one grade to the next. Students in the Milwaukee public school con-
trol group were more likely to be held back from one year to the next than students in choice
schools; unless an appropriate adjustment for this fact is made, test scores are mis-estimated.
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The studies by Witte et al. cited in footnote 11 found no effects of school choice
on test scores but they undertake only a cursory analysis of data from the random-ized experiment.

Results from studies of school choice programs in other cities are similar. In
Cleveland, low income students attending two new ,private schools gained in thefirst year of the program 6 percentile points on the reading test and 15 percentile
points on the math test. If these gains are maintained in future years, this will con-
stitute a substantial achievement. The math test scores of students participating in
the school choice program in San Antonio increased between 1991-92 and 1993-94,
while math test scores of the control group remaining in the public schools fell. Dif-
ferences between the two groups increased by 4 percentile points in math (but only
1.4 percentile points in reading).5 In Indianapolis significant test score gains from
school choice were not detected for students in early school grades but were detected
for students in grades six and eight, suggesting once again that the positive effects
of school choice occur only gradually over time.6

College Attendance
School choice programs are too recent to provide information on their effects oncollege attendance. But data on the effects of minority attendance at Catholic

schools is available. According to a recent University of Chicago analysis of the Na-
tional Longitudinal Survey of Youth, conducted by the Department of Education, a
survey of over 12,000 young people, students from all racial and ethnic groups are
more likely to go to college if they attended a Catholic school. The effects are the
greatest for urban minorities. The probability of graduating from college rises from11 to 27 percent, if an urban minority student attends a Catholic high school. The
results from this study are particularly significant, because special analytical tech-niques were used to take into account differences in family background characteris-
tics. 7

The University of Chicago study confirms results from two other studies that
show positive effects for low-income and minority students of attendance at Catholic
schools on high school completion and college enrollment.5 As John Witte says inhis summary of one of these studies, it "indicates a substantial private school ad-
vantage in terms of completing high school and enrolling in college, both very imor-tant events in predicting future income and well-being. Moreover . . . the effepcts
were most pronounced for students with achievement test scores in the bottom halfof the distn'bution." 9

Parental Satisfaction
Several studies have found that parents participating in choice programs are moresatisfied with their private than parents with students in public schools. In Indian-apolis, 77 percent of those families leaving the public schools to participate in aschool choice program gave their new school an "A" or a "B," as compared to only

46 percent of public-school families.15 An evaluation of the San Antonio school
choice program reports that parents who left the public school for a private school
raised the grade of the school their child attended from a C plus to a B plus." n

°Kenneth Godwin, Frank Kemererl Valerie Martinez, Carrie Ausbrooks and Kay Thomas,"An Evaluation of the San Antonio CEO Private Scholarship Program," (Center for the Studyof Education Reform, College of Education, University of North Texas, Denton Texas, 1997), p.9.
Inasmuch as data from all cities other than Milwaukee are not from randomized experiments,

they are less definitive, underlining the need for demonstration programs that use lotteries toadmit students to school choice programs.
° David J. Wienschrott and Sally B. Kilgore, "Educational Choice Charitable Trust: An Experi-ment in School Choice." (Hudson Briefing Paper, Special Report on School Choice, No. 189,1996).
7Derek Neal, "The Effects of Catholic Secondary Schooling on Educational Achievement,"(Harris School of Public Policy, University of Chicago and National Bureau for Economic Re-search, 1996,) See p. 26 for results for urban minorities.
°William N. Evans and Robert M. Schwab, "Who Benefits from Private Education? Evidence

from Quantile Regressions,"(Department of Economics, University of Maryland, 1993). DavidSiglio and Joe Stone, "School Choice and Student Performance: Are Private Schools Really Bet-ter?" (University of Wisconsin Institute for Research on Poverty, forthcoming in 1997).°John F. Witte, "School Choice and Student Performance,"in Helen F. Ladd, ed., HoldingSchools Accountable: Performance-Based Reform in Education (Washington, DC.: Brookings,1996), p. 167.
'°Michael Heise, Kenneth D. Colburn, Jr., Joseph F. Lamberti, "A Preliminary Analysis ofEducation Vouchers in Indianapolis," Paper presented before the Conference on RethinkingSchool Governance, June 1997, Table 9.
"Kenneth Godwin, Frank Kemerer, Valerie Martinez, Carrie Ausbrooks and Kay Thomas,"An Evaluation of the San Antonio CEO Private Scholarship Program," (Center for the Study

Continued
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In Milwaukee, seventy-five percent of the parents participating in the state-fund-
ed choice program gave their child's school a grade of either "A" or "B," 10 percent-
age points higher than the grades given public schools. Choice parents expressed
substantially greater satisfaction than did public school parents with every aspect
of their child's education: the amount their child learned, the teacher's performance,
the program of instruction, the discipline in the school, the opportunities for paren-
tal involvement, the textbooks, and the location of the school.12

Racial Integration and Tolerance
Students attending private schools are less likely to be racially isolated. A recent

study of data from the National Education Longitudinal survey conducted by the
Department of Education reports that private schools were 3 .percentage points less
racially exclusive than the public schools in the communities in which they were lo-
cated. The study also found that students attending private schools reported greater
likelihood of cross-racial friendships, and both teachers and students at private
schools reported fewer race-related fights and conflicts.13

Volunteering
The same study reports that students at private schools are more likely to think

that it is important to help others and volunteer for community causes. They also
were more likely to report that they, in fact, did volunteer in the past two years.
Finally, private school students were more likely to say their school expected them
to volunteer.

Conclusions
Recent research suggests many positive benefits from introducing a school choice

program that opens access to private schools to low-income, minority students.
These studies should be regarded as providing suggestive, not definitive, findings.
In the field of medicine, comparable results from preliminary studies with respect
to any particular treatment program would lead responsible officials to institute a
series of randomized experiments to test the effectiveness of the program. The same
responsible, scientific approach should be taken in the field of education. For the
educational well-being of poor minority children living in central cities, Congress
should set up a series of demonstration programs that can establish definitively the
benefits of school choice. There is no better place to begin than in the District of
Columbia, where Congress has a particular responsibility.

of Education Reform, College of Education, University of North Texas, Denton Texas, 1997), p.
9.

12 Information from the following reports by Witte et al., as summarized in Paul E. Peterson,
"A Critique of the Witte Evaluation of Milwaukee's School Choice Program," Center for Amer-
ican Political Studies, Harvard University, Occasional Paper 95-2, February, 1995.

Witte, John F. 1991. "First Year Report: Milwaukee Parental Choice Program." Department
of Political Science and the Robert M. La Follette Institute of Public Affairs, University of Wis-
consin-Madison. (November).

Witte John F., Andrea B. Bailey and Christopher A. Thorn. 1992. "Second Year Report: Mil-
waukee Parental Choice Program." Department of Political Science and the Robert M. La
Follette Institute of Public Affairs, University of Wisconsin-Madison. (December).

Witte, John F., Andrea B. Bailey and Christopher A. Thorn. 1993. 'Third Year Report: Mil-
waukee Parental Choice Program." Department of political Science and the Robert M. La
Follette Institute of Public Affairs, University of Wisconsin-Madison. (December).

Witte, John F., Christopher A. Thorn, Kim M. Pritchard, and Michele Claibourn. 1994.
"Fourth Year Report: Milwaukee Parental Choice Program." Department of Political Science and
the Robert M. La Follette Institute of Public Affairs, University of Wisconsin-Madison. (Decem-
ber).

Witte, John F., Troy D. Sterr, and Christopher A. Thorn. 1995." Fifth Year Report: Milwaukee
Parental Choice Program." Department of Political Science and the Robert M. La Follette Insti-
tute of Public Affairs, University of Wisconsin-Madison. (December).

'2Jay P. Greene, "Democratic Values in Public and Private Schools", Paper presented at the
Conference on Rethinking School Governance, Program on Education Policy and Governance,
Kennedy School of Government, Harvard University, 1997. For purposes of this study, the coun-
try was divided into twelve communities consisting of the three types of communities, rural,
urban, and suburban in each of the four regions of the country.
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EXPLANATION OF PROGRAM

The National Center for Toxicological Research (NCTR) conducts peer-reviewed
scientific research that supports and anticipates FDA's current and future regu-
latory needs. This involves fundamental and applied research specifically designed
to define biological mechanisms of action underlying the toxicity of products regu-
lated by FDA. This research is aimed at understanding critical biological events in
the expression of toxicity and at developing methods to improve assessment of
human exposure, susceptibility and risk in the future.

In response to Agency and Department strategic goals (listed in parentheses), the
NCTR has undertaken a fundamental review of its research outcomes. In doing so,
the NCTR scientists in conjunction with FDA colleagues, design and develop regu-
latory research focusing on three strategic goals: The development of knowledge
bases ("high quality scientific decision-making") or the accumulation of data that
have predictive value extending beyond the individual data elements and which fos-
ter the identification of data gaps and new research areas that support regulatory
decision making; the development of new strategies for the prediction of toxicity ("ef-
fective regulatory risk decisions") based on mechanistic assays; and, the conduct of
method-, agent-, or concept-driven research ("pre-market review/post market assur-
ance") or the modification and development of better analytical and toxicological test
methods, and the provision of data on specific agents of interest to FDA to facilitate
current and anticipated regulatory need. The effort to define performance goals and
measures and establish FY 1998 outcomes dealing with scientific knowledge contin-
ues; and, it provides the basis for the development of predictive systems for assess-
ing toxicity and the development of knowledge bases to support the FDA review
process.

RATIONALE FOR BUDGET REQUEST
Justification of Base
NCTR expects that major activities currently underway will be continued in FY

1998. Selected examples of activities currently underway at the NCTR support re-
search to improve risk assessment.

Senator COATS. Zakiya Courtney, thank you very much for com-
ing this morning. We look forward to your testimony.

Ms. COURTNEY. Thank you, and thank you for inviting me.
Good morning. My name is Zakiya Courtney, and I am from Mil-

waukee, WI. I very humbly serve as director of Parents for School
Choice, which is a grassroots organization of parents who are pur-
suing quality educational opportunities for their children.

I am the mother of six, the grandmother of ten, and my husband
is a Milwaukee public school teacherin fact, a very good teacher.

I am representing today the many parents who are directly bene-
fiting from having greater educational options available to them in
the form of the Milwaukee parental choice program. You just heard
from the researchers and the statisticians and their views and the
evidence that they have presented. But what I want to represent
today is the human element, the human results of what has hap-
pened in Milwaukee, and I can speak about it from a personal
level, having four grandchildren who are currently choice parents,
as well as being the former administrator of the largest participat-
ing school in the choice program in Milwaukee Urban Day School.

When we first started the movement toward choice in Milwau-
kee, I have a grandson who at that time was in first grade, and
he had the opportunity to be one of the first students involved in
the nonsectarian school choice program. Well, that same grandson
today is in eighth grade, getting ready to graduate. And while this
debate of education reform has continued, there is a possibility
a very strong possibility, because he does have some learning dis-
abilitiesthat his life could have been lost. And it has not been be-
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cause he had the opportunity to participate in the nonsectarian as-
pect of the school choice program.

In Milwaukee, we have a situation that I like to refer to as a
"been there, done that" kind of thing. Many, of the solutions that
other school districts across the country are talking about, in Mil-
waukee, we have been there, and we have done that. For example,
like many other cities, Milwaukee also forced black children to be
bussed out of their communities for the purposes of achieving inte-
gration with the promise of better education. It worked for some,
but not for enough, and our communities are still today trying to
repair the damage from this failed philosophy.

We have magnet schoolssome communities call them specialty
schools. These schools were designed to attract white students into
the central city. Those schools have the best teachers, the best pro-
grams, the prettiest buildings, the most advanced technology, and
yes, the most active parent groups. And at first in Milwaukee,
when those schools were created, the neighborhood children, who
were black children, were not really allowed to tend those schools,
or if they were, it was in very limited numbers. Those schools today
continue to exist, and they have racial quotas in terms of how
many black children, how many Hispanic children, how many Na-
tive American children and how many white children can attend
those schools. Those schools work for some but not for enough.

We have alternative schools, partnership schools, intra-district,
inter-district transfer, innovative schools, site-based management,
and much more. In Milwaukee, as I have said, we have been there
and done that. The problem remains the same. These programs
work for some of our kids, but not for enough of them.

The current Milwaukee parental choice program has 1,650 stu-
dents enrolled in it, and the reason why the program is the size
it is is not because there is a lack of interest. Parents are very in-
terested in getting their children involved in our school choice pro-
gram. The problem is that there is not enough space available in
the existing nonsectarian schools to serve the number of children
who want to be a part of them.

This is one reason why many of us want to expand the existing
program to include religious schools. We recognize religious schools
are a viable option for many of our parents. As a society, we can
no longer afford to operate schools as if one size fits all. One size
does not even fit most. We do not need boilerplate schools. We need
to have greater options in choosing and creating schools. Schools
need to have the ability to be creative enough to reach the children
they are serving, and parents need to have real input into the
schools.

There are a number of myths that exist around the school choice
program, and one of those myths is that if you are for choice, you
are against the public schools. As a society, we cannot afford to be
against the public schools, because the reality is that the majority
of our students are always going to be in the public school system.
What we find and what we acknowledge is that choice standing
alone is not a panacea. It is a catalyst for change. And if we are
to be a just society, we cannot afford to be concerned only with the
children we are able to rescue. We must be concerned with those

42-625 0 97 4
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left behind. That is why many of us who are involved with school
choice see it as part of a larger educational reform umbrella.

The story of choice in Milwaukee has been kind of like the Bib-
lical story of David and Goliath, with the choice program and the
Milwaukee public schools as Goliath. Although we are small, we
have been nipping at the heels of the Milwaukee public schools,
and from our nipping, we have seen some change. It is our expecta-
tion that the change will bring down this cumbersome giantnot
destroy the public schools, but allow us to create different types of
public schools, public-private schools or private-public schools,
whichever way you want to look at it.

It is our expectation that change will provide quality education
in safe and nurturing environments, without regard to whether or
not the school is public, private or parochial.

I want you to remember this. Parents want quality education op-
portunities for their children. It has nothing to do with the income
level a parent wants for his or her child. We have always wanted
more for our children than we have ourselves. And parents really
do not care if a school is a public school, a private school, or a paro-
chial school. They just want quality educational opportunities.

Thank you.
Senator Co/yrs. Thank you very much, Zakiya.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Courtney follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ZAKIYA COURTNEY

Good morning. My name is Zakiya Courtney and I am from Milwaukee, WI. I very
humbly serve as the Director of Parents For School Choice, a grassroots group of
parents who are pursuing quality education opportunities for their children. I am
representing today, many parents who are directly benefiting from having greater
educational options available to them, in the form of the Milwaukee Parental Choice
Program (MPCP).

The MPCP allows children from low income families to attend private non-
sectarian schools in Milwaukee with the same dollars the State sends to Milwaukee
Public Schools. I am addressing you today, in support of a program I have observed
as the former administrator of the largest participating school, Urban Day School,
and as a responsible and involved grandparent of four Choice students.

In Milwaukee we have a "Been There, Done That", situation. Many of the solu-
tions other school districts are looking at, we in Milwaukee have been there and
done that. For example, Milwaukee like many other cities forced Black children to
be bussed out of their communities for the purposes of achieving integration with
the promise of better education. It worked for some, but not for enough and our
communities are still trying to repair the damage resulting from this failed philoso-
phy.

We have magnet or specialty schools. These schools were designed to attract white
students into the central city. They have the best teachers, the best programs, the
prettiest buildings, the most advanced technology and the most active parent
groups. At first, neighborhood children (black children) were allowed to attend in
very limited numbers. They continue to have set racial quotas and huge waiting
lists. They too worked for some but not far enough.

We've had alternative schools, partnership schools, intra district, interdistrict
transfers, innovative schools site-based management and much more. In Milwaukee,
we have definitively been there and done that.

The problem is these programs for some of our children but did not work far
enough of our children.

Our choice program allows parents to choose private non-sectarian schools for
their children without paying the cost of tuition. In return parents get to choose the
best educational environment for the children.

The Milwaukee Parental Choice Program currently has 1,650 students. The num-
ber is small because there is not enough space available in the non-sectarian schools
to serve the number of children who want to attend the private schools. The waiting
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list is tremendous. This one of the reasons many of us want to expand the program
to include religious schools.

I like to use the analogy of taking a lot of people with different eating habits out
to dinner. Do you take them to a steak house? Well you just left out the vegetarians.
Do you take them to a seafood restaurant? No, someone is allergic to fish. You
would probably look for a smorgasbord. Someplace with an elaborate buffet, where
everyone could find something to appeal to their needs. A school choice program
adds to the buffet table of educational options available to our children in Milwau-
kee.

As a society we can no longer afford to operate schools as if one size fits all; one
size doesn't even fit most. We don't need boilerplate schools, we need to have greater
options in choosing and creating schools. Schools need the ability to be creative
enough to reach the children they are serving. Parents need to have real input into
the schools.

In conclusion, Choice standing alone is not a panacea. It is a catalyst for change.
As a just society; we cannot afford to only be concerned with the children we are
able to rescue. We must be concerned with the ones left behind. The story of the
Choice program in Milwaukee, has been like the biblical story of David and Goliath.
With the Choice program as David and the Milwaukee Public Schools as Goliath.
Although we are small, we have been nipping at the heels of MPS. And from our
nipping we have seen some change. It is our expectation that change will bring
down this cumbersome giant and allow all of Milwaukee's children to receive quality
education in safe and nurturing environments, without regards to whether or not
the school is public, private or parochial.

Please remember, parents want quality education opportunities for their children
in safe and nurturing environments. And they don't care if it is a public school, pri-
vate school or parochial school.

Thank you.
Senator COATS. Finally, our last witness, Dolores Fridge, from

Minnesota, we thank you, Dolores, for being here.
Ms. FRIDGE. Thank you, Senator Coats, for extending the invita-

tion to me to speak.
I am honored to testify before you today. My name is Dolores

Fridge, and I am currently the human rights commissioner for the
State of Minnesota. I am also a motheralthough I have often
tried to resign the position, it stays with me. I am a former school
teacher of 14 years in the City of Minneapolis, and I have held a
variety of positions in the public and private sectors; and like Ms.
Courtney, although not as many, I am also a grandmother of a 21-
month -old child.

I am here to talk about human .beings. I am here to talk about
children. I am here to talk about a society that should be ashamed
of itself for not providing any and all means necessary to educate
every child from K through 12.

First, I want to tell you a story of two little girls. There was a
child who was very mature, very reserved, and extremely tall for
her age. She was 4 in September, would have been 5 in November,
and the parents discussed whether or not to put her in school
early. Well, in Minneapolis back in those days, when you put a
child in school early, you had to take them down to the board of
education and have them tested by the school psychologist.

Fine. The child was taken down and tested. The psychologist
said, "I totally agree. This child is going to be a misfit at this size
and as bright as she is, if she does not get in school soon." School
started, and the child was enrolled at the neighborhood school.

Two or 3 months into the school year, the mother got a phone
call saying we want you to come and have a meeting about your
child. The mother was elated. This was her first child, oldest child,
bright child, in school early. This has got to be the conference of
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the century. She expected to go in and hear rave reviews about her
child's accomplishments because after all, she had educated her to
this point with the help of the father and knew how good this kid
really was.

Well, if you are a parent, and you have ever had a problem with
your child in a public school setting, you know that if you walk into
the school and there are more than two adults present, you know
your child is in trouble. The mother walked into the room, and
there were three adults. She began to think, My goodness, is this
kid this great 3 months into kindergarten?

Well, needless to say, the mother was a tad shocked when, a few
minutes later, in sort of a roundabout way, as school people tend
to do, the classroom teacher finally expressed the need to have the
others therea social worker, an EMR testerto get permission to
test this child as emotionally mentally retarded.

The parent, after swallowing very hard and asking why, was told
by the kindergarten teacher that she did not want to play in the
doll corner, and she really did not get along well with the other
kids in the room.

Counting to ten, the parent finally asked, Are you aware that
this child is only 4? All three faces were astonished. No. That is
kind of frightening, since your date of birth does go on your school
record in kindergarten.

The parent asks, Are you aware that this child was tested by the
City of Minneapolis psychologist and deemed not only well capable
emotionally, but definitely in learning skills to be in a kindergarten
class? All three very embarrassed faces said no.

The parent at that point sucked it up because she too worked for
the Minneapolis public school system. She left the classroom, went
to the principal and said, I want my child out of there.

For the rest of that year, the child was in a different kinder-
garten setting. The parent knew that this was not going to work
for her child, so she called her dad who, by the way, was also a
school teacher in the Cleveland public schools at the time when
they were teaching kids, and asked for some money to put the child
into a private school.

Well, although the parents were Methodist, there were no private
Methodist schools in Minneapolis at the time, so the Lutheran
school that was close at hand and would bus the child and was af-
fordableonly a few hundred dollars a yearis where the child
went. She went there until she was in sixth grade. At sixth grade,
she came out, went to junior high school, was tested, was acceler-
ated, missed ninth grade because of the acceleration, went to tenth
grade, got out at 17, and graduated from the University of Min-
nesota. She is now 29 years old, and she is helping Nordstrom open
a new store in Long Island.

Seven years later, another child from the same family. Now the
family has moved into the upper middle-class section of Minneapo-
lis, MN. This kid is young. She is the baby. We grant that. She is
a little immature. She went to kindergarten and had a pretty good
year.

She went to first grade, and the mother and dad are finally
thinking, We can finally get one of our kids educated in the public
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school where, by the way, the mother has now worked for we do
not want to discuss how many years, but a very long time.

At the first conference and open house, we have heard now for
weeks about this huge self-portrait. Every ghild has one, and they
are going to be displayed all around the room. [Pause.] You get to
the conference, and your child's picture is not there. [Pause.] She
looks devastated, and she is. The teacher says it is not there be-
cause it did not meet standards. [Pause.] I will get this together.

If you have not figured it out by now, these were my kids. The
child cries in the front of a classroom of all white students and
teachers and parents because she is the only black child in the
class.

I was the mother, the Minneapolis public school teacher, loving
and taking care of other people's kids for 14 years. I remember
sucking it up and now doing what I am doing now because she was
already embarrassed and hurt, and I did not want to add to that
pain.

The next day, I went to the principal and had her moved to an-
other classonce again, the same school system, and this was 25
years agonot now, not last year. This was when we were one of
the top ten city school systems in this country. This was with an
educated mother and father who happened to be African American
and a second generation education, because my parents are both
educators.

And I say to you today that if this can happen to me and my hus-
band and my two well-raised little girls, what you are seeing hap-
pening in statistics is real. And I do not care about the research
and the data and the Ph.D.s who want to debate this issue. And
I am so proud of this young lady with her four little girls, who has
fought the system, because we left it. We packed up that year and
moved to Edina, and guess what? All of a sudden, this kid was
teachable. She could learn like everybody else could, and she is
now working in a bank as a teller.

So we need to stop the debate. We need to not be partisan. We
need a way to get away from the statistics. We are talking about
human beings in America. We are talking about our children,
whom we say all the time that we love and we care about. We do
not say that we love and care about children that look like Senator
Coats. We do not say that we love and we care about children who
look like Dr. Fuller, with his Ph.D., who may be able to afford an
expensive school, or the honorable Dolores Fridge, now commis-
sioner of human rights. We say that we love our children.

This is a democracy, and yet we segregate intentionally and un-
intentionally, and we allow ill-prepared teachers and ill-prepared
administrators to hold us hostage, and we allow teachers' unions
and other support groups to tell us that we have got to leave our
kids in these places until they figure out how to fix the problem.
As Dr. Fuller said earlier, if we know what this is about, why
haven't we fixed itbecause you see, whatever happens to one
child in this country happens to all of us.

In the State of Minnesota, we spend $45,000 per year for every
child in juvenile detention, and we will not give $11,000 or $12,000
in any type of program possible to have children learn to read and
write in an environment that is good for them.
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Well, not only was I the only one, and I saw the lightand I will
get through this quicklywho felt this way, but we have a wonder-
ful Governor who feels this way about education. And this is what
he and I and a bunch of other folks did ,this year after he vetoed
the largest education bill in the State's history, not because of that,
because most of the stuff in there he supported from the beginning,
but because he wanted to take a simple $150 million and give it
to the parents in the State of Minnesota for them to be able to help
in providing support. My dad paid for mine. As a school teacher,
I could not do it.

So I am for this, and I am for the money that comes from any-
where as long as it is legal and goes anywhere. I pay taxes, and
my kids are 23 and 29 years old, so I do not care where it goes,
as long as some child gets educated.

In our bill this year, we have a dependent education expense de-
duction, increasing the maximum deduction to $2,500 for each de-
pendent in grades 7 through 12, private, parochial or public school;
$1,625 for each dependent in grades K through 6. The current law
deduction is $1,000, 7 through 12, and $650. We got 2-1/2 times
that amount.

That money can be used for academic summer school, summer
camp, tutoring, personal computer hardware and educational soft-
ware to the current list of qualifying expenses. This consists of tui-
tion, fees, nonreligious textbooks and instructional materials and
transportation. And by the way, our first expense deduction was
passed in 1971 and sponsored by the Democratic Party in our
State.

The Minnesota working family credit is increased from 15 to 25
percent of the Federal income credit for families with qualifying
children. Under current law, the maximum credit for a family with
two or more children is $548. This would increase to $914 under
this section. The credit for a family with one child would increase
from $332 to $553. It can be used as well for anything you want.

The Minnesota education credit allows a credit for educational
expenses and defines educational expenses to include tutoring, aca-
demic summer school and camps, nonreligious textbooks, instruc-
tional materials, personal computers, educational software, trans-
portation expenses paid to others. Educational expenses do not in-
clude tuition or fees for private schools. Although we asked for it,
that is the piece we lost in order to gain the rest. And the threshold
for the familiesmake no mistake about it; it is not people like you
and meit is for families with children who have less than $3,500
a year in income. And in Minnesota, let me tell you, that is not
much money.

We have a severability clause that was put in to sever any poor
vision a court enjoins or finds unconstitutional.

The effective date for these changes is 1998. We have already
had a response to the need for change in the past 10 years by hav-
ing charter schools. We have increased the number available as
well as our alternative schools, and we have also passed a $90 mil-
lion technology bill which will make the State of Minnesota the
State with the lowest ratio of students to computers in the class-
room in the United States.
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I will be glad to answer any questions about this later, but I just
want us all to keep in mind that this is about our children. This
is about yours and mine, and if you do not have any, you were one
once, and somebody loved you and got you, to this point. All I am
saying to you is let us not get bogged down in partisan politics, let
us not get bogged down in fears about whom or what is going to
take something over.

I agree totally with Dr. Fuller: Let it evolve, but do not let chil-
dren die anymore in the process. Let it evolve and work out to
what it is going to be, and let us work at getting it done, and let
us provide quality education for everyone's childrenor else, let us
tell people straight up front that we are not going to do that, so
they know what they need to do to have other options.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Fridge follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DOLORES FRIDGE

Mr. Chairman and members, I am honored to testify before you today. My name
is Dolores Fridge, Human Rights Commissioner for the state of Minnesota. I am a
mother, former school teacher and have held a variety of positions in the public and
private sectors. I am here to talk to you about education reform and choice for all
children in Minnesota. Before I begin, I would like to share a personal story with
you.

This is the story of two little girls. The first little girl was reserved and tall for
her agea good girl. The state psychologist pretested her to determine her leaning
ability. The psychologist agreed with the parent's decision to send her to school
early, even though she was four years old. By the way, this little girl is scan Amer-
ican, which shouldn't matter, but I need to tell you that.

So, about two or three months into the school year the kindergarten teacher callsthe parent and says she wants to see her. The mother goes to the school thinking
that she is about to hear rave reviews about her daughter's performance because
afterall, this little girl is really bright. When the mother arrives, there are several
people sitting in the room. Now, when you are a parent, you know that when more
than one person is in the room besides your child, you know that the child is in
trouble. They proceed to suggest EMR testing for the child. The parent is thinking,
what planet am I on? EMR? Emotionally Mentally Retarded? What's the problem?

The teacher starts a placating discussion about the child's not knowing this andthat, she doesn't get along with other children, won't play in the doll corner, dit,
a, dit, a, dit, a dit, a, dit. Um huh. The parent asks the group whether they have
pulled the child's file? File? They don't have files in kindergarten. The parent says
that the child has a file with the school district. Did they realize that the child wasfour? No, they hadn't even paid attention to her birth date.

The file was pulled and the parent went to the principal, demanding that the
child be moved. The parent went to her own father, a school teacher incidentally,
and said she wanted to put the child in private school. She said she couldn't fight
the battle. The granddad paid for the child to go to private school. The child eventu-
ally went back to public school in sixth grade, accelerated, skipped ninth grade and
went to the University of Minnesota, where she graduated early. Never had a prob-lem.

Same family, seven years later. Another little girl, different part of town, upscale,
big time, everybody is supposed to be fair now right?. The child is the youngest in
her family, a little immature, but starts kindergarten anyway. First grade, first con-ference, the parents attend the open house. Everybody's child in the class has a pic-
ture on the wall. The kids have been taught for weeks about drawing a self portrait
to display. The parents look for their daughter's picture, but it's easy to see that
is isn't there. The child looks too, she is devastated. The teacher comes over and
the parents ask where their daughter's picture is? There are forty or fifty parents
in the classroom all pointing and admiring the pictures. The teacher says that thepicture didn't meet their standards so it wasn't posted with all the others. The child
looks up with tears streaming down her face. The mother is livid but maintains her
composure. She counts to ten figuring that no one needed to end up in the Hennepin
County Workhouse serving time.
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The next day she returns and sees the principal. She tells the principal that she
wants her daughter moved out of the school. The parents enroll their daughter in
the Edina school district, an affluent suburb. And guess what? She could wrote, read
and even think. And although her drawing wasn't great, she had a whole lot of
other skills that were. The school took the time to find out that she was bright and
had skills. You see the Edina schools have to compete with the most elite private
schools in the Twin CitiesBlake, Breck and the rest. They don't have victims in
their school system who have no where else to go. Those families have choices.

And you know what's funny? Those were my two girls. Mine. Educated children
of a second generation school teacher. My kids. I am going to fight for opportunity
and choices for all children, because what happened to me shouldn't happen to any-
body's kids.

Now I would like to briefly outline the broader education challenge in Minnesota
and what Governor Carlson has done to address it.

First, it is important to put the education debate in Minnesota into context. For
years the test scores of Minnesota's college bound students ranked among the best
nationally. Our SAT and ACT scores were proudly released and offered as evidence
that our educational system was, as Garrison Keillor would say, "above average."

Well, what we've discovered is that our educational system has done, and contin-
ues to do, a good job for the majority of college bound students. But when we looked
at the rest of the students in the system, and the number of students who were
dropping out of the system, we saw a very different picture than the idyllic Lake
Wobegon image we had clung to for years.

At the same time we have increased education spending by 23 percent per pupil
statewide and 45 percent per pupil in Minneapolis, basic skills test scores have de-
clined. About 1/3 of the students statewide who took our state basic skills tests in
math and reading failed. In Minneapolis about 2/3 of the students failed. During
this same period of increased spending, the dropout rate rose to between 50 and 60
percent for students of color in Minneapolis, and our statewide dropout rate rose
from 12 percent in 1984 to 19 percent in 1996. We are losing one out of every five
kids in our state. And we are losing them earlier, beginning in ninth grade.

We all pay the price for the failure of our educational system to reach these kids.
Juvenile arrests are up a staggering 56 percent since 1991. Juvenile violent crime
has risen 126 percent since 1985. And we are spending $45,000 per year to house
one juvenile in a state detention facility.

Obviously, simply putting more money into the same educational system hasn't
worked, and there is no reason to believe it will work in the future. The system
hasn't responded to our kids' needs. We must do things differently so that everyone
is held accountable and all of our children have a chance to succeed.

That's why Governor Carlson fought for, and won, significant reforms in the pub-
lic school system.

We passed a statewide testing program which will enable all Minnesota parents
to know how their children and their schools are performing in core subjects.

We expanded charter school options. By significantly cutting regulation of and in-
creasing funding for charter schools, more schools will be formed. In addition to the
local and state boards of education, our public and private colleges and universities
can now sponsor charter schools.

We're also linking higher education and the K-12 system with lab schools to test
and develop the very best educational practices.

We are driving more decisions and funding to the school building through site
based management. Parents and community members will have a greater say in de-
ciding how each school spends resources on the education of their,children.

The state is also making a $90 million investment in technology. This program
puts Minnesota on track to have the lowest computer to student ratio in the nation.

But the final piece is the most important because it offers choice for all parents
and children.

Through a system of tax credits and deductions every family will have additional
resources to pay for education expenses. Text books and instructional materials.
Home computers and education software. Transportation. Summer school and aca-
demic camps. Tutoring. And private school tuition.

We believe this fundamentally changes the way we approach education. Every
family, whether their children attend private or public schools are included in this
plan. It gives parents, rather than the adults who run the system, the power and
the money to make choices to improve their children's performance in school. And
it introduces competition, a fundamental part of what makes our country great, into
the public education system.

As a former public school teacher I am not ready to give up on public schools.
I would not have joined the state board of education in Minnesota recently if I was
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ready to give up the fight. But I know we're failirig too many kids today and that
we need to shake up the public school system so that is works for all young people.

Credits and deductions for education expenses does just that. It draws parents di-
rectly into the education of their children by giving them meaningful options and
the resources to choose what is best.

This debate is not about private versus public education. It's about kids. Kids who
are currently failing. Kids who end up on the ash heap. We cannot allow another
generation to pass through a system that does not change, does not work and does
not want competition. We owe it to ourselves and especially to our kids to act now.

Thank you for letting me speak before you today. I am happy to respond to any
questions you might have.

NEW MINNESOTA EDUCATION LAW

JUNE 30, 1997

On June 30, 1997, Minnesota Governor Arne Carlson signed legislation to sub-
stantially increase the accountability of the public education system in Minnesota
through uniform testing, expanded choices and by empowering parents and schools
to play a bigger role in directing education.

New laws were enacted to give parents resources to purchase additional edu-
cational help for their students such as tutoring and academic enrichment camps.
Funding for disadvantaged students was increased and will now follow students
most in need to their specific schools rather than be expended on other district pri-
orities. Dramatic new investments in technology and charter schools will provide
students with expanded access and opportunity. These provisions, and more, were
part of the Governor's original education proposals in December of 1996 and to-
gether represent the most comprehensive reform package passed in the country.

Highlights
Establishes statewide testing ($5 million) Enables all Minnesota parents to know

how their children and their schools are performing in core subjects.
Students in grades three, five eight and high school will take standardized

statewide tests. Nearly all students will be included in the testing.
Results will be reported to parents statewide and by district and school. Demo -

graphics of students will be included in these reports, as well as school spending
information.

Expands the current tax deduction for educational expenses by 2.5 times. All tax
filers will now be eligible for education deductions of up to $1,625 for students in
grades K-6 and $2,500 for students in grades 7-12.

Deductible items now include:
private school tuition

text books and instructional materials
home computer software and hardware
transportation expenses
education summer school and camps
tutoring
Creates refundable education tax credit for families with incomes below $33,500.

tax credit of $1,000 per child with a $2,000 limit per family
All items listed above quality except tuition at non-public schools
Expands Minnesota's working family tax credit providing an average increase of

$200 to $350 for families with incomes of $29,000. and below. Credit can be used
for any purpose including private school tuition.)

Credit will be increased from 15 percent of the Federal Earned Income Tax
Credit, to 25 percent of the EITC.

Increases spending on public education by 15 percent (nearly $1 billion over thenext two years)
Adds three days to the school year.
Brings the basic education formula per student from $3,505 to $3,660.
Increases compensatory revenue for low-income students by $100 million, with

new provisions to drive this money to where the students attend school.
Drives funding and decision-making to schools over districts and empowers

schools and parents to decide how resources are used at individual schools.
Allows specific funding for lower-achieving students to follow students to their

individual schools (includes Title I, compensatory revenue, Limited English reve-
nue.)

Establishes the creation of school site councils which take greater responsibility
for setting priorities and determining how resources are spent.
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Allows schools to enter into performance agreements with their school boardsoutlining goals ad achievement expectations upon which schools will be judged.Allows for teachers to be rewarded for their performance.
Charter scflools ($4 million) Strengthens the opportunities for charter schools tosucceed and provide unique learning opportunities for more students.
Includes funding for building lease aid and allows charter schools to acceptfunding from other sources.
Lifts the maximum number of charter schools allowed by law.

Provides a revolving loan fund for charter school start-ups.Allows public and private higher education institutions to sponsor charterschools.
Allows conversion of a public school to a charter with a vote by a majority ofteachers.

Lab schools ($2.5 million) Establishes a lab school grant program linking K-12and higher education, and enables new lab schools to test the very best educationalpractices.
Technology ($90 million) Puts Minnesota on track to become lead state in edu-cational technology offering lowest computer to student ratio in the nation.
Technology grants for computer hardware, software and connectivity.

Creates a technology donation and refurbishing programs for schools.Establishes a technology academy for teachers.
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REVIEW & OUTLOOK

Choice Showdown
One of the last liberal windmil s is

the belief that if public school spend-
ing is somehow equalized among
'poor' and -wealth' districts. the ed-
ucational accomplishments eft the for

will automatically rise. The
Supreme Court of New Jersey is the
latest to issue this decree yet again.
Minnesota Govermr Arne Carlson
thinks there has to be a better way. A
GOP moderate. he says the argument
shouldn't be about tow tinch money
suPPorts systems. but whether individ-
ual andituts get a good educatiim. For
suggesting such a (Cathie:don exists.
he's now in a showdown with a Demo-
cratic legislature over his plan to al-
low parents tax credits and deductions
for use as private-
school tuition or in
public-school tutor-
ing and summer
school programs.

Minnesota's
long been out hoot
on school reform.
In 1991 it opened
the country's lint
charter schools.
For 20 years it has
let parents take a
modest tax deduction for private or
public school expenses. a deduction
found Constitutiomd by the TLS.
Supreme Court in 1983 because it went
to parents. not the school itself.

Now Governor Carbon says the
slipping quality of education in Min-
nesota compels a sweeping reform
package, called Students Fhb. Its
centerpiece is a tripling of the tax
deduction, so parents could take up
to $3,000 a year off their taxes to pay
tuition. Parents earning below
539,000 a year would receive a tax
credit of up to 61.000 per child. The
tax changes would be married to a
statewide testing program that
would require every school to publish
its results.

So far the legislature has balked.
Teachers unions and school boards
hare bombarded legislators with
faxes and phone calls opposing the
plan. -Coe worked here 22 years and

Aree K. Carbon

80

it's the most concentrated effort on be-
half of public schools and students I've
seen.- says Bob Meeks of the Min-
nesota School Boards Association.

The governor has responded by
pledging not to sign an education
funding bill unless Students First is
included. He notes that philosophical
objections to choice don't hold water.
Minnesota already pays day care sub-
sidies to 29.000 pre-kindergarten stu-
dents and spends Slit million a year
far students in private universities.
Many special education students can
attend private schools at public ex-
pense. We have choice throughout
our system. but only in places where
the unions think tCs all right; he told
us. They're petrified that competi-
tion might prompt everyone to do a
better job:

Governor Carlson says his own
views on choice evolved gradually. He
believes in public education. having
grown up attending PS 36 in the
Bronx. But he believes education
must serve the public and no longer is
serving it when more than half the
high school students in Minneapolis
don't graduate. When I was in the
legislature I saw education in the con-
text of local schools in my district.'
he told us. They were OK, so educa-
tion was OK. But now that I'm gover-
nor. I can't bear to see districts where
bids are sent home nom school at 1:45
pm. and their future thrown on an
ash heap.-

Critics say he should bend on
choice and pursue other reforms. But
the governor notes that the unions
have already capped the number of
charter schools and burdened them
with requirements. We need com-
plete choice in education, because
only with the competition that it
brings will we get the public schools
we need." he says. The governor.
well -known for his stubbornness, is
confident of winning his showdown
with the legislature, anti indeed none
of his vetoes has ever been overrid-
den, School reformers would do well
to focus thew attention north to see
how it all plays out
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f Minnesota Smart
Minnesota has a reputation for et.

ficient government services. But its
public schools haven't lived up to that
standard lately. Spending on public
education has gone up 51% in the past
six years, but the results have been
disappointing. In Minneapolis and St.
Paul more than 50% of students drop
Out of school between the 9th and 12th
grades. Statewide, a third of 8th-
graders fall the basic reading test and
a quarter fall the math test_

These problems have prompted
Governor Arne Carton. a Republican
with impeccable moderate creden-
tials, to embrace a sweeping program
of reform called Students First. It
builds on Minnesota's moneenng in-
troduction of charter schools in 1991 by
providing all parents with real educa-
tional choice. For 20 years the state
has allowed parents to take a modest
tax deduction for educational ex-
penses In private or public schools. In
1983. this deduction was found Consti-
tutional by the Supreme Court in a
landmark victory for school choice.
Since the deduction's constitutionality
has been settled. Governor Carlson
now wants to triple it and allow par-
ents to take up to 13.000 off their taxes.
The money could be used not lust for
private school tuition, but for such
things as public-school tutoring and
summer school classes. Parents earn-
ing less than 139,000 a year would for
the first time receive an educational
credit from the state of up to 51.000 per
child. Home schoolers would be eligi-
ble for a credit 01 up to 11.000.

Students First would also introduce
a state-wide testing program that will
require every school to publish the re-
sults so that parents can compare the
performance of their school to others.
It would also allow people to set up tax-
free accounts for education after high
School and would dramatically expand
charter schools.

Naturally. Governor Carton's plan

has met with skepticism from the ed-
ucational establishment. The head.of
St. Paul's school board complained
about Increasmg the number of char-
ter schools, saying that because they
don't have to follow the myriad rules
that tie down public schools they have
all the advantages and none of the re
striates: Governor Carlson agrees
and says be wants to free up schools so
that they are 'centered around the stu-
dent. and not the provider. -

Students First has received some
support from Democrats and the me
dia. Former Minneapolis Mayor Al
Hofstede and former legislate John
Bandi. both Democrats, serve on the
board. of Minnesotans for School
(Mote. a group of prominent citizestt
who want to expand educational op-
portunities. The St. Paid Pioneer
Press, the state's second-largest
newspaper. has editorialized that Gov-
ernor Carlson's plan has appeal be-
cause it would be open to all families
with childrenrather than the rela-
tively few low-income families that
would have been eligible for Carison's
earlier private-school voucher plan."

Governor Carlson's plan still faces
tough sledding in the Democratic leg-
islature. However. he has said he will
veto any budget that doesn't include
substantlar educational reform, and

his stance is taken seriously. Coven
nor Carlson has vetoed more than 100
billsmore than any other Minnesota
governor and has never been over-
ndden.

The National Governors Associa-
tion will meet in Washington this week-
end. No doubt education will be on the
agenda, and the governors would do
well to look at Minnesota's model legis-
lation. Ultimately. educational choice
can transform education only if its ben-
efits are made available toall parents.
Governor Carlson's plan is one of the
first in the nation to try to turn that
principle into political reality.
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Senator COATS. Thank you, Dolores. I appreciate your testimony.
I know it was not easy, and we thank you for it.

Mr. Molnar, in response to Dr. Fuller, you asked why does it
have to be vouchers, and then you went on to give reasons why the
voucher proposal was not the way to go. But Dr. Fuller, number
one, said that it does not just have to be vouchers. He said that
should be one of the choices, and he said we have tried a number
of other initiatives without really bringing about the kinds of im-
provements that we would like to see.

Ms. Courtney said, "Been there, done that"hey, you name it,
we have done it. Why not? Glenn Lewis tried to institute a pilot
program. It sounds to me likeand we did not get into all the de-
tailsbut we have put in all the safeguards that address the objec-
tions about skimming and about disadvantaged students and mak-
ing sure it is done on a random basis and so on. Why not? Why
not a pilot program? Why not give it a try? Why not give parents
some power instead of just taxpayers in general, who are rep-
resented by all of us here? Why not inject some competitionand
if not vouchers, what?

Mr. MOLNAR. Sure. I think that that is a fair question, Senator
Coats, and one that has got to be asked.

I think there are two ways of responding. One is sort of as a pub-
lic policy issue in general, and the other is with regard to specific
information about Milwaukee. If I thought for a second that a bill
such as S. 1 was going to directly improve the quality of education
that poor children receive, I would be testifying in favor of it. I do
not think it will.

Let me tell you about Milwaukee. As I said, Milwaukee was
started as a voucher experiment, and that means that you system-
atically gather information. When the program was expandedand
Ms. Courtney was very active in lobbying for the expansion of the
program and a number of others who were frequently called upon
to testify and who are very publicly knownone of the things that
was eliminated from the expansion in 1995 when the program
wasthe numerical number of students that could participate and
the addition of religious schools was addedthe evaluation compo-
nent was removed.

Now, we have heard the criticisms, and I am sure you have, Sen-
ator Coats, of Professor Witte's evaluation from Professor Peterson
and from others. But it would seem to me that if one of the things
that the folks at least in Wisconsin who supported vouchers wanted
to do was to set aside what they regarded as a flawed evaluation
conducted by John Witte, who many attack as being somehow bi-
ased on the matter of vouchers, this was a wonderful opportunity
to put in place a very rigorous controlled design and study it. But
instead, voucher supporters in Wisconsin chose to destroy the eval-
uation component altogether, and instead of having the ability to
gather data about the performance of children in Milwaukee's
voucher schools, they replaced it with a report from the legislative
audit bureau in the year 2001, without any legislative language
that would allow for the gathering of data.

Now, with regard to the actual experience in the Milwaukee
voucher program; it is important to keep in mind two things. One
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is that this program is extraordinarily small. About 23 percent of
the children in the program are kindergarten-age children. And I
should tell you that that is an important fact because it does not
represent nor can it be implied to represent a rejection of the Mil-
waukee public schools. Milwaukee public schools do not have the
budget to provide full-day kindergarten for every child who wants
to get into the Milwaukee public schools. So that is one thing.

The second thing is that the attrition rate in the program, as I
alluded to in my opening comments, is enormous; it is just enor-
mous. So that it got to the point where

Senator COATS. What is "enormous"?
Mr. MOLNAR. Over the period of time, the number of students

that you are able to studyin Professor Greene's study, for exam-
ple, you see a steady decline in the number of students who were
available for the purposes of his study. He studied--

Senator COATS. Well, you said the attrition rate is "enormous."
You are talking about the number who entered the program versus
the number who dropped out; right?

Mr. MOLNAR. Exactlywho leave, who go somewhere else, who
are not available.

Senator COATS. And what is that percentage?
Mr. MOLNAR. Over a 5-year period, it is about 80 to 85 percent.
Senator COATS. So that 80 to 85 percent of the people who start-

ed the program did not finish it; is that what you are saying?
Mr. MOLNAR. Well, when you say the "program," the other confu-

sion, Senator Coats, is that most people think about "program" in
terms of the way they think about a public school program as a K-
12 program. In fact, the overwhelming number of students who at-
tend the Milwaukee voucher experimental schools are elementary-
age children. In fact, most of those are lower primary-age children.
And that is one of the reasons for the confusion with regard to the
cost advantage.

Senator COATS. Well, okay. We are getting off the question I am
trying to get at here. We do these studies, and you say the sample
was too small, so you could discontinue the program, or you could
increase the size. If the problem with the study is that the sample
is too small, one could argue that we need a larger sample in order
to get a relevant study.

Mr. MOLNAR. Well, what I was saying is that the available
Senator COATS. And if the sample is too small, why are your re-

sults correct, and everybody elseDr. Peterson is wrong?
Mr. MOLNAR. No. The available students to be studied was so

small. Dr. Peterson tried to capture every possible available stu-
dent

Senator COATS. OK, but
Mr. MOLNAR [continuing]. And if you take a look at the number

of schools that are participating, what Dr. Peterson really looked
at were three schools.

Senator COATS. So we need a larger sample.
Mr. MOLNAR. No, it is not that. The problem
Senator COATS. What do we need?
Mr. Molnar [continuing.] The problem that you have is not that

of sample size. The problem that you have is the problem of stu-
dent attrition. One of the criticisms
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Senator COATS. Oh, so the "too small" is not a factor. So the
problem is attrition, right?

Mr. MOLNAR. It affects the way in which the data can be re-
ported

Senator COATS. Right. Let us set the data aside.
Mr. Molnar [continuing.] But the policy problem, the policy prob-

lem as opposed to the research problem, is the issue of attrition.
One of the criticisms of the Milwaukee public schools has to do
with the mobility of low-income children, and one of the premises
of the Milwaukee voucher experiment is that you have large num-
bers of poor parents clamoring to get into voucher schools so their
children can get a better education.

Both of those premises are very arguable at bestthat is to put
the best light on it. If you track down the way in which parents
actually behave with regard to the Milwaukee voucher schools,
what I come up with is a voucher question, a research question,
Senator Coats, that no one has addressed and that every re-
searcher agrees upon, whether it is Paul Peterson, Alex Molnar, or
John Witte, and that is the parents who send their children to the
Milwaukee voucher schools have some characteristics in common.
The mothers tend to be more highly educated. The parents tend to
have higher expectations for their children, and the parents tend
to be more highly involved in the activities of the school. All three
of these things in the research literature are strongly associated
with academic success.

So that if you ask me as a researcher: I have one group of par-
ents who are sending their children to school who have these char-
acteristics, and I have another group where the mothers are less
well-educated, where the parents do not have high expectations
and where the parents are not strongly involved in the schools, and
you asked which group of children is going to achieve at a higher
rate, I would say that is a no-brainer. It is going to be this group.

Senator COATS. OK, Mr. Molnar
Mr. MOLNAR. In Milwaukee, what I am saying is that that is not

the case.
Senator COATS. OK.
Mr. MOLNAR. And that is the research point that is unexplored,

is
Senator COATS. I understand that.
Mr. MOLNAR [continuing]. What are the voucher schools doing to

get in the way of what you would expect would be superior aca-
demic achievements.

Senator COATS. I understand that. OK. Mr. Molnar, do you ever
think that sometimes you just get lost in the numbers, lost in the
research methodology? I mean, what do you say to Pam Ballard?
What do you say to Dolores Fridge?

Have we just gathered the 10 or 15 percent who have success-
fully done this? What do you say to the parents who come here and
talk about the unbelievable differences, and why shouldn't I as a
parent decide rather than let a researcher decide, rather than let
an entrenched, monopolistic system decide?

If we had not deregulated telephone service, AT&T would be up
here, saying research shows that consumers will not benefit from
thisI mean, they would have concocted every argument known to
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man in order to protect their monopoly. They would not have been
here, saying, let us do it. They would have fought every trial, every
pilot, everything else, because they were afraid that, gee, maybe
people would choose that.

Shouldn't we leave that choice to the patents?
Mr. MOLNAR. Senator Coats, first of all, emotionally, I have got

to tell you that I find your line of reasoning very appealing. I am
a first-generation American. My mother was a single parent. My
father died when I was 9. I had to work my way all through school.
And if you want to trade horror stories about public schools, I can
tell you a few about the public schools I attended. I have had my
head bounced off desks, I have been thrown down stairwells

Senator COATS. But you survived.
Mr. MOLNAR[continuing]. So what I am saying is
Senator COATS. What about the kids who did not make it? What

about the kids who had their heads bounced off desks, what about
the kids who got assaulted in the schoolyard who did not make it?
Yes, you made it, but does that mean every kid has to make it that
same way that you made it?

Mr. MOLNAR. That is what I want to talk about. I believe that
the deregulation that we are talking about in the form of vouchers
here would not resemble what you are talking about in the commu-
nications bill.

Senator COATS. How would we know unless we
Mr. MOLNAR. It would resemble the savings and loan deregula-

tion.
Senator COATS. How do we know unless we try it?
Mr. MOLNAR. Well, I will tell you how we know. I understand

on the one hand, we are told we have got to scratch our heads, be-
cause we have Paul Peterson here from Harvard, we have Molnar
from Milwaukee, they disagreethe research does not mean any-
thing.

I am telling you that as a parent, a researcher, and somebody
who has spent his life in public education that the best you can say
about the research here is that it shows nothing. The policy point
that I would make about this is that you do not have a lot of money
to spend, and therefore, if you want to spend the money in a way
at the Federal level that will have the most dramatic impact, first
of all, on increasing our knowledge about what promotes student
achievement and doing an experiment, for heaven's sake, take the
money that you have built into S. 1 and set up a pilot project here
in Washington do have small, pre-K through 3 schools with small
classrooms.

The Tennessee Star study took the systemand here, I depart
from Professor Fulleras it was and reported dramatic changes.

Senator COATS. OK. That is one way of doing it. I am just asking
you.

Mr. MOLNAR. Stronger data support that.
Senator COATS. I am just asking you, Mr. Molnar.
Mr. MOLNAR. Yes. I am sorry. It is my background; I grew up in

Chicago, and I get feisty.
Senator COATS. Could you conceive that there might be another

way
Mr. MOLNAR. Of course I can, Senator.
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Senator COATS [continuing]. And is it worth trying?
Mr. MOLNAR. Not if there is a better way.
Senator COATS. OK.
Mr. MOLNAR. I care about the children in those schools, too, Sen-

ator
Senator COATS. I know. OK. Mr. Molnar, thank you.
Mr. Molnar [continuing.] But I have to advocate for what I be-

lieve is best.
Senator COATS. Mr. Molnar, thank you. I know you think that

your way is the only way, that it is the better way. There are other
people who have also made it through the public school system
and I am one of them also

Mr. MOLNAR. Yes, but I reject your characterization of my posi-
tion, Senator.

Senator COATS [continuing]. Who think that maybe we ought to
try something else.

Dr. Peterson, would you like to respond?
Mr. PETERSON. Well, I do very much respect Mr. Molnar's respect

for Mr. Mosteller, Frederick Mosteller, whom he should respect; he
is a great statistician. And it was to Mr. Mosteller that I turned
when I began working with the data in Wisconsin, because I want-
ed the highest-quality advice on how to do this analysis. Mr.
Mosteller, along with two other well-known statisticians, Chris-
topher Jenks and Don Rubin, worked with us on what was the best
possible way of doing this analysis, and that was what we did.

So I think that our study is as good as you can do with the data
available. I think we need more information, and therefore I am
very friendly to your suggestion, Senator Coats, that we should try
it. We should try it somewhere.

New York is trying it. A private group-1,300 scholarships have
been given out, and these students are going to start in any school
in New York City; 600 schools in New York City in the private sec-
tor are available to low-incomethey have got to be below the Fed-
eral lunch requirement in order to be eligible. They were selected
at random out of 22,000 applicants; 22,000 children applied for
1,300 scholarships. The program was announced by the mayor in
February, and 2 months later, 22,000 children had applied. That
shows you the desperation that is out there.

One year from now, we are going to have data on these 1,300
students to see what happened. And I know there will be problems
with the data. I know that there will be something that is not per-
fect, because you cannot design the perfect study.' But I do think
that it will be the highest-quality randomized experiment available
as of that point in time.

I think we can learn from those mistakes, and the Senate, with
your leadership, could move us still further ahead. There are lots
of different ways of designing choice programs. A lot of the criti-
cisms of the choice programs are reasonable criticisms that need to
be taken into account, and we are not going to know what are the
criticisms that are on point and what are the criticisms that are
not on point until we try it in a few places.

Let us not go to a national system tomorrow, but let us try out
some interesting ideas. Can't we agree on that?
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Senator COATS. That is what we are trying to do. Let me ask
Representative Lewisthat is what you are trying to do in Texas.'
It sounds to me like you tried to address every possible criticism
about biasing the approach, given all the things you went through
and so forth and so onbut why did you lose? I mean, why wasn't
the Texas legislature willing to at least try a pilot program'?

Mr. LEWIS. Well, to be perfectly frank with you, Senator, this bill
attempted to address all the concerns that were raised to us, and
we are still perfectly willing to address any additional concerns if
we can within it, without abandoning the concept of the pilot pro-
gram altogether.

But to answer your question, it is political strength. We had a
Governor a few years ago who instituted educational reforms in
Texas that required testing of all public school teachers. They had
to meet a minimum skills test, and even those who were already
teaching had to go back and take this test which was not required
when they were certified. The education lobby got so angry that
him that he is not only not Governor of Texas anymore; he is bank-
rupt. And for fear of that kind of retribution being sought against
them from members of the education establishment and a very
strong political lobby, there are people in Texaspoliticians like
you and myselfwho are simply afraid to buck those odds. They
do not want to be out of office, they do not want to be a "former
member," and they do not want to be bankrupt. So they say, We
made an example out of the last guy who angered us, and they are
afraid.

I would also like to say that there are some who are not. In the
House, we could not get this bill out of the public education com-
mittee because the chairman and vice chairman of that committee
simply will not let it out. But we were able to bring it to the floor
in the form of a floor amendment to another piece of legislation,
and in the House, it ended in a tie vote. And under the rules of
the Texas House of Representatives, with a tie vote, your bill does
not get out. Now, granted, all the members were not present and
voting, but of those who were voting, it ended in a tie. So that
movement is growing, and I expect that by the end of the century,
if not in the next session, Texas will adopt something like this.

I do not know how well it would fare in the Senate because we
never got it to the Senate, but I know there is a lot of support for
it in the Texas Senate, and I intend to keep working for it because
my constituents demand it. My constituents demand some account-
ability from the school board. They are angry, and they are frus-
trated, because they go down to the school board, where we have
a nine-member board, and unless you have five votes, you have
nothing. You can stand there and spout all the rhetoric you want
and make all the speeches, and it sounds good on the news, but un-
less you have five votes on the board, you have absolutely no cata-
lyst for change at all. And people are frustrated.

I would like to point out one other issue, and I do not want to
take all the time, but in Texas, we have the strange tradition that
we require our elected officials to also work and earn a living doing
something other than being an elected official. In my other life, I
am a practicing attorney, and one of my clients had been the local
Fort worth NAACP that I represented during the latter portion of
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a 34-year desegregation battle against the Fort Worth independent
school district. As a result of those court orders, the district was
required to give us biannual reports, broken down demographically,
that talked about teacher hiring, teacher-student ratios, and dis-
cipline of students. And the number one bomplaint from my con-
stituents is that they feel that their children, first-, second- and
third-graders, are being expelled from school and disciplined for
menial matters that could be handled in another way at school.

When we looked at those biannual reports, they certainly indi-
cated that African American and Hispanic students in the Fort
Worth independent school district are disciplined and expelled at a
rate twice that of their white counterparts.

Now, I do not know the reason for that, and I am certainly not
trying to cast aspersions on anybody in the Fort Worth independ-
ent school district; but what I do know is that I do not believe that
that would happen if parents had the power to say either you do
right by my children, or I take my children and their share of the
money and go elsewhere. I do not believe that that would happen.
And that is one of the main reasons why I support parents having
choice. My God, they have gotten so frustrated in DallasI do not
know if any of you all have noticedthat they bring guns into the
school board meetings in Dallas, trying to force the district to make
changes that they feel are in the best interests of their children,
but because they are a minority community, they do not have
enough votes to get it done under this political model. It has frus-
trated them so that the police have had to come in and arrest peo-
ple because they are bringing guns to the school board meetings.

That would not be necessary if people just had a choice to say
either you respond to our needs and concerns, or we go elsewhere.

Senator COATS. Well, I appreciate that statement, because we
face exactly the same thing here in the U.S. Senate and the United
States Congressan entrenched monopoly is afraid that another
program is going to demonstrate a better way of educating chil-
drenand they are scared to death, and they apply incredible po-
litical pressure.

Ms. Courtney, you have had considerable involvement in the Mil-
waukee system. Is there anything that you would like to say rel-
ative to what Mr. Molnar said? I know there may be some dif-
ferences of opinion here in terms of parents' response and the re-
sults in terms of the 80 to 85 percent rate of people dropping out
and so forth.

Ms. COURTNEY. Well, whenever Alex and I share a panel, there
is a difference of opinion. [Laughter.] I think we are both used to
that.

I said before that the researchers talk about school choice on an-
other level, and that is important. But when he talked about the
evaluation being removed from the expansionit was removed be-
cause of the flaws and a lot of the controversy that surrounds it.
And you see that the controversy continues, and they will continue
to argue about it. But while they are arguing about the results of
this program, we have the lives of our children at hand, and we
cannot afford to sit back and wait to see who wins that particular
argument. We have got to educate our kids.
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As much as we have talked about school choiceand Alex knows
thiswhen he talks about the characteristics of the parents who
are involved, he continues to leave out two important characteris-
tics, just like the ones he named. He talked about the families of
the children who participate in the school choice program tend to
be more educated, and "more educated" might mean that they com-
pleted high school or that they have completed 1 year of college or
that they are currently in school, because choice has actually been
a catalyst for some parents to return to school. That is a given. But
what is also important to look at when you look at the characteris-
tics of these parentsand Alex knows thisis that the parents
who participate, the families who participate in the Milwaukee pro-
gram are the poorest of families. They are on the bottom of the eco-
nomic ladder. So they do not have a lot of economic advantages.

He also talked about the involvement, that there is a myth that
exists that the parents who participate in school choice programs
are the most motivated and that we are taking the best of the par-
ents from the public school system. Upon closer examination, you
will recognize that the high contact that these seemingly motivated
parents have had is because of disciplinary problems that existed
in their former schools. Now, maybe that does not come out in the
research or in the statistics, but it does come out when you work
one-one-one with these parents.

The advantage that I have over both of these gentlemen is that
I have had the opportunity to work in the schools with these par-
ents and continue to work with parents each and every day, so I
know firsthand what is going on. When they talk about the attri-
tion rate, yes, there is a high attrition rate within Milwaukee pub-
lic schoolsI think it is 30 percentwithin the public school sys-
tem, there is at least a 30 percent attrition rate. Is that any dif-
ferent-----

Mr. MOLNAR. Among low-income parents.
Ms. Courtney [continuing.] OK, amongst low-income parents. Is

that any different from what we see in the school choice program?
No.

My point is that I do not want it to seem as if students or fami-
lies are leaving the choice program because they are dissatisfied
with the schools. Many parents have chosen the choice school be-
cause it is a neighborhood school. I talked about the negative im-
pact bussing has had on many families in Milwaukee, so many of
them have chosen choice schools because it is a neighborhood
school, and they do not have to bus their kids 45 minutes, an hour,
or 2 hours away; they can walk to school. That has made a huge
difference.

There are transfers that have occurred among various choice
schools. That accounts for some of the attrition, as well as gradua-
tionthey do leave eighth grade. And unfortunately, when they
leave eighth grade, there are not independent high schools that can
absorb them right away, so it makes it look like the attrition rate
is so high. And I am telling you as a person who actively works
with these parents that that is not true. The statistics have shown
this. Did the reading level go up 1 year? Yes. Did the math level
go down? Yes. We see all of that. But one thing that has remained
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consistentand I am sure Alex agrees with thisis that the high
rate of parental rate of satisfaction is there.

Mr. MOLNAR. That is absolutely the case.
Ms. COURTNEY. Parents who participate in the school choice pro-

gram are satisfied with the results that their children are receiv-
ing.

Now, does that show up in your surveys? Well, that is for them
to continue to argue about. What I am looking at is that parents
are pleased with what is happening with their children in these
choice schools; and if a parent is not pleased, they are going to do
what they should dothey are going to walk. And if a choice school
is not a good school, what will happen to them is something that
does not happen within a public school system. If a choice school
is not a good choice school, or not a good school, it will close. If a
public school is not a good school, it does not make a difference; a
whole new crop will come in, and their lives will continue to be de-
stroyed.

So that when we look at systems and at what is going to work
better, it works better when a parent has the option of being able
to choose the best educational opportunity for their children, and
if a school does not workI do not care if it is public, private or
parochialif a school does not work for children, that school needs
to be closed down and not reopened until they develop a system,
including parent involvement, that is going to educate the majority
of those children, and we stop talking about only the few who were
able to make it through.

Senator COATS. Thank you.
Mr. MOLNAR. I always enjoy being on a panel with Zakiya.
Senator COATS. We have more than surpassed our allotted time

here, but as I said earlier, I think this is such a critical subject and
obviously not without some controversy.

I would say to my friend from Texas who is in the opposite party
but fighting for the same cause that there is a growing if not al-
most universal consensus that manynot all, but manyof our
schools, particularly urban schools, serving low-income children
and often minority children are not doing the job. They are failing.
They are condemning a generation of students to a lifetime of
underachievement, and parents are recognizing this, and they are
going to demand that their elected representatives do something
about it. And someday very soon, the anger of the parents is going
to overwhelm the status quo entrenchment of the public education
establishment that refuses to look at options and refuses to allow
competition into the system.

And we will get that experiment that will provide the size of the
sample that we need to get the statistical results in, but I think,
as is almost always the case, as my friend from Texas I am sure
has found out in his public service, the people are always ahead of
the experts. And in this case, the parents are ahead of the public
school union people who are trying to hold onto that monopoly, and
they are ahead of most of the elected representatives. And in the
end, we come down to a choice: Are we going to let the establish-
ment decide what is best for children, or are we going to trust par-
ents to decide what is best for children? I think that that is ulti-
mately going to decide how we provide the next generation of
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young people in this country the kind of education that they think
they deserve and that their parents think they deserve.

The tragedy is that we have been talking about this now for an
entire generation, and there millions of, kids who have not been
served. And the question is how long do we have to wait. Do we
have to wait another generation before we finally provide these
children with a decent education, with an education that will give
them the opportunity to achieve what those of us who have the
means to make a choice are able to achieve for our children, or are
we going to condemn them to no choicego where we tell you even
if you do not think it is serving your child wellare we going to
do that for another generation?

What do we owe those children, and do we owe it to them in the
future, or do we owe it to them now? I think that that is the fun-
damental question that all of us need to address, and hopefully
sooner rather than later.

This has been a very constructive hearing. I want to thank all
of our witnesses from the first panel and the second panel. We look
forward to this continuing debate on what I think is one of the
most important subjects that this Congress and this Nation can
deal with.

[Additional statements and material submitted for the record fol-
lows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL MECKLENBORG, PRESIDENT, AMERICANS FOR CHOICE
IN EDUCATION

Senator Coats and members of the committee: As President of Americans For
Choice In Education (ACE), the nation's largest coalition of 35 national and regional
organizations united in support of parent educational choice, I want to express our
deepest gratitude for holding this important hearing.

Parents today are frustrated with the performance of government-run schools.
This encompasses the areas of poor academic performance as evidenced by nation-
ally-normed testing and of the oftentimes violent and drug-ridden environment of
these schools.

We are concerned that low-income parents and their children do not have the
same opportunities as more - affluent families to make independent choices about the
schools of their preference. We are concerned, too, that more than half the public
educational dollars arc not spent in the classroom, but on bloated bureaucratic
structures which rigidly enforce the status quo of mediocrity.

We seek to restore the time-honored right and duty of parents to make edu-
cational decisions for their children. We note with decided pleasure that evaluations
of the privately funded, low-income scholarship programs in 30 American cities
through the CEO America Program have provided clear evidence of improved aca-
demic performance and parental satisfaction. But only a small fraction of otherwise
eligible families are able to be assisted by these programs. We note also that ongo-
ing evaluations of Catholic parochial schools in the inner-cities serving large popu-
lations of minority students have shown that those students literally have been able
to turn their lives around.

Education after all is not about government or bureaucracies, but about children.
Every child, regardless of family income, should have the right to a quality edu-
cation, and no child should be left back because of where he or she lives or because
of their parent's financial situation.

We look forward to working with the committee as it develops at a minimum na-
tional demonstration legislation for parental choice, and also a program to enable
the government-school students of the District of Columbia escape from the bonds
of inadequate schools.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF AGUDATH ISRAEL OF AMERICA, DAVID ZWIEBEL, DIRECTOR
OF GOVERNMENT AFFAIRS AND GENERAL COUNSEL

On behalf of Agudath Israel of America, we are pleased to submit this written
testimony in the context of the Senate Labor and Human Resources Committee
hearing on "Improving Educational Opportunities for Low-Income Children" and to
express our support for federal legislation that would help implement "educational
choice" programs in our nation's schoolspublic, private and sectarianas a means
of fulfilling that objective. We especially want to congratulate Senator Dan Coats
for being the impetus behind the hearing and for his outstanding leadership in fo-
cusing the nation's attention on the school choice issue.

Founded 75 years ago, Agudath Israel of America is a national Orthodox Jewish
movement. One of Agudath Israel's central functions is to serve as a liaison between
the various organs of government and the growing network of elementary and sec-
ondary schools that come under the umbrella of the National Society for Hebrew
Day Schools. There are approximately 550 such schools throughout the United
States, serving some 150,000 students. In advocating the interests of the National
Society and of the parents who choose to send their children to its affiliated schools,
Agudath Israel has for decades worked closely with the White House and the De-
partment of Education on issues relating to educational policy and reform.

Agudath Israel's advocacy for school choice admittedly reflects its concern for
many of its own constituents, who struggle mightily and sacrifice heroically to send
their children to Jewish day school so that they will learn not only reading, writing
and arithmetic, but also about the Jewish people's history, culture and faith. But
Agudath Israel's advocacy also reflects its broader concern for the educational and
moral welfare of countless American children whose interests are not being well-
served by the existing public educational establishment, and who would benefit
enormously if only their parents could afford to do what their wealthier neighbors
are already doingenroll their children in schools of their own choosing. We there-
fore believe that school choice would offer these parents and children much-needed
hope and relief and should be given a chance to work.

The Importance of Educational Choice
Public opinion poll upon public opinion poll demonstrate that the American public

is extremely dissatisfied with the current state of public education, and that many
Americans would be receptive to dramatic policy proposals designed to expand edu-
cational choice. Think-tanks and policy-gurus from left (e.g., The Brookings Institu-
tion) to right (e.g., The Heritage Foundation) have advocated various educational
choice proposals. Voter initiatives and local legislative proposals to expand choice
are appearing all across the country.

The reasons for this renewed interest are readily apparent. Sadly, there is no de-
nying that all too many schools in the United States are failing our children. The
status of education in this country is justifiably cause for national alarm. Although
numerous proposals have been advanced to promote educational reformseveral of
them with some very obvious meritthe most fundamental reform of all would be
to allow parents to "vote with their feet" by choosing the school they regard as most
suitable for their children. If it is an objective of our public policy to make schools
more accountable, there is no better way of promoting accountability than by deliv-
ering the message to schools that they will be subject to the forces of the free-mar-
ket.

Educational choice would deliver an important message not only to schools, but
to parents as well. As many knowledgeable observers have pointed out, the crisis
in American education mirrors the larger crisis in the American family. All too often
parents fail to fulfill their parental responsibilities responsibly. Sometimes they fail
even to recognize that they have such responsibilities. This is certainly true in the
context of education. Despite the fact that America is committed to the concept of
public education, it is essential that we start thinking of education, like all other
aspects of child-rearing, as first and foremost the responsibility of parents, not of
the public. Teachers and school officials should perceive themselves as agents of,
and accountable to, their students' parents. Public policy in this context should en-
courage parents to get directly involved in their children's education. The best way
to do that is by affording parents an opportunity of genuine choice in the schools
their children attend. We would go even further and suggest that giving parents the
responsibility of choosing the right schools for their children will often encourage
more responsible parenting behavior in other contexts as well.

Allow us to turn now to the question of non-public school participation in edu-
cation choice plans. It is important to recognize that there are two separate ques-
tions involved here: As a matter of law, is non-public school choice permissible'? As
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a matter of policy, is non-public school choice desirable? We believe that the answer
to each is "yes".

The Constitutionality of Allowing Parents to Choose Religious Schools
Perhaps the most serious legal question raised by public-private school choice pro-

posals is whether the First Amendment's proscription against establishment of reli-
gion would prohibit the inclusion of religious schools in any choice plan. We think
notso long as the public assistance is so structured that it is the parent who has
the final say on where the public dollars are to be spent. As Ag.udath Israel pointed
out several years ago in oral testimony before this Committee, the law is abundantly
clear that the First Amendment is not offended when state aid is made available
to individualsin this case parentswho are free to use such assistance at any
school they see fit, even sectarian schools. Any benefit accruing to these religiously-
affiliated institutions comes as a result of independent parental choice rather than
direct government largesse, and falls squarely within permissive constitutional pa-
rameters.

The Supreme Court addressed this issue directly in Witters v. Washington De-
partment of Services for the Blind, 474 U.S. 481 (1986), a case involving a challenge
against a vocational rehabilitation grant to a blind person who chose to use the
grant to enroll in a religious college and train for the ministry. In its unanimous
9-0 ruling upholding the grant, the Supreme Court set forth the critical factors gov-
erning the constitutional analysis of such grants:

"Certain aspects of Washington's program are central to our inquiry. As far as the
record shows, vocational assistance provided under the Washington program is paid
directly to the student, who transmits it to the educational institution of his or her
choice. Any aid provided under Washington's program that ultimately flows to reli-
gious institutions does so only as a result of the genuinely independent and private
choices of aid recipients. Washington's program is made available generally without
regard to the sectarian - nonsectarian, or public-nonpublic nature of the institution
benefited, and is in no way skewed towards religion. It is not one of the ingenious
plans for channeling state aid to sectarian schools that periodically reach this Court.
It creates no financial incentive for students to undertake sectarian education. It
does not tend to provide greater or broader benefits for recipients who apply their
aid to religious education, nor are the full benefits of the program limited, in large
part or in whole, to students at sectarian institutions. On the contrary, aid recipi-
ents have full opportunity to expend vocational rehabilitation aid on wholly secular
education, and as a practical matter have rather greater prospects to do so. Aid re-
cipients' choices are made among a huge variety of possible careers, of which only
a small handful are sectarian. In this case, the fact that aid goes to individuals
means that the decision to support religious education is made by the individual,
not by the State."

474 U.S. at 487-88 (emphasis added; footnote and citations omitted.)
Similarly, in Mueller v. Allen, 463 U.S. 388 (1983), the Supreme Court upheld

against Establishment Clause attack a Minnesota law conferring tax benefits upon
parents who incur expenses for the elementary or secondary education of their chil-
dren. A critical element of the Court's decision was the fact that the parents them-
selves were the ones deciding where to enroll their children: "Where, as here, aid
to

p
arochial schools is available only as a result of decisions of individual parents,

no imprimatur of state approval' can be deemed to have been conferred on any par-
ticular religion, or on religion generally." 463 U.S. at 399 (emphasis added; citation
omitted). Indeed, if the Minnesota statute, which conferred the vast bulk of its bene-
fits upon parents who enrolled their children in sectarian elementary and secondary
schools, did not thereby unconstitutionally promote religion (Mueller, supra, 463
U.S. at 400-02), a fortiori school choice legislation which would confer only a fraction
of its benefits upon parents who enroll their children in sectarian schools does not
thereby unconstitutionally promote religion.

More recently, in Zobrest v. Catalina Foothills School District, 509 U.S. 1 (1993),
the Court upheld the constitutionality of providing certain federal special education
services on the grounds of a religious school because, among other things, the imple-
mentation of the program was "the result of the private decision of individual par-
ents" and "[could] not be attributed to state decisionmaking." 509 U.S., at 10. And,
a mere six weeks ago, these very principles were reiterated in Agostini v. Felton,
65 U.S.L.W. 4524 (U.S. June 23, 1997), a case involving federal remedial education
services which raised similar constitutional concerns.

There is ample precedent in the federal law for allowing students or parents who
receive general forms of educational aid to use such aid even at religiously affiliated
institutions. At the higher education level, for example, a student who receives a
Pell Grant or an educational grant under the G.I. bill is permitted to use the grant
even in a sectarian post-secondary institution. At the other end of the spectrum, in
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the Child Care Development Block Grant Program, Congress specifically authorized
parents to use "child care certificates" to enroll their children in programs operated
by sectarian agencies, even if the program includes religious components. Again, the
principle is the same: So long as it is the citizen, and not the government, who
chooses where to direct the grant, there is no governmental establishment of reli-
gion.

Public Policy Considerations
From a public policy perspective, it makes eminent sense to allow parents the full

range of constitutionally permissible educational options for their children. To per-
mit choice only within the public system, as some have advocated, too often would
result in no real choice at all. In many districts, the local parochial school is fre-
quently the only viable option for parents seeking to give their children an oppor-
tunity to break the cycles of devastation and desperation. Little wonder that some
of the most outspoken advocates of expansive school choice are inner-city poverty-
stricken parents who see violence, drug-dealing, and despair in their children's pub-
lic schools. It would be cruel indeed to tell such parents that only children from
wealthy homes can have access to the type of quality educational environment many
non-public schools provide.

Moreover, it is in the best public policy interest of this nation to encourage and
support parents who seek religious and moral training for their children. It is time
to recognize that the great danger to the continued health and vitality of American
society comes not from an excess of religion, but from the fact that so many of our
children grow up with a total lack of moral values and sense of purpose in life. We
are firmly convinced that children who are nurtured with the foundations of faith
and community that religious institutions provide are far better able to withstand
the pressures and dangers they face in their everyday lives. Indeed, statistics bear
this out: Children who attend religious schools and are exposed to a rigorous pro-
gram of moral training are far less likely to fall prey to the temptations of drugs,
far less likely to drop out of school, far less likely to contribute to the epidemic of
teen pregnancy, far less likely to engage in activities that are dangerous to them-
selves and dangerous to society.

In light of this clear evidence, we submit that our nation's interests would be well
served by encouraging the active involvement of religious entities in the lives of im-
pressionable children, to the full extent permissible under the First Amendment.
Stated simply, America's stake in the health and vitality of its parochial schools is
substantial. Yet, as a result of staggering budgetary deficits, many such schools are
being forced to turn students away or even to close their doors. This is a tragedy
for the entire nation that deserves thoughtful and urgent attention. Expanding edu-
cational choice to allow parents to choose religiously affiliated schools can help pre-
serve a vital national asset, whose positive contributions to the social good are need-
ed now more than ever.

There is yet another important public policy point to consider. Recent years have
witnessed many bitter conflicts within the public schools over the role of religion
issues such as prayer in the classroom, moments of silence, and the teaching of "cre-
ationism." Controversy has arisen with respect to such emotionally charged issues
as sex education, a student's right to withdraw from religiously objectionable parts
of the curriculum, the distribution of condoms, and the availability of abortion coun-
seling on public school grounds. We must recognize that these types of controversies
will continue to dominate the public school agenda so long as legitimate non-public
options are not available for parents who seek a particular type of climate for their
children's education. By enhancing the ability of such parents to send their children
to non-public schools, which can more accurately reflect their own beliefs and val-
ues, educational choice programs will help remove a great deal of strife and pres-
sure from the public school setting.

Some have expressed the concern that allowing parents to opt for non-public edu-
cation will destroy the public school system. We do not believe this will be the case:
There will always be a place for public schools, especially those that are well run
and offer a good quality education. However, the very articulation of the concern
would appear to reflect greater commitment to existing bureaucratic systems than
to individual parents and children. We believe the stakes are too high to accept with
equanimity that particular hierarchy of priorities. Our nation's first concern must
be for its families, not for its bureaucracies.

Preserving the Independence of Religious Schools
Another concern raised by some opponents of non-public school choice is that ac-

cepting any form of government support, even indirectly, could compromise the inde-
pendence and integrity of religiously affiliated schools. This is, of course, a serious
concern: It would certainly be a moral travesty and a national tragedy were reli-
gious schools to trade in their sacred values for a pot of government lentils.
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By no means, however, does it necessarily follow that legislative bodies should
therefore exclude religious schools from choice programs. Whether or not the publicstrings attached to any particular form of government assistance would require anindependent religious school to compromise its religion and relinquish its independ-ence is a decision only the entity itself should makenot any outside body speakingout of an abstract concern for the school's independence. It is blatant paternalismat best, and outrageous cynicism at worst, to exclude religious schools from the ben-efits of an educational choice plan on the ground that such schools must not be ledinto sinful temptation. Religious entities, presumably, have principles, and must betrusted to abide by those pnnciples.

In any event, federal law provides ample precedent supporting the view that reli-gious institutions should be permitted to conduct their affairs in accordance with
their religious tenets, free of improper governmental intrusion and excessive govern-mental regulation. Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the Edu-
cation Amendments Act of 1972, the Child Care Development Block Grant Act andthe Americans with Disabilities Act, all contain express exemptions for religious in-stitutions confronting admissions or hiring requirements that run contrary to their
religious mission or beliefs.

We would certainly hope that due regard for the religious independence of schoolswill be provided in any local educational choice initiative adopted in response to fed-eral legislation. We therefore urge this Committee to include in any bill that mayemerge strong provisions that safeguard the independence and integrity of religiousschools. One simple and effective way to accomplish this would be to include within
its provisions legislation language patterned after the "charitable choice" section oflast year's welfare reform bill (U.S.C. 604a), which allow religious organizations to
assist in administering certain federal welfare programs in a manner which does notundermine their religious character or autonomy.Conclusion

Agudath Israel of America strongly urges members of Congress to support the full
scope of parental choice in education, including both public and non-public schooloptions. In doing so, you will have taken an important step in improving America'sschools and in providing our children a better tomorrow.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF KEITH A. FOURNIER, ESQ.,

PRESIDENT OF CATHOLIC ALLIANCE

Senator Coats and members of the committee: On behalf of the membership of
Catholic Alliance, a non-partisan, issue focused public policy organization seekingto contribute to the political process and public conversation by proposing the values
informed by the Catholic faith, I want to commend you for conducting this hearing.

The teaching of the Roman Catholic Church has much to contribute to this discus-sion. Perhaps one of the deepest insights offered in that teaching is the idea thatparents are the first teachers of their children,
Parents are the first and most important educators of their own children,and they also possess a fundamental competence in this area: they are edu-cators because they are parents. They share their educational mission withother individuals or institutions, such as the Church and the state. But themission of education must always be carried out in accordance with aproper application of the principle of subsidiarity.

Pope John Paul II, Letter to Families, 16This principle is an integral part of the Catholic Church's social teaching, and weshould strive to apply it in our effort to re-empower parents to choose the bestschool for their children and to participate in its governance. Simply stated, theprinciple of subsidiarity recognizes that government is most effective at the lowestpracticable level. Alter all, not only is the family the first school, it is the first gov-ernment. Because the major decisions concerning the education of their childrenshould be made by parents, we need to rebuild an ethic within the teaching profes-
sion that recognizes that this noble profession is an extension of the parents owneducation of their children,

Subsidiarity thus complements paternal and maternal love and confirmsits fundamental nature, inasmuch as all other participants in the processof education are only able to carry out their responsibilities in the nameof the parents, with their consent and, to a certain degree, with their au-thorization.
Pope John Paul II, Letter to Families, 16
One practical way to start applying this principle is for government to recognize

the fact that parents have the duty to educate their children and that they can de-
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cide to delegate some of that duty. It is of utmost importance to recognize here that
other teachers take their lead from parents and never should this order be reversed.
In fact, most parents (including my wife and I) delegate that task to other teachers
by sending our children from the school in the home into parochial and public school
systems. Such an approach not only makes sense for Catholics; it is a practical ap-
plication of the American commitment to good government, run locally and partici-
pated in fully by the citizens.

In fact, the understanding that other teachers take their lead from parents was
so important in American jurisprudence that for centuries the polestar of education
law in America was the doctrine called "in loco parentis" which meant that teachers
stood respectfully in the place of parents for a certain amount of time. True edu-
cational choice legislation will help ensure that this occurs once again.

An inseparable component of this understanding of parents as the first teachers
should be the idea that parents can freely choose which school their children will
attend, based on their convictions. Furthermore, they ought to be free to withdraw
their children from any school with which they are not in agreement, and this with-
out penalty, financial or otherwise. Again, the Catholic Church has spoken un-
equivocally on this vital role of parents as the first teachers of their children,

As those first responsible for the education of their children, parents
have a right to choose a school for them which corresponds to their own
convictions. This right is fundamental. As far as possible, parents have the
duty of choosing schools that will best help them in their task as Christian
educators. Public authorities have the duty of guaranteeing this parental
right and of insuring the concrete conditions of its exercise.

The Catechism of the Catholic Church, 2229
As we examine together how best to govern, we must return to understanding the

vital role of the family as the first government. Once we grasp the primary role of
parents in education, we can then see what the proper role of other governments
should be in relation to the family. Government, and local government in particular,
needs to be an active participant in reempowering parents in their educational deci-
sions. Also, statistics demonstrate that when money is spent at the local level it is
often spent more prudently and its purchasing power is greater. The Catholic
church has spoken directly to this point as well, and if this state of affairs becomes
a reality then we would see the positive effects of a properly applied principle of
subsidiarity for all families,

The social role of families is called upon to find expression also in the
form of political intervention: families should be the first to take steps to
see that the laws and institutions of the State not only do not offend but
support and positively defend the rights and duties of the family. Along
these lines, families should grow in awareness of being "protagonists" of
what is known as "family politics" and assume responsibility for transform-
ing society; otherwise families will be the first victims of the evils that they
have done no more than note with indifference.

Pope John Paul II,Christian Family in the Modern World, 110
Parents must again become involved in the education of their children so that

they can become the primary reference point from which "other teachers" take their
lead. To accomplish this task all parents should be re-empowered to choose from a
full array of schools including public, parochial, private and home-schools. Also, such
choice should no longer be the exclusive domain of parents blessed with extra
wealth. Parents should be given back their money in the form of constitutionally
sound vouchers or credits. We should all remember that tax revenue is, in fact, our
money and we should be able to decide how it is best spent.

All of this does not mean that government has no role to play in this process; gov-
ernment has a pivotal role to play,

The State and the Church have the obligation to give families all possible
aid to enable them to perform their educational role properly. Therefore
both the Church and the State must create and foster the institutions and
activities that families justly demand, and the aid must be in proportion to
the families needs.

Pope John Paul II, Christian Family in the Modern World, 40
Much legislation in the Senate (S. 1) has already been introduced in this regard,

and a voucher plan for the District of Columbia is under discussion aimed at saving
a school system in deep trouble. Also, Several states are attempting voucher and
school choice initiatives. Other related pending legislation deals with allowing par-
ents full access to all information at the school concerning their child's health and
well-being.

We note with great interest the many positive effects resulting from private sector
initiatives such as the Children's Educational Opportunity (CEO) Private Scholar-
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ship Program.In 30 cities during the last academic year, 13,495 low-income students
had access to privately donated scholarships totaling $18.7 Million. Over the 6 years
of this growing program, $33.9 Million have been generously provided for partial
tuition scholarships with which parents were able to choose public, private or reli-
gious schools other than the ones to which their children ordinarily would have been
assigned.

In the newly established program in New York City, 22,500 families applied for
1,300 partial tuition scholarships to be determined on a lottery basis.

Also, ongoing longitudinal evaluations of the performance of inner-city Catholic
schools conducted by the National Catholic Educational Association and other edu-
cational researchers have clearly demonstrated the overwhelmingly positive aca-
demic and motivational effects on their students, the majority of whom in many in-
stances are minority and non-Catholic. --

Recent evaluations of the modest parent choice programs in the cities of Milwau:
kee and San Antonio have reported academic gains in the areas of reading and
mathematics. And, parental satisfaction has been quite significant, and it is ex-
pected that as the students matriculate upwards there will be equally significant
gains in the graduation and college acceptance rates.

The writing is on the wall. School choice is the future. A coalition of concerned
citizens is bonding together which crosses racial, religious, partisan, and socio-
economic lines. The reasons for the emergence of this varied group of people are
manifold, and while the primary point that needs to be solidly made is that parents
are the first teachers of their children, I would also like to reiterate some of
the other reasons motivating this movement:

There is a reasonable concern for the basic health and safety of youngsters in
many public schools.

There is a desire to improve the academic atmosphere within schools. Motivated
by the concept of competition, many believe that if poorly performing schools are
challenged by the positive academic and disciplinary advantages of private and reli-
gious schools, they will have incentives to improve their overall performance.

There are financial motivations, these fall into to two categories: On the one
hand, there is a sense that the public schools- because they are free, have a type
of unjust monopoly on education which ought to be opposed, but in addition to this
there is the fact that these schools are funded by tax payer dollars, yet many citi-
zens opt not to use these services for personal or religious reasons and these citizens
should not be penalized financially for that decision. This last point is important to
poorer or economically disadvantaged parents who should have the same right of
choice in education as more affluent parents.

As we frame this debate and reframe the delivery of educational assistance to all
of our children, the Catholic contribution provides a solid philosophical framework
for both our public conversation and practical legislation on the national and local
levels.

Catholic Alliance is deeply grateful for this committee's initiative, which is mani-
fested by the present hearing, and I am personally grateful to the members for the
opportunity to address you, and look forward to future opportunities to do the same.
Catholic Alliance is dedicated to working with your committee in the future to in-
sure educational freedom for our nation's children.

Keith A. Fournier is President of Catholic Alliance, former Executive Director of
the American Center for Law and Justice, and a Deacon in the Roman Catholic
Church. Catholic Alliance is an independent, non-partisan, issue focused public pol-
icy organization dedicated to the dignity of all human life, primacy of the family,
preservation of liberty, and genuine compassion for the poor and the needy.

Senator COATS. The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]

0

BEST COPYAVAILABLE



BEST COPY AVAILABLE

SBN 0-16-055523-X

111
780160 555237

98

90000



(9/92)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI)

Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)

NOTICE

REPRODUCTION BASIS

ERIC

This document is covered by a signed "Reproduction Release
(Blanket)" form (on file within the ERIC system), encompassing all
or classes of documents from its source organization and, therefore,
does not require a "Specific Document" Release form.

This document is Federally-funded, or carries its own permission to
reproduce, or is otherwise in the public domain and, therefore, may
be reproduced by ERIC without a signed Reproduction Release
form (either "Specific Document" or "Blanket").


